Contract Documents and Specifications

for

2021 Road Program Preservation Surface Treatments

County Project No. 3249 Bid No. PW 02-2021 February 24, 2021

Jackson County, Missouri
Department of Public Works
Engineering Division
303 West Walnut Street
Independence, Missouri 64050
(816) 881-4530

Director of Public Works – Brian Gaddie, PE Chief Engineer – Earl Newill, PE Construction Manager – Ric Johnson, PE Construction Inspector – Ben Allen

FILED

JUN 2 1 2021

MARY JO SPINO COUNTY CLERK THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY.



CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 6/1/2021

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES BELOW. THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER, AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(les) must be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s).

certificate holder in lieu of such	endorsement(s).					
PRODUCER HUB International Mid-America 9200 Ward Parkway Suite 500		CONTACT Certificate Department NAME: PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): 816-708-4600 E-MAIL ADDRESS: HUB-KC.Certificates@HUBInternational.com				
Kansas City MO 64114		INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE	NAIC#			
randa ony mo o my		INSURER A: The Phoenix Insurance Company	25623			
INSURED	VANCE01	INSURER B : Travelers Property Casualty Company of America	25674			
Vance Brothers, Inc.		INSURER C: Missouri Employers Mutual Insurance Company	10191			
5201 Brighton		INSURER D: The Travelers Indemnity Company of America	25666			
Kansas Čity MO 64130		INSURER E : Previsor Insurance Co.				
		INSURER F: Argonaut Insurance Company	19801			
COVERAGES	CERTIFICATE NUMBER: 163907091	REVISION NUMBER:				

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

E,	EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.							
INSR LTR	TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADDL INSD	SUBR WVD	POLICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMITS	
A	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR X Cont. Liab.	Y		DTCO9212947PHX21	1/1/2021	1/1/2022	EACH OCCURRENCE \$1,000,000 DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence) \$1,000,000 MED EXP (Any one person) \$15,000	
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER: POLICY X PRO OTHER:						PERSONAL & ADV INJURY \$ 1,000,000 GENERAL AGGREGATE \$ 2,000,000 PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG \$ 2,000,000 \$ \$ 2,000,000	
D	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY X ANY AUTO ALL OWNED AUTOS X HIRED AUTOS X MCS 90 AUTOS AUTOS AUTOS AUTOS AUTOS AUTOS AUTOS	Y		DT8109M352747TIA21	1/1/2021	1/1/2022	COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT \$ 1000000 BODILY INJURY (Per person) \$ BODILY INJURY (Per accident) \$ PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident) \$	
В	X UMBRELLA LIAB X OCCUR EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE DED X RETENTION \$ 10,000	Y		CUP9M4229022126	1/1/2021	1/1/2022	EACH OCCURRENCE \$ 10,000,000 AGGREGATE \$ 10,000,000 \$	
C E F	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED? (Mandatory in NH) If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below	N/A		MEG102108613 PRV300004002 WC928588286514	1/1/2021 1/1/2021 1/1/2021	1/1/2022 1/1/2022 1/1/2022	X PER	
				404 Additional Remarks Schedule, may b	e attached if mor	e space is regul	red)	

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required)
Re: 2021 Road Program Preservation Surface Treatments; Jackson County Missouri and its agencies, officials, officers and employees, while acting within the scope of their authority are Additional Insured as respects the General, Auto and Umbrella Liability policies. 30 day cancellation notice to the certificate holder, 10 days for non-payment when required by written contract.

CERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANCELLATION
Jackson County, Missouri	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.
Department of Public Works 303 West Walnut Street Independence MO 64050	AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

© 1988-2014 ACORD CORPORATION. All rights reserved.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

BIDDING REQUIREMENTS	
INVITATION TO BID	,
INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS	***************************************
PROPOSAL	
ADDENDA CERTIFICATION	***************************************
BID FORM	***************************************
RID ROND	
BID BONDACKNOWLEDGEMENT	11
ANTLOOLITISION STATEMENT	13
ANTI-COLLUSION STATEMENT	14
EQUIPMENT QUESTIONNAIRE	15
LIST OF CONTRACTS ON HAND	16
AFFIDAVIT	17
ANNUAL WORKER ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION AFFIDAVIT	18
TAX CLEARANCE	19
EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY	21
LIST OF INTENDED SUBCONTRACTORS	22
CONTRACTOR UTILIZATION PLAN	25
OSHA 10 CARD CERTIFICATION.	30
STATE WAGE RATES	
SALES TAX EXEMPTION	41
CONTRACT FORMS	45
CONTRACT AGREEMENT	46
PERFORMANCE BOND	. 40
MAINTENANCE BOND	E4
REVENUE GERTIFICATE	53
GENERAL CONDITIONS	55
GENERAL CONDITIONS	56
GC-1 SCOPE	EC
GC-2 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	E6
GC-3 DEFINITIONS	EC
GC-4 VERBAL STATEMENTS NOT BINDING	57
GC-5 TILES AND SUBHEADINGS	ドブ
GC-6 COPIES OF CONTRACT	57
GC-7 SCOPE, NATURE, AND INTENT OF SPECIFICATIONS AND PLANS	57
GC-8 FIGURED DIMENSIONS TO GOVERNGC-9 CONTRACTOR TO CHECK PLANS AND SCHEDULES	58
GC-10 DRAWINGS TO BE FURNISHED BY CONTRACTOR	58
(ACETT APPROMED ECHIAL	
GC-12 OWNERSHIP OF DRAWINGS	58
Cathalla SAMELES	-
GC-14 CONTRACTOR TO FURNISH STAKES AND HELP	E0
GC-15 LINES AND GRADES	
GC-15 LINES AND GRADES	
GC-17 PRESERVATION OF MONUMENTS AND STAKES	50
GC-18 LEGAL ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR	20
GC-19 CONTRACTOR'S OFFICE AT SITE OF WORK	60
GC-20 RESPONSIBILITY OF CONTRACTOR	60

GC-21 PATENTS	6
GC-22 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR	60
GC-23 RELATIONS WITH OTHER CONTRACTORS	 የሳ
GC-24 DEFENSE OF SUITS	G.
GC-25 METHODS OF OPERATION	0
GC-26 SUGGESTION TO CONTRACTOR ADOPTED AT HIS OWN RISK	ن
GC-27 AUTHORITY AND DUTY OF THE ENGINEER-ARCHITECT	o
GC-28 INSPECTION	e.
GC-29 NO WAIVER OF RIGHTS	01
GC-30 SUPERINTENDENCE OF WORK	02
GC-31 ORDERS TO CONTRACTOR'S AGENT	03
GC-32 PROTECTION OF PROPERTY AND PUBLIC LIABILITY	00 '2
GC-33 INSURANCE	
GC-34 MODIFICATIONS AND ALTERATIONS	0
GC-35 EXTRA WORK	00
GC-35 EXTRA WORKGC-36 PROVISION FOR EMERGENCIES	65
GC-37 ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING OF CONTRACT	b/
GC-38 RIGHT OF OWNER TO TERMINATE CONTRACT	6 <i>1</i>
GC-39 SUSPENSION OF WORK ON NOTICE	6/
GC-401 ASSES EDOM NATIONAL CALISES	ნგ
GC-40 LOSSES FROM NATURAL CAUSES	ნ
GC-41 LAWS AND ORDINANCES	68
GC-42 SANITARY REGULATIONS	68
GC-43 CHARACTER OF WORKMENGC-44 SATURDAY, SUNDAY, HOLIDAY, AND NIGHT WORK	68
GC_45 UNEAVORABLE CONSTRUCTION CONDITIONS	69
GC-45 UNFAVORABLE CONSTRUCTION CONDITIONS	69
GC-46 BEGINNING, PROGRESS, AND TIME OF COMPLETION OF WORK	69
GC-47 HINDRANCES AND DELAYS	69
GC-48 EXTENSION OF TIME	69
GC-49 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES	69
GC-50 TESTS OF MATERIALS OFFERED BY CONTRACTOR	70
GC-51 TESTING OF COMPLETED WORK	70
GC-52 REMOVAL OF CONDEMNED MATERIALS AND STRUCTURES	70
GC-53 PLACING WORK IN SERVICE	70
GC-54 DISPOSAL OF TRASH AND DEBRIS	70
GC-55 DEFECTIVE WORKMANSHIP AND MATERIALS	71
GC-56 EQUIPMENT GUARANTY	71
GC-57 CLAIMS FOR LABOR AND MATERIALS	71
GC-58 PERFORMANCE, PAYMENT, AND MAINTENANCE BOND	71
GC-59 ESTIMATED QUANTITIES	72
GC-60 MONTHLY ESTIMATES AND PAYMENTS	72
GC-61 LIENSGC-62 COMPLETION AND ACCEPTANCE OF WORK	72
GC-62 COMPLETION AND ACCEPTANCE OF WORK	73
GC-63 FINAL ESTIMATE AND PAYMENT	<i></i> .73
GC-64 RELEASE OF LIABILITY	73
GC-65 CLAIMS FOR ADJUSTMENT AND DISPUTES	73
GC-66 SAFETY TRAINING REQUIREMENT FOR ALL ON-SITE EMPLOYEES	
SPECIAL CONDITIONS	75
SC-1 SCOPE OF WORK (GC-1)	76
SC-6 COPIES OF CONTRACT (GC-6)	76
SC-7 SCOPE, NATURE AND INTENT OF SPECIFICATIONS AND PLANS (GC-7)	76
SC-9 CONTRACTOR TO CHECK PLANS AND SCHEDULE (GC-9)	76
SC-12 OWNERSHIP OF DRAWINGS (GC-12)	77

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

SC-19 CONTRACTOR'S OFFICE AT SITE OF WORK (GC-19)	77
SC-20 RESPONSIBILITY OF CONTRACTOR (GC-20)	77
SC-25 METHODS OF OPERATION (GC-25)	78
SC-27 AUTHORITY AND DUTY OF THE ENGINEER-ARCHITECT (GC-27).	78
SC-28 INSPECTION (GC-28)	79
SC-29 NO WAIVER OF RIGHT (GC-29)	78
SC-29 NO WAIVER OF RIGHT (GC-29)SC-32 PROTECTION OF PROPERTY AND PUBLIC LIABILITY (GC-32)	79
SC-34 MODIFICATIONS AND ALTERATIONS (GC-34)	79
SC-35 EXTRA WORK (GC-35)	64
SC-37 ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING OF CONTRACT (GC-37)	84
SC-39 SUSPENSION OF WORK ON NOTICE (GC-39)	81
SC-41 LAWS AND ORDINANCES (GC-41)	82
SC-43 CHARACTER OF WORKMEN (GC-43)	ደጋ
SC-45 UNFAVORABLE CONSTRUCTION CONDITIONS (GC-45)	82
SC-46 BEGINNING, PROGRESS, AND TIME OF COMPLETION OF WORK A	(GC-46) 82
SC-49 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES (GC-49)	83
SC-50 TEST OF MATERIALS OFFERED BY CONTRACTOR (GC-50)	83
SC-54 DISPOSAL OF TRASH AND DEBRIS (GC-54)	84
SC-58 PAYMENT, PERMORMANCE AND MAINTENANCE BOND (GC-58)	84
SC-59 ESTIMATED QUANTITIES (GC-59)	84
SC-60 MONTHLY ESTIMATES AND PAYMENTS (GC-60)	
SC-63 FINAL ESTIMATE AND PAYMENT (GC-63)	95
SC-65 CLAIMS FOR ADJUSTMENT AND DISPUTES (GC-65)	85
TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS	87
TS-1 GENERAL	88
TS-2 MOBILIZATION	88
TS-4 TRAFFIC CONTROL AND CONSTRUCTION SIGNING	88
TS-5 RESIDENT AND BUSINESS NOTIFICATION	89
TS-6 ROAD PREPARATION	89
TS-7 SCRUB SEAL	89
TS-8 FOG SEAL	91
TS-9 CRACK SEALING	91
TS-10 FORCE ACCOUNT	92
APPENDICES	
Road Closure Door Hanger	Appendix A
Surface Treatments Bood List and Opensides	

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY.

BIDDING REQUIREMENTS

INVITATION TO BID

JACKSON COUNTY, MISSOURI 2021 ROAD PROGRAM PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENTS COUNTY PROJECT NUMBER 3249 -- COUNTY BID NUMBER PW 02-2021

Bid documents will be available on March 2, 2021, for the 2021 ROAD PROGRAM — PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENTS. All sealed proposal bids must be submitted to the office of the Director of Public Works, Engineering Division, 303 West Walnut Street, Independence, Missouri 64050, prior to 2:00 PM on March 16, 2021. Sealed proposals will be opened on March 16, 2021 at 2:05 PM at that same address.

Project Work Includes: Installation of 79,163 SY of scrub seal, 52,807 SY of fog seal, and 48,074 Lbs. of crack seal material at various locations within Jackson County.

Any Bidder, who has special needs addressed by the Americans with Disabilities Act, should notify the Project Manager at the number listed below, or through the Missouri Relay System. Jackson County hereby notifies all Bidders that it will affirmatively ensure that for any contract entered into pursuant to this advertisement, disadvantaged, minority and women business enterprises will be afforded full opportunity to submit bids in response to this invitation, and will not be discriminated against on the grounds of race, color, gender or national origin, in consideration for an award. Furthermore, a <u>0.0</u>% MBE (Minority Business Enterprise, <u>0.0</u>% WBE (Women Business Enterprise), and <u>0.0</u>% VBE (Veterans Business Enterprise) goals as established by the Compliance Review Office (CRO) are part of this contract. Contractor shall comply with all requirements of Jackson County Ordinance No. 4636. Contractor shall ensure that it and its subcontractors collectively meet both the MBE, WBE, and VBE goals established by the County or show good faith effort as to why those goals could not be met and comply with all reporting requirements.

The sealed Proposals and Bid must be made on the forms provided in the contract documents. Each Proposal must include: 1) the completed bidding documents; 2) a cashier's check drawn on an acceptable bank, or an acceptable bidder's bond, in an amount not less than five (5) percent of the total amount of the bid (all surety performance bonds and surety labor and material bonds must be with companies listed in the Department of the Treasury, Federal Register); and, 3) a completed **COMPLIANCE REVIEW FORM** with current (issued within the last 12 months) Jackson County Certificate of Compliance attached. Failure to complete this report or attach a current certificate as outlined above may result in the rejection of the bid. For information contact the Compliance Review Officer at (816) 881-3302.

Specifications, and other proposed Contract documents may be secured from the Engineering Division, 303 West Walnut Street, Independence, Missouri 64050, during regular business hours 7:30 AM to 4:00 PM. A fee of \$20.00 will be required for each set of contract documents. Fees are not refundable. For an additional \$15.00 fee, plans can be mailed. Checks, if used for payments of deposits, shall be made in favor of the Manager, of Finance.

Bidders may also view and print contract documents for free on line at http://www.jacksongov.org/322/Bids-RFPs-RFQs. This website contains a link to the Public Purchase, a web-based e-Procurement service for posting and receiving Public Works related bids. Any bidder using on-line documents must check the website periodically for Notice of Addendums or call the Project Manager at the number listed below.

The successful Bidder, as a condition of the award of this contract must:

Have a surety company which (1) meets the minimum standard for an insurance carrier which currently is in effect for all coverage's purchased by Jackson County; and (2) is on the most current United States Treasury list as a surety whose bonds are acceptable to the United States Government,

The project will be awarded to the lowest, responsive, responsible bidder.

Please contact Ric Johnson, PE (Senior Project Manager)(816-881-4499) if you have any questions.

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

- 1. PROPOSALS: Each Proposal shall be legibly printed in ink or typed on the form provided with this bound copy of the Contract documents. No alterations in Proposal, or in the printed forms therefore, by erasures, interpolations, or otherwise will be acceptable unless each such alteration is signed or initialed by the bidder; if initialed, the County may require the bidder to verify any alteration. No alteration in the Proposal, or in the form, on which it is submitted, shall be made after the Proposal has been submitted. All addenda to the Contract documents, properly signed by the Bidder, shall accompany the Proposal at the time of submittal. Each Proposal shall be sealed in an envelope. The envelope shall be marked on the outside with the words "FOR BIDDING PURPOSES 2021 ROAD PROGRAM PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENT Project Number: 3249"
- 2. STATE SALES TAX EXEMPTION: Jackson County is an exempt entity under 144,062, Revised Statutes of Missouri, and will issue the contractor and subcontractors an exemption certificate. Bldders are instructed not to include sales tax in their prices.
- 3. **PROPOSAL GUARANTEE**: Each Proposal shall be accompanied by a cashier's check drawn on an acceptable bank or an acceptable bidder's bond, in an amount not less than five percent (5%) of the total amount of the bid. Bids received without a Bid Guarantee or a Bid Bond will not be considered.

The successful Bidder, as a condition of the award of this contract must have a surety company which: (1) meets the minimum standard for an insurance carrier which currently is in effect for all coverage's purchased by Jackson County; and (2) is on the most current with United States Department of the Treasury list as a surety whose bonds are acceptable to the United States Government. See the following website: http://www.fiscal.treasury.gov/fsreports/ref/suretyBnd/c570 a-z.htm to the Department of the Treasury's Listing of the Certified Companies for Surety Bonds as part of the Financial Management Service, a Bureau of the United States Department of the Treasury.

The Proposal Guarantee shall be made payable without condition to Jackson County, Missouri, hereinafter referred to as County. The Proposal Guarantee may be retained by and shall be forfeited to the County as liquidated damages if the Proposal is accepted and a Contract based thereon is awarded and the bidder should fail to enter into a Contract in the form prescribed, with legally responsible sureties, within ten (10) days after such award is made by the County.

- 4. <u>RETURN OF PROPOSAL GUARANTEE</u>: The Proposal Guarantee deposit of each unsuccessful bidder will be returned upon request, when their Proposal is rejected. Similarly, the Proposal Guarantee deposit of the Bidder, to whom a Contract is awarded, will be returned when they execute a Contract and file a satisfactory performance bond. The Proposal deposit of the second lowest responsible bidder may be retained for a period not to exceed ninety (90) days, pending the execution of the contract and bond by the successful Bidder.
- 5. <u>WITHDRAWAL OF BID</u>: No bidder may withdraw their Proposal for ninety (90) days after the date and hour set for the opening. A bidder may withdraw their Proposal any time prior to expiration of the period during which Proposals may be submitted by a written request signed in the same manner and by the same person who signed the Proposal.
- 6. <u>ACCEPTANCE AND REJECTION OF BIDS</u>: The County reserves the right to accept the bid which, in its judgement, is the lowest and best bid; to reject any or all bids; and to waive irregularities or informalities in any bid. Bids received after the specified time of closing will be returned unopened.
- 7. SIGNATURE OF BIDDERS: Each bidder shall sign their Proposal using their usual signature and giving their full business address. Bids by partnerships shall be signed with the partnership name

followed by the signature and designation of one of the partners or other authorized representative(s). Bids by corporations shall be signed with the name of the corporation followed by the signature and designation of the president, secretary, or other person authorized to bind the corporation. The names of all persons signing should also be typed or printed below the signature. A bid by a person who affixed to their signature the word "president", "secretary", "agent", or other designation without disclosing their principal, may be held to be the bid of the individual signing. When requested by the County, satisfactory evidence of the authority of the person signing shall be furnished.

- 8. **INTERPRETATION OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS**: If any person who contemplated submitting a bid is in doubt as to the true meaning of any part of the Plans, Specifications, or other proposed Contract Documents, they may submit to the engineer a written request for an interpretation thereof. The person submitting the request shall be responsible for its prompt delivery. Interpretation of the proposed Contract documents will be made only by addendum. A copy of each addendum will be mailed or delivered to each person obtaining a set of Contract documents from the Director of Public Works. The County will not be responsible for any other explanations or interpretations of the proposed Contract documents.
- 9. LOCAL CONDITIONS AFFECTING WORK: Each Bidder shall visit the site of the work and shall completely Inform themselves relative to construction hazards and procedure, labor, and all other conditions and factors, local and otherwise, which would affect prosecution and completion of the work and its cost. Such considerations shall include the arrangement and condition of existing structures and storage facilities, the procedure necessary for maintenance of uninterrupted operation of existing facilities for transportation, handling, and storage of materials and equipment. All such factors shall be properly investigated and considered in the preparation of the bidder's proposal. There will be no subsequent financial adjustment for lack of such prior information.
- 10. **INSURANCE**: Throughout the life of the contract, the contractor will be required to carry the types and amounts of insurance named in the General Conditions paragraph GC-33.
- 11. **PAYMENTS**: Payment for all work performed under the proposed Contract will be made by the County in the manner set forth in the Special Conditions.
- 12. <u>TIME OF COMPLETION</u>: The time of completion is an essential part of the contract and it will be necessary for each bidder to satisfy the County of their ability to complete the work within the allowable time set forth in the Proposal. In this connection, attention is directed to the provisions of the General Conditions and Special Conditions relative to delays, extensions of time, and liquidated damages.
- 13. **QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS**: The Director of Public Works reserves the right to inspect and approve the bidder's equipment before the award of contract. Both the prime contractor and all potential subconfractors must comply with all Affirmative Action provisions of this contract. The Contractor's attention is directed to the General Conditions paragraph GC-37 regarding subcontractors and to the Affirmative Action sheets given in the bid documents. The contractor shall identify all potential subcontractors on or before the bid opening, whether or not they eventually request that they be approved, on this Affirmative Action sheet.
- 14. MINORITY, WOMEN & VETERAN BUSINESS ENTERPRISE UTILIZATION: Contractor shall comply with all requirements of Jackson County Ordinance No. 4636. Contractor shall ensure that it and its subcontractors collectively meet the MBE, WBE, and VBE goals established by the County, or show good faith effort as to why those goals could not be met, and comply with all reporting requirements.
- 15. TAXES AND PERMITS: Attention is directed to the requirements of the TAX CLEARANCE FORM regarding payment of taxes.

- 16. **PERFORMANCE BOND:** Each Bidder to whom a contract is awarded will be required to furnish a performance bond to the County in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract Price. All surety performance and surety labor and material bonds must be with companies listed in the Department of the Treasury, Federal Register as surety companies acceptable on federal bonds. Accompanying the bond shall be a "Power of Attorney" authorizing the attorney-in-face to bind the surety company and certified to include the date of the bond.
- 17. <u>BID SUBMITTAL</u>: The bidder's attention is called to the packet, marked "FOR BIDDING PURPOSES", which is included with the bound copy. All necessary forms for bid submittal are found therein. <u>USE THE PACKET FORMS FOR SUBMITTING BIDS</u> instead of the proposal forms bound with the Specifications.
- 18. **COPIES OF PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS:** Coples of the plans and specifications for use in preparing bids may be obtained from the Jackson County Public Works Department, Engineering Division, 303 West Walnut Street, Independence, Missouri 64050. A fee of \$20.00 shall be required for each set of contract documents. Fees will not be refunded. Checks are to be made in favor of Manager, of Finance, Jackson County, Missouri.
- 19. <u>BUSINESS EXPECTANCY:</u> The lowest bidder shall not be considered as having received business expectancy merely because of submitting the lowest bid. Business expectancy does not exist until the contract is awarded by the Jackson County Legislature.
- 20. **RETAINAGE:** Contractor's attention is directed to the Special Conditions, which provides for a reduced retainer as long as the project schedule is maintained.
- 21. <u>WAGE LAW:</u> The Contractor shall comply with all requirements of the prevailing wage law of Jackson County, Missouri Chapter 19 Prevailing Wage Compliance Program, including the latest amendments thereto.
- 22. <u>ADDITIONAL INFORMATION:</u> The County, in its sole discretion, may request additional information from any or all bidders.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY.

PROPOSAL Jackson County, Missouri

TO THE JACKSON COUNTY LEGISLATURE KANSAS CITY, MISSOURI

THE UNDERSIGNED BIDDER, having examined the Plans, Specifications, General and Special Conditions, Appendix, other proposed Contract documents, and all addenda thereto; and being acquainted with and fully understanding; (a) the extend and character of the work covered by this Proposal; (b) the location, arrangement, and specified requirements of the proposed work; (c) the location, character, and condition of existing streets, roads, highways, railroads, pavements, surfacing, walks, driveways, curbs, gutters, trees, sewers, utilities, drainage courses and structures, and other installations both surface and underground, which may affect or be affected by the proposed work; (d) the nature, extent and type of excavations to be made, character and general conditions of materials to be excavated; (e) the necessary handling and re-handling of excavated materials, including construction of fills and embankments; (f) the location and extent of necessary or probable de-watering requirements; (g) the difficulties and hazards to the work which might be caused by storm and flood-water; (h) local conditions relative to labor, transportation, hauling, and rail delivery facilities; and (i) all other factors and conditions affecting or which may be affected by the work.

HEREBY PROPOSED, furnish all required materials, supplies, equipment, tools, and plant, to perform all necessary labor and supervision; and to construct, install, erect, equip, and complete all work stipulated as required by, and in accordance with the contract documents and the plans, specifications, and other documents referred to herein (as altered, amended, or modified by all addenda thereto) for and in consideration of the prices included in this proposal.

The undersigned bidder agrees to furnish the required bond and to enter into a contract within ten (10) calendar days after acceptance of the Proposal, and further agrees to complete the entire work covered in the contract award within 100% completion by August 31st from the Notice to Proceed.

Each Proposal submitted must be accompanied by a cashier's check or Proposal Guarantee bond in a minimum amount of five (5%) percent of the total amount of the bid. Checks shall be made in favor of Manager, Division of Finance, Jackson County, Missouri. Upon failure or refusal of the successful bidder to execute and deliver the contract and bond required within ten (10) days after they have been notified of the award of the Contract to them, as liquidated damages for such failure or refusal, the County may recover the full amount of the bond or in the event a cashier's check is furnished, an amount not-to-exceed five (5%) percent of the total amount of the bld.

In submitting this bid, it is understood that the right is reserved by the County to reject any and all bids, or to accept or reject any portion of any bid, and it is understood that this bid may not be withdrawn during a period of ninety (90) days after the scheduled time for the receipt of bids.

The undersigned bidder hereby certifies: (a) that this bid is genuine and is not made in the interest of, or in the behalf of, any undisclosed person, firm, or corporation, and is not submitted in conformity with any agreement or rules of any group, association, organization, or corporation; (b) that they have not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other bidder to put in a false or sham bid; (c) that they have not solicited or induced any person, firm or corporation to refrain from bidding; and (d) that they have not sought by collusion to obtain for themselves any advantage over any other bidder or over the County.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

PROPOSAL (continued)

ADDENDA CERTIFICATION

The	undersigned	acknowledges	receipt	of	addenda	through	and	including	numbers
	Nore	, and t	hat the bid	sub	mitted is in a	accordance	with in	formation, i	nstructions
and s	stipulations set f							·	
		1				,			
				(72° L	Course			
			Aut	horiz	ed Signatur	e of Bidde	<u>r</u>		
			V	! (አለስ	e Brot	hers T	~ <i>(</i> ?		
			Cor	npan	y Name	<u>, ((-, -), -), -</u>	1		
					3-15-1	2 /			
			Dat	e		<u> </u>			

BID FORM



Jackson County, Missouri Public Works Department – Engineering Division

PROPOSAL FOR 2021 ROAD PROGRAM PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENT

County Project No. 3249, Bid No. PW 02-2021

ltem	Description	Quantity	Units	Unit Price	Total Price
1	Scrub Seal	79,163	SY	\$1.60	\$126,660.80
2	Fog Seal	52,807	SY	\$0.75	\$39,605.25
3	Crack Seal	48,074	LBS	#3.65	\$175,470.10
4	Force Account	1	FA	\$17,000.00	\$17,000.00
		Ţ	otal Bid	for Project =	\$358,736. ¹⁵

Three	hundred fifty-eight thousand seven hundred thirty-six abollars and Total Amount of Bid for Project (Typed or Written)	Afteen cents.
	Total Amount of Bid for Project (Typed or Written)	
	Vance Brothers, Inc.	•
	Firm Name	

Note: The County reserves the right to adjust the quantities up or down to any and all bid items to accommodate the available funds.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

PROP	OSAL (continued)		
The und that the	lersigned states that this Proposal y are the agent of, and is duly auth	is mada orized	e In the character or capacity checked in this paragraph, to sign for:
			Name of Firm
		Legal .	Name of Firm
and that	t the Proposal is signed with the figoing terms of the Proposal.	ull und	erstanding of the plans, provisions, specifications, and
() Missouri Individual	()	Foreign Individual
() Missouri Partnership	()	Foreign Partnership
ļ	X) Missouri Corporation Licensed in Missour	() i	Foreign Corporation
() Individual or Partnership, M name, registered in the offic	lissouri e of Se	or Foreign, doing business in Missouri under fictitious ecretary of State.
Dated at	Kansas City, MO Start day of March	City S	toto
1	5th	Ony, G	(ore
tnis <u> </u>	day of 1y laren		, 2021
Name a 	nd Address of all Partners	SIGN	IATURES
[VANCE BROTHERS INC CORPORATE SEAL MISSOURI ANCE BROTHERS INC (816) 923-4325		Authorized Signature President Title of Person Signing Attest (Seal)

of

BID BOND



Project Number County Project No. 3249							
Project Title	2021 Road Program Preservation Surface Treatments						
Bond Number	BID BOND						

* (2500ff) *	Project Title _	2021 Road	d Program Prese	ervation Surfa	ice Treatmen	ts
*	Bond Number	BID BC	OND			
					·········	
KNOW ALL MEN	BY THESE PR	RESENTS:	That Vance Bro	others, Inc.		of
5201 Brighton Ave., Ka hereby bind themselve	nsas City, MO 64 s, their heirs, exe	<u>13</u> 0 as Prir cutors admit	ncipal, and <u>Lib</u>	perty Mutual I	nsurance Com	namion Curofy
by these presents unt organization, as Oblige	O JACKSON CO	UNTY; MISS	SOURI, a constitu	utionally home	rule chartere	d governmental
FIVE (5%) PERCENT	re, in the sum of OF TOTAL AM	OHNT RID.	¥=====		(m EO4 of hid	
of the United States.		OUTL DID		Dollars	(\$ <u>5 %) OI DIQ</u>	_), lawful money
WHEREAS, Principal referenced project,	is herewith subm	itting its Bid	I to enter into a o	contract with .	lackson Count	y for the above
NOW, THEREFORE the will, within the time reperformance of the terfurnished in the prosecution of the terminal than the properties of the terminal sum hereof.	rms and condition cution thereof as and Surety will in	a contract as of the co required by amediately r	and give a good entract and for the y the contract do nav unto the Oblic	d and sufficier e prompt payr cuments, ther ree the full am	nt surety bond ment of all lab n this obligation ount of this bo	s to secure the or and material n shall be void;
Signed, sealed and o	lelivered this <u>16</u>	ith day of	March		. 2021	
		BIDDER AN	ND PRINCIPAL			
		Name, addr	ress and facsimile	number of Bi	dder and Princ	ipal
		Vance B	Brothers, Inc.			
			<u>ighton Avenu</u>		300107	
			City, MO 641:			1
		ph: 816-	-923-4325 fax	: <u>816-923-6</u>	472	··· • · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
		Lhereby cor	tlify that I have au	tharity to avec	ute this due u	and an babailt of

VANCE BROTHERS INC **CORPORATE SEAL** MISSOURI

VANCE BROTHERS INC (816) 923-4325

Bidder and Principal.

TIM Vance Title:

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO, PW 02-2021

(Attach corporate seal if applicable)

SURETY

Name, address and facsimile number of Surety:

Liberty Mutual Insurance Company

2200 Renaissance Boulevard, Ste. 400

King of Prussia, PA 19406-2755

Phone No. 610-832-8240

I hereby certify that (1) I have authority to execute this document on behalf of Surety; (2) Surety has an A.M. Best rating of A- or better; (3) Surety is named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (most current revision) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury; and (4) Surety is duly licensed to issue bonds in the State of Missouri and in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located.

By: Amda K. Nutt

Title: Linda L. Nutt

Date: Attorney-in-Fact

(Attach seal and Power of Attorney)



This Power of Attorney limits the acts of those named herein, and they have no authority to bind the Company except in the manner and to the extent herein stated. Not valid for mortgage, note, loan, letter of credit, bank deposit, currency rate, interest rate or residual value guarantees. To confirm the validity of this Power of Attorney call 610-832-8240 between 9:00 am and 4:30 pm EST on any business day.



Liberty Mutual Insurance Company The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company West American Insurance Company

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOWN ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS: That the Ohio Casually Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of New Hampshire, that Liberty Mutual Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Massachusetts, and West American Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Indiana (herein collectively called the "Companies"), pursuant to and by authority herein set forth, does hereby name, constitute and appoint, Linda L. Nutt of Kansas City, state of MO Its true and lawful attorney-in-fact, with full power and authority hereby conferred to sign, execute and acknowledge the following surety bond:
Principal Name: <u>Vance Brothers, Inc.</u>
Obilgee Name: Jackson County, issouri
Surety Bond Number: Bid Bond Bond Bond Amount: See Bond Form
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Power of Altomey has been subscribed by an authorized officer or official of the Companies and the corporate seals of the Companies have been affixed thereto his 12th day of December, 2018. The Ohlo Casualty insurance Company Liberty Mutual insurance Company West American insurance Company By: Ward Carey, Assistant Secretary
STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA ss COUNTY OF MONTGOMERY
On this 126 day of December, 2018, before me personally appeared David M. Carey, who acknowledged himself to be the Assistant Secretary of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Company, and West American Insurance Company, and that he, as such, being authorized so to do, execute the foregoing instrument for the purposes therein contained by signing on behalf of the corporations by himself as a duly authorized officer.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto subscribed my name and affixed my notarial seal at King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, on the day and year first above written. COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA Notarial Seal Teresa Pastella, Notary Public Upper Marion Twp., Montgomery County My Commission Empires March 28, 2021 Member, Pennsylvania Association of Notaries This Power of Attorney's made and executed pursuant to and by authority of the following By-lews and Authorizations of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Chio Casualty Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company which resolutions are now in full force and effect reading as follows:
ARTICLE IV - OFFICERS - Section 12. Power of Altomey. Any officer or other official of the Corporation authorized for that purpose in writing by the Chairman or the President, and subject to such limitation as the Chairman or the President may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Corporation to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surely any and all undertainings, bonds, recognizances and other surely obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact, subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Corporation by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seel of the Corporation. When so executed, such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the President and attested to by the Secretary. Any power or authority granted to any representative or attorney-in-fact under the provisions of this article may be revoked at any time by the Board, the Chairman, the President or by the officer or officers granting such power or authority.
ARTICLE XIII - Execution of Contracts - SECTION 5. Surely Bonds and Undertakings. Any officer of the Company authorized for that purpose in writing by the chairman or the president, and subject to such limitations as the chairman or the president may prescribe, shall appoint such altomeys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, admoviledge and deliver as surely any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surely obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Company by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Company. When so executed such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the president and attested by the secretary.
Certificate of Designation - The President of the Company, acting pursuant to the Bylaws of the Company, authorizes David M. Carey, Assistant Secretary to appoint such attorneys-in-fact as may be necessary to act on behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surely any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surely abligations.
Authorization — By unanimous consent of the Company's Board of Directors, the Company consents that facsimile or mechanically reproduced signature of any assistant secretary of the Company, wherever appearing upon a certified copy of any power of altomey issued by the Company in connection with surely bonds, shall be valid and binding upon the Company with the same force and effect as though manually affixed.
I, Rence C. Llewellyn, the underskined, Assistant Secretary, of Liberty Multial insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty insurance Company, and West American insurance Company do hereby certify that this power of attorney executed by sakil Companies is in full force and effect and has not been revoked.
IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunlo set my hand and affixed the seals of said Companies this 16th day of March 2021
HISUNGULARIAN TOWN THE STATE OF

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

PROPOSAL (continued)

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

STATE OF MISSOURI	
COUNTY OF Jackson) ss.	
Tim Vance	
Printed Name of Authorized Person with Bidding Entity	*
being duly sworn, deposes and says that they are	
Tresident (Title of Person Signing) Vance Brothers, Inc. (Name of Bidding Organization)	. with
(Title of Person Signing)	
Vance Brothers, Inc.	
(Name of Bidding Organization)	
and that the answers to the foregoing questions and all statements therein contained 3-15-	
(Signature of Authorized Person with Bidding Entity)	21
(-ig-same at his included in that blading Linkly)	
Sworn to before me this	
Goldie J Shwingston	
Notary Public Notary Public Notary Public STATE OF MISSOURI CASS COUNTY MIY COMMISSION EXPIRES 7/26/ COMMISSION # 12403578	
My commission expires July 25, 2022	

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

PROPOSAL (continued)

ANTI-COLLUSION STATEMENT

STATE OF	Missouri)	
COUNTY OF _	Missouri Jackson) ss.)	
	•		
	im Vance (Printed Name of Authoriz	zed Person with Bidding Ent	ity)
being duly sworn	, deposes and says that they are	_	
T	resident (Title of F		, with
	(Title of P	erson Signing)	, ννιτι
Va	nce Brothers, Inc	2.	_
	(Name of Bid	ding Organization)	
or indirectly, ente	ments made and facts set out in the control of the person, firm, association, ared into any agreement, participant such bid or any contract which	or corporation making sai ated in any collusion, or o may result from its accept	id bid) has not, either directly therwise competitive bidding tance.
/Slav		1 A 1 1 2	3-15-21 Date
(Olgi	nature of Authorized Person with Bio	ading Entity)	Date
Affiliate further ce oldder for the abo	ertifies that bidder is not financial ove project.	lly interested in, or financi	ially affiliated with, any other
•	Ву_		
	Ву_		**************************************
	Ву_		
Sworn to before n	ne this 15° day of N	larch_, 2021.	
Moldie D	ne this <u>15th</u> day of <u>M</u> Hwi noston		
Notary Public	-	GOLDIE I, LIVII NOTARY PUBLIC-N STATE OF MIS	OTARY SEAL SSOURI
My commission e	xpires July 25, 2003	CASS COL Y COMMISSION EXI COMMISSION #	PIRES 7/25/2022

EQUIPMENT QUESTIONNAIRE

The undersigned hereby represents that they propose to perform the work in the following manner and with the following equipment:

a. The work, if awarded, will have the personal supervision of whom?

PERRY K, BUMMITT

b. List bel	ow the equipment that will be used or is available	for use on thi	s contract.	
Quantity Item	Description, Size, Capacity, etc.	Condition	Years of Service	Present Location
L	ETHYRE CHIP SPREADER	(100b)	8	Kono
<u> </u>	KENWORTH/MACK DISTRIB.	GOOD	3-5	kemo
3-5	KENWORTH MUCK (UDLUO)	Good	7-10	Kemo
	INITERMUTION MATL. TRUCKS			
2	HYPAC ROLLERS	GOOD	7-10	Kenuo
į	BROCE MECHANICAL BROOM	.G100D	7-10	Komo
	·			
			•	
			•	
				V AND THE STATE OF
		·		
			-	

Attach additional sheets if required.

LIST OF CONTRACTS ON HAND

Location	Type of Work / Contracting Agency	Contract Price	Date	% Complete
SW District of MoDOT	Chip Seal, Missouri Dept. of Transportate	\$2,787,118,74	Glizi	0%
Reading, 125	Chip Seal City of Reading KS	#44,598.96	4/15/21	0%
Peculian, Mo	City of Reading KS Chip Seal /Asphalt Repair Shadow Hills HOA	\$70,575°°	5/1/21	0%
Leavenworth ! Douglas county, KS	Chip Seal			5%
Atchison! Holt County, Mo	Subcontractor to Bettis Asphalt on a KDOT Project Scrub Seal Subcontractor to Herzog on a Modor Agent	# 133,625 ^{: 15}	6/1/21	c%
Kansas City, Mo	Crack Seal	\$464,400°		10%
Rte 69 in Johnson County, KS	Chip Seal Subcontractor to Superior Bowen on KNOT joh	\$197,252	6/14/27	0%
	·	. , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		
		**		

Attach additional sheets as required.

AFFIDAVIT

Comes now Tim Vance Printed Name of Affiant	of the
Vance Brothers, Inc. Name of Bidding Entity	
and upon their oath states that in connection with the bid for	
2021 Read Program Preservation Surface Treatments Name of Project Being Bid Upon	1
that they have neither promised or paid any money in connection with the securing of that no proceeds from the construction of the said project have been promised or will individual or corporation. This affidavit is not construed to include payments for actual materials furnished.	he naid to any
Further, Affiant sayeth naught.	
Signature of Affiant	
Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and for Jackson County, Misso	s i mi
this 15th day of March, 2021.	Juli,
Boldie Julie to Notary Public	n
My commission expires July 25, 2022	

GOLDIE I. LIVINGSTON
NOTARY PUBLIC-NOTARY SEAL
STATE OF MISSOURI
CASS COUNTY
MY COMMISSION EXPIRES 7/25/2022
COMMISSION # 12403578

ANNUAL WORKER ELIGIBILITY VERIFICATION AFFIDAVIT (for joint ventures, a separate affidavit is require for each business entity)

STATE OF Missouri COUNTY OF Jackson On the 15th day of March , 2021, before me appeared Tim Vance personally know to me or proved to me on the basis of satisfactory evidence to be a person whose name is subscribed to this affidavit, who being by me duly sworn, stated as follows: I, the Affiant, am of sound mind, capable of making this affidavit, and personally certify the facts herein stated as required by Section 285.530, RSMo, to enter into any contract agreement with the County to perform any job, task, employment, labor, personal services, or any other activity for which compensation is provided, expected, or due, including but not limited to all activities conducted by business entities. 1, the Affiant, am the President of Vance Brothers, Inc. (Business Name) and I am duly authorized, directed, and/or empowered to act officially and properly on behalf of this business entity. I, the Affiant, also hereby affirm and warrant that the aforementioned business entity is enrolled in a federal work authorization program operated by the United States Department of Homeland Security, and the aforementioned business entity shall participate in said program to verify the employment eligibility of newly hired employees working in connection with any services contracted by Jackson County, Missouri. I have attached documentation to this affidavit to evidence enrollment/participation by the aforementioned business entity in a federal work authorization program, as required by Section 285.530, RSMo. I, the Affiant, also hereby affirm and warrant that the aforementioned business entity does not and shall not knowingly employ, in connection with any services contracted by Jackson County, Missouri, any alien who does not have the legal right or authorization under federal law to work in the United States, as defined in 8 U.S.C. § 1324a(h)(3). I, the Affiant, am aware and recognize that, unless certain contract and affidavit conditions are satisfied pursuant to Section 285.525, RSMo, the aforementioned business entity may be held liable under Sections 285.525 through 285.550, RSMo, for subcontractors that knowingly employee or continue to employ any unauthorized alien to work within the State of Missouri. I, the Affiant, acknowledge that I am signing this affidavit as a free act and deed of the aforementioned business entity and under duress. Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public in and for Jackson County, Missouri, this 15th day of March My Commission Expires July 25 not coniun & Caid ball SOLDIE I. LIVINGSTON .. TARY PUBLIC-NOTARY SEAL STATE OF MISSOURI

CASS COUNTY
MY COMMISSION EXPIRES 7/25/2022

COMMISSION # 12403578

TAX CLEARANCE

No person, firm, or corporation, resident in Jackson County, or otherwise legally within the taxing jurisdiction of the County, shall be eligible to provide any goods, contractual services or anything covered by the County Purchasing Ordinance, unless said person, firm, or corporation is duly listed and assessed on the County tax rolls and is in no way delinquent on any taxes payable to the County.

Where any individual, firm or corporation is a resident of Jackson County, or it otherwise appears that such firm is legally within the taxing jurisdiction of the County, and has made an offer, bid, or quotation for any County purchase, or has submitted an application to be given an opportunity to make quotations for County purchases, the Purchasing Manager shall cause a search to be made of the County tax rolls to determine the eligibility of that person, firm, or corporation under this section.

When the lowest responsible bidder is ineligible under this section, the Purchasing Manager may notify the bidder and allow three (3) days for the bidder to correct the deficiency or pay up any delinquency involved. If the bidder fails, after such notice, to comply within three (3) days, the Purchasing Manager shall proceed as though the lowest responsible bidder who is eligible under this section had entered the lowest bid.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

Clerk of the Legislature Jackson County Courthouse 306 West Kansas Avenue Independence, Missouri 64050

Independence, Missouri 64050	
Gentlemen:	
I do hereby certify that year 2020 Personal Pro State, County, School and other purposes hav	operty and/or Merchants and Manufacturers Tax for e been paid in the amount of
law for year 2020 were filed on behalf of the u complete listing of all tangible personal proper VANCE BROTHERS INC CORPORATE SEAL	I further certify that assessment returns as required by ndersigned, including therein a full, accurate and ty, subject to assessment in Jackson County, Missouri. Authorized Signature of Bidder Tim Nance.
MISSOURI VANCE BROTHERS INC (816) 923-4325	Resident Title
For: Vance Brothers, Inc. Company Name	
5201 Brighton Ave Street Address	
City, State & Zip	<u> </u>
816-923-4325 Telephone #	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Federal I.D. #44-0577983	
Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary	Public in and for Jackson County, Missouri,
this 15th day of March	, 20_2 /
	Modern Minimpton

My commission expires July 25, 2022

GOLDIE I. LIVINGSTON
NOTARY PUBLIC-NOTARY SEAL
STATE OF MISSOURI
CASS COUNTY
MY COMMISSION EXPIRES 7/25/2022
COMMISSION # 12403578

EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

The Contractor's attention is directed to Chapter 296, Section 296.010 to Section 296.070, inclusive, Revised Statutes of Missouri, "Discriminatory Employment Practices," including the latest amendments thereto, and to the Jackson County Ordinances, adopted by Ordinance Nos. 11, 479, and 1068, which provide in part, as follows:

"All contracts for labor services, supplies, and construction wherein Jackson County is a party, whether negotiated or formally advertised, shall contain a nondiscrimination in employment clause which shall provide that the contractor in the performance of the contract will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, creed, color, sex, age or national origin. Actions of the contractor shall include but not be limited to the following: Employment, upgrading, demotion or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship."

The Contractor agrees to comply in all respects with all statutory provisions and the County Ordinances.

LIST OF INTENDED SUBCONTRACTORS

Name:	
Address:	
City & Zip Code:	
Геlephone No:	Fax No:
Dollar \$ Amount	
Subcontractor No	
Name:	et riference and the second se
Address:	
City & Zip Code:	
	Fax No:
Description of work to be perform	ed (include Bid Item Number, and Bid Item):

(List of Subcontractors Continued)

Subcontractor No		
Address:		
City & Zip Code:		
Telephone No:	Fax No:	
Description of work	to be performed (include Bid Item Number, and Bid Item):	
Dollar \$		
Amount		
Subcontractor No	 ,	
City & Zip Code:		
Telephone No:	Fax No:	
	to be performed (include Bid Item Number, and Bid Item):	
	,	
Dollar \$		
Amount		

CERTIFICATE OF COMPLIANCE



OFFICE OF COUNTY AUDITOR COMPLIANCE REVIEW OFFICE 415 East 12th Street, 2nd Floor Kansas City, Missouri 64106 (816) 881-3302

CERTIFICATE OF COMPLIANCE NOTICE:

Effective September 21, 2020 <u>all vendors</u> doing business with Jackson County are required to obtain a Certificate of Compliance issued by Jackson County Compliance Review Office.

Certificates of Compliance will be required to be submitted with any bid response on September 21, 2020 or after. Failure to comply with this requirement may result in the <u>REJECTION</u> of a bid.

Vendors may complete a Certificate of Compliance Application by visiting www.iacomocompliance.com

A Certificate of Compliance will certify that vendors meet the following requirements:

- 1. Are duly listed and assessed on the tax rolls of Jackson County and are not delinquent in the payment of any taxes due to the County, or do not have on December 31st of the previous year any property subject to taxation by Jackson County.
- Attest and agree to Chapter 6 of the Jackson County Code which prohibits discriminatory practices and promotes Equal Employment Opportunity by contractors doing business with Jackson County.

Certificate of Compliance Application <u>must be submitted five (5) business days prior to a bid response deadline</u> to allow sufficient time to process. A Certificate of Compliance is not guaranteed if this timeline is not met.

QUESTIONS? Email compliance@jacksongovorg

Bid Number:

Bid Title:

CONTRACTOR UTILIZATION PLAN CONTRACTOR UTILIZATION PLAN

PW 02-2021

DIA Title.	DAG4 D - 1 D			
Bid Title: Contracting Department:	2021 Road Program	1 - Preservation Surface	<u>Treatments</u>	
Dopulation.	Laplic Avolva Debal	tment (Engineering Divis	on) .	 -
Bidder: Vance P	brothers Inc.			
_				
1, Perry Dummitt	, of lawf	ul age and upon my oath	state as follows:	
 This Affidavit is made for submittal requirements of on behalf of the Bidder list VBE prime and subcontra 	n the above Invitation sted above. It sets ou	to Bid and the MBF/WBI	F//RF Program an	andh oi h
The goals set by Jackso	on County, Missouri	are:		
0.0_ %MBE	0.0_ %WBE	0.0%VBE		
Bidder stipulates that it w participation in the above	ill utilize a minimum o bid:	f the following percentag	es of MBE/WBE	
<u> </u>	O%WBE	%VBE		
 The following are the MBI maintains that it either t award. 	E/WBE/VBE Contract nas a formal contrac	ors to be utilized on the a of or a conditional contr	above-named Bid. act contingent up	Bidder on
Please note:				
a. If Bidder is a certified	MBE, WBE, or VBE fi	irm, it may list itself in the	appropriate area b	elow.
b. No contractor may be				
			Van Assis also esta esta esta esta esta esta esta esta	st trees
		LUSE ONLY***		
GUP RECEIVED **		* GUP APPROVED		
GEW RECEIVED:		GFEAPPROVED		
CUP REVISED: 18		REVISION APPROVE	5 Maria 14 Vall 1 (44) 74 - 150 m motors	
APPROVED	GOALS MBE	WBE	VBEVEZ.	
RES/ORD		AMT AWARDED		
NOTES				
	E A COMMENT OF STREET	· 1000000000000000000000000000000000000	2007年的 海峰温暖 发光光	

MBE SUBCONTRACTORS

Α	MBE Firm:	NTERNAL USE
	Address line 1:	ONLY
	Address line 2-including County:	Certifying Agenc
	Telephone Number:	Z KCMO
	President/Owner:	State of W
	Email Address:	
	Certifying Agency:	Approved: Y N
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	Contract Value
	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	\$
3,	MBE Firm:	INTERNALIUSE
	Address line 1:	INHERNAL USE
	Address line 2-including County:	
	Telephone Number:	Certifying Agency KCMO
	President/Owner:	State of Me
	Email Address:	
	Certifying Agency:	Approved Y N
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	ContractAvalue
···	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	\$
	MBE Firm:	
	Address line 1:	INTERNAL USE
	Address line 2-including County:	
	Telephone Number:	Certifying Agency
	President/Owner:	State of Mo
	Email Address:	Jane Di Me
	Certifying Agency:	Approved N
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	Contract Value:
	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	\$
	TOTAL MRE \	/ALUE: \$

*** Add Additional Pages as Necessary ***

WBE SUBCONTRACTORS

Α.	WBE Firm:	INTERNAL USE
	Address line 1:	ONLY
	Address line 2-including County:	Certifying Agency
	Telephone Number:	Kemo
	President/Owner:	SaleofiMo
	Email Address:	
	Certifying Agency:	Approved: Y N
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	Contract Value
	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	
В,	WBE Firm:	
	Address line 1:	INTERNAL USE
	Address line 2-including County:	
	Telephone Number:	Certifying Agency:
	President/Owner:	State of Mo
	Email Address:	Julie Of Wo
	Certifying Agency;	Approved: Yan
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	Contract Value
	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	
 },	WBE Firm:	
	Address line 1:	INTERNALUSE ONLY
	Address line 2-Including County:	
	Telephone Number:	
	President/Owner:	State of Mo
_,,,,	Email Address:	United in the control of the control
	Certifying Agency:	Approved: X N
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	Contract Value
	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	- S

VBE SUBCONTRACTORS

		INTERNALEUSE
	Address line 1:	ONLY
	Address line 2-including County:	Gertifying Agency:
···	Telephone Number:	KCMO
	President/Owner:	State of MO
	Email Address:	
	Certifying Agency:	Approved Y
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	Contract Value
	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	\$12.00
3.	VBE Firm:	MITERNAL USE
	Address line 1:	ONLY
	Address line 2-including County:	
	Telephone Number:	Certifying Agency:
	President/Owner:	State of Mo
	Email Address:	
	Certifying Agency:	Approved Y N
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	Contract Value:
	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	
). T	VBE Firm:	UNTERNALUSE
	Address line 1:	ONEY SE
	Address line 2-including County:	
	Telephone Number:	
	President/Owner:	State of MO
	Email Address:	
	Certifying Agency:	Approved Y N
	Expiration Date of Certification:	
	Scopes of Work Utilized:	Contract Value:
	Percentage of Contract Awarded:	\$ 7
		TAL VBE VALUE: S

*** Add Additional Pages as Necessary ***

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Bidder acknowledges that it is responsible for considering the effect that any change order and/or amendments changing the total contract amount may have on its ability to meet or exceed the subcontractor participation goals.

Good Faith Effort: Bidder further acknowledges that it is responsible for submitting a Good Faith Effort Form if it will be unable to meet the participation goals. A Good Faith Effort Form documents the efforts a Bidder puts forth to achieve the MBE and/or WBE and/or VBE goals on a project. Simply stating that goals cannot be met is not considered sufficient.

Contract Modification Form: If, at any point during the life of the awarded contract, the contractor needs to substitute an approved subcontractor, a Contractor Modification Form must be submitted to the Compliance Review Office.

Any Good Faith Effort or Contractor Modification Form must be approved by the Compliance Review Office.

*** Contact the Compliance Review Office (816-881-3302) for assistance or to request forms. ***

I hereby certify that I am authorized to make this Affidavit on behalf of the Bidder named below and who shall abide by the terms set forth herein: I acknowledge that the assigned values determined by this Contractor Utilization Plan shall be enforceable under the contract terms and conditions.

Bidder Primary Contact: Yerry Dummitt	
Title: Project Manager Email:	Polumni H-@ vance brothers.com
Date: 3(15/2) Phone:_	816-923-4325
Subscribed and sworn to before me this 15^{15} day of M	orch, 20 ² l.
Wordie Jawington Notary Public	
My Commission Expires: July 25, 2022	VANCE BROTHERS INC CORPORATE SEAL MISSOURI
(Attach corporate seal if applicat	VANCE BROTHERS INC (816) 923-4325

For questions on this form please contact:

Compliance Review Office 816-881-3302 CRO@jacksongov.org

GOLDIE I. LIVINGSTON NOTARY PUBLIC-NOTARY SEAL STATE OF MISSOURI CASS COUNTY MY COMMISSION EXPIRES 7/25/2022 COMMISSION # 12403578

OSHA TEN HOUR TRAINING REQUIREMENTS

Missouri Law, Section 292.675, RSMo, requires any awarded contractor and its subcontractor(s) to provide a ten-hour Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) Construction Safety Program (or a similar program approved by the Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations as a qualified substitute) for their on-site employees (laborers, workmen, drivers, equipment operators, and craftsmen) who have not previously completed such a program and are directly engaged in actual construction of the improvement (or working at a nearby or adjacent facility used for construction of the improvement). The awarded contractor and its subcontractor(s) shall require all such employees to complete this ten-hour program, pursuant to Section 292.675, RSMo, unless they hold documentation on their prior completion of said program. Penalties, for Non-Compliance include contractor forfeiture to the Contracting Authority in the amount of \$2,500, plus \$100 per contractor and subcontractor employee for each calendar day such employee is employed beyond the elapsed time period for required program completion under Section 292.675, RSMo.

The undersigned bidder hereby certifies:

OSHA 10 CARD CERTIFICATION

The undersigned bidder hereby certifies and acknowledges receipt of OSHA 10 Card(s) as the contractor and for the subcontractor(s) of this project. Copies of the card(s) shall be provided to Jackson County, MO. to be reviewed by the Compliance Review Office.

Authorized Signature of Bidder

Vance Brothers, Inc.

Company Name

3/15/2021

Date

Arthur Sewell

From:

Jackson County Compliance Review Office <compliance@jacksongov.org>

Sent:

Friday, March 5, 2021 1:33 PM

To:

notify@lazarusgroup.com; compliance@jacksongov.org; Marianne Hughes; Arthur

Sewel

Subject:

Jackson County Tax Check – Approved Vance Brothers, Inc.

Vance Brothers, Inc.

The above named business has requested a tax clearance from the Jackson County Collector in order to be listed as an eligible vendor for contract(s) with Jackson County. Based on the provided name(s) and address(es) listed on the application and a search of the records available for our review at this time, the Collection Department concludes that there are no outstanding taxes for the year 2019 and prior. 2020 taxes will become delinquent if not paid by December 31, 2020 due date.

Additional Information: no outstanding taxes for the year 2020 and prior The above named business has requested a tax clearance from the Jackson County Collector in order to be listed as an eligible vendor for contract(s) with Jackson County. Based on the provided name(s) and address(es) listed on the application and a search of the records available for our review at this time, the Collection Department concludes that there are no outstanding taxes for the year 2020 and prior. 030521kas

Sincerely,
Jackson County Compliance Review Office
compliance@jacksongov.org

Certificate of Compliance Jackson County Missouri



In accordance with Jackson County Code Chapter(s) 6 and 10, this Certificate of Compliance is hereby issued to:

Vance Brothers, Inc. 5201 Brighton Kansas City, MO 64130 2021 Certificate: 20210308VC248

Issued:2021-03-08 Expires:2021-12-31 The above named firm/agency has met the following requirements:

Is duly listed and assessed on the tax rolls of Jackson County, Missouri and is not delinquent in the payment of any taxes due to the County, or did not have on December 31st of the previous year any property subject to taxation by the County

employment practices and promotes equal employment opportunity by contractors doing business Attests and agrees to Chapter 6 of the Jackson County Code which prohibits discriminatory with Jackson County. Chief Compliance Review Officer Jackson County Missouri 816-881-3302 compliance@jackonsongov.org Company ID Number: 142617

THE BUT BUT BUTTON WHITE ALL AND STREET SHOPE FOR BUT OF A BITCH OF A BITCH OF

ARTICLEI

PURPOSE AND AUTHORITY

This Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) sets forth the points of agreement between the Social Security Administration (SSA), the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) and <u>Vance Brothers, Inc.</u> (Employer) regarding the Employer's participation in the Employment Eligibility Verification Program (E-Verify). E-Verify is a program in which the employment eligibility of all newly hired employees will be confirmed after the Employment Eligibility Verification Form (Form I-9) has been completed.

Authority for the E-Verify program is found in Title IV, Subtitle A, of the Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act of 1996 (IIRIRA), Pub. L. 104-208, 110 Stat. 3009, as amended (8 U.S.C. § 1324a note).

ARTICLE II

FUNCTIONS TO BE PERFORMED

A. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE SSA

- 1. Upon completion of the Form I-9 by the employee and the Employer, and provided the Employer complies with the requirements of this MOU, SSA agrees to provide the Employer with available information that allows the Employer to confirm the accuracy of Social Security Numbers provided by all newly hired employees and the employment authorization of U.S.
- 2. The SSA agrees to provide to the Employer appropriate assistance with operational problems that may arise during the Employer's participation in the E-Verify program. The SSA agrees to provide the Employer with names, titles, addresses, and telephone numbers of SSA representatives to be contacted during the E-Verify process.
- 3. The SSA agrees to safeguard the information provided by the Employer through the E-Verify program procedures, and to limit access to such information, as is appropriate by law, to individuals responsible for the verification of Social Security Numbers and for evaluation of the E-Verify program or such other persons or entities who may be authorized by the SSA as governed by the Privacy Act (5 U.S.C. § 552a), the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 1306(a)), and SSA regulations (20 CFR Part 401).
- 4. SSA agrees to establish a means of automated verification that is designed (in conjunction with DHS's automated system if necessary) to provide confirmation or tentative nonconfirmation of U.S. citizens' employment eligibility and accuracy of SSA records for both citizens and aliens within 3 Federal Government work days of the initial inquiry.
- 5. SSA agrees to establish a means of secondary verification (including updating SSA records as may be necessary) for employees who contest SSA tentative nonconfirmations that is designed to provide final confirmation or nonconfirmation of U.S. citizens' employment

Company ID Number: 142617

ints a

The foregoing constitutes the full agreement on this subject between the SSA, DHS, and the Employer.

The individuals whose signatures appear below represent that they are authorized to enter into this MOU on behalf of the Employer and DHS respectively.

To be accepted as a participant in E-Verify, you should only sign the Employer's Section of the signature page. If you have any questions, contact E-Verify Operations at 888-464-4218.

Employer Vance Brothers, Inc.		
John Yeldell		
Name (Please type or print)	Title	
Electronically Signed	08/06/2008	
Signature	Date	*. ·
Department of Homeland Security — VUSCIS Verification Division	Verification Division	
Name (Please type or print)	Tide	·
Electronically Signed	"nts∴. · · · · · · 08/06/2008	rithes
Signature	Date	n de la productional de la

STATE WAGE RATES

WAGE RATES

General Conditions

Except as provided in subparagraph A., below, this Contract shall be based upon payment by the Contractor and its subcontractors of wage rates not less than the prevailing hourly wage rate for each craft or classification of workman engaged on the work as determined by the Industrial Commission of Missouri on behalf of the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations.

- A. Wage Law: Except as provided in this subparagraph, the contractor shall comply with all requirements of the Jackson County Missouri Chapter 19 Prevailing Wage Compliance Program, including the latest amendments there to. Pursuant to Section 1905.2a, the provisions of the prevailing wage law do not apply to the construction of public works for which the engineer's estimate or the awarded contract cost is \$75,000 or less. The "total project cost" is based upon the entire project and not individual jobs within a larger project. The "total project cost" incudes the total value of work performed on the project by every person paid by a contractor or subcontractor for that person's work on the project and additionally includes all materials and supplies purchased for the project. The provisions of this paragraph do not apply to any contract that is excluded from the applicability of the Jackson County Missouri Chapter 19 Prevailing Wage Program.
- B. Penalty: The Contractor shall forfeit as a penalty to the County, One Hundred Dollars (\$100) for each workman employed, for each calendar day, or portion thereof, that such workman is paid less than the said stipulated rate for any work done under this contract by the Contractor or by any of its subcontractors.
- C. Withholding Payment: The County has a duty to withhold and retain from payment, which is due to the Contractor under this contract all sums and amounts due and owing as a result of any violation of said laws. The County reserves the right to withhold payments throughout the duration of any resulting contract if a contractor is found to be delinquent in any aspect relating to compliance with Chapters 6 and 19 of the Jackson County Code. Payments may be held until all said delinquencies have been rectified to the satisfaction of the Compliance Review Office.
- D. Required Records: The Contractor and each subcontractor shall keep an accurate record showing the names and occupations of all workmen employed, together with the actual wages paid to each workman. At all reasonable hours, such records shall be open to inspection by the representatives of the Industrial Commission of Missouri and the County. Said records shall be kept for a minimum of one (1) year after the project has been accepted and the Required Affidavit, outlined in subsection G, is received.
- E. No Adjustment for Changes In Rates: During the life of this contract, the prevailing hourly rate of wages is subject to change by the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations or by court decision, as provided by law. Any such change shall not be the basis of any claim by the Contractor against the County, nor will deductions be made by the County against sums due to the Contractor by reason of any such change.
- F. Exceeding Rates and Hours: The prevailing wage law does not prohibit payment of more than the prevailing rate of wages nor does it limit the hours of work which may be performed by any workman in a particular period of time.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

- G. Required Affidavit: No final payment for work under this contract will be made by the County until it has received from each contractor and subcontractor an affidavit stating that each has fully complied with the provisions and the requirements of said law.
- H. Prevailing Wages: The current prevailing wage rate determination made by the Industrial Commission of Missouri and applicable during the term of this contract is reproduced verbatim herein.
- I. Posting: Throughout the life of this contract, a copy of the wage determination and the rules promulgated by the Industrial Commission of Missouri, shall be displayed in a conspicuous place on the project under a heading of NOTICE, with the heading in letters at least one inch high.
- J. Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act (42 U.S.C. Sect. 329): The Contractor is required to comply with Section 103 of the above Act.
- K. Certified Payroll Records: An original copy of certified payroll records shall be emailed weekly to the Compliance Review Office at CRO@jacksongov.org. A copy of certified payroll records indicating applicable invoice number(s) shall also be emailed to the Project Supervisor.

Payroll Records must meet the following minimum requirements:

Workers must be classified according to the State's Occupational Title Rule. Workers listed as Journey Worker for Local Union XX is not acceptable. The specific classification must be named. The specific Group must be named. It is impossible to compare wage rates paid to the proper prevailing wage rate if the Group is not listed.

For all apprentices on each payroll, the apprentice letter must be attached confirming registration in the program, level in the program (i.e. 3rd Level, or 3rd 6-Month Period) and the percentage of the base wage rate the apprentice is to be paid. If the same apprentice is used more than one week, only one letter for each apprentice needs to be submitted the first time the apprentice is shown on the payroll.

A one-to-one ratio of apprentices to journey workers must be followed. Any apprentice working out of ratio or without a journey worker present must be paid journey worker's level wages.

Fringe benefits must be indicated whether paid in cash or to a fund by checking the box on the certificate page of the payroll form. If fringe benefit contributions are not indicated by an hourly rate on the certificate payroll form, please submit a one-time letter with the next applicable payroll indicating the hourly breakdown of contributions made and to where.

Missouri Division of Labor Standards

WAGE AND HOUR SECTION



MICHAEL L. PARSON, Governor

Annual Wage Order No. 27

Section 048

JACKSON COUNTY

In accordance with Section 290.262 RSMo 2000, within thirty (30) days after a certified copy of this Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State as indicated below, any person who may be affected by this Annual Wage Order may object by filing an objection in triplicate with the Labor and Industrial Relations Commission, P.O. Box 599, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0599. Such objections must set forth in writing the specific grounds of objection. Each objection shall certify that a copy has been furnished to the Division of Labor Standards, P.O. Box 449, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0449 pursuant to 8 CSR 20-5.010(1). A certified copy of the Annual Wage Order has been filed with the Secretary of State of Missouri.

Original Signed by

Taylor Burks, Director Division of Labor Standards

Filed With Secretary of State:

March 10, 2020

Last Date Objections May Be Filed: April 9, 2020

Prepared by Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations

Building Construction Rates for JACKSON County

REPLACEMENT PAGE

Section 048

	15 P
OCCUPATIONAL TITLE	"*Prevailing
CONTAINME SILE	Hourly
A. B. A. Sura Sura Sura Sura Sura Sura Sura Sura	Rate
Asbestos Worker Boilermaker	\$63.92
Bricklayer	"\$33.53
	\$56.71
Carpenter	\$57.23
Lather	
Lingleum Layer	
Milwright	
Pile Driver	
Cement Mason	\$51.50
Plasterer	
Communications Technician	\$57.83
Electrician (Inside Wireman)	\$63.56
Electrician Outside Lineman	\$65.49
Lineman Operator	
Lineman - Tree Trimmer	
Groundman	
Groundman - Tree Trimmer	
Elevator Constructor	*333,53
Glazier	\$54.70
fronworker	\$63.98
Laborer	
	\$45.82
General Laborer First Semi-Skilled	
Second Semi-Skilled	
Mason	\$51.48
Marble Mason	
Marble Finisher	
Terrazzo Worker	
Terrazzo Finisher	
Title Setter	
Tile Finisher	
Operating Engineer	\$57.14
Group I	
Group II	
Group III	
Group III-A.	
Group IV	
Group V	
Painter	\$49.72
Plumber	\$69.71
Pipe Fitter	
Roofer	\$53.67
Sheet Metal Worker	\$67.20
Sprinkler Filter	\$59.86
Truck Driver	\$49.82
Truck Control Service Driver	女子が-から
Group	-
Group II	
Group III	
Group IV	
Crossp 1T	

^{*}The Division of Labor Standards received less than 1,000 reportable frours for this occupational title.

Public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri

Economic Research and Information Center.

**The Prevailing Hourly Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title.

ANNUAL WAGE ORDER NO. 27

3/31/20

Heavy Construction Rates for JACKSON County

REPLACEMENT PAGE

Section 048

**Prevailing
Hourly
Rate
\$65.11
\$65.49
\$48.45
\$63.12
\$46.50

Use Heavy Construction Rates on Highway and Heavy construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3,040(3).

Use Building Construction Rates on Building construction in accordance with the classifications of construction work established in 8 CSR 30-3.040(2).

If a worker is performing work on a heavy construction project within an occupational title that is not listed on the Heavy Construction Rate Sheet, use the rate for that occupational title as shown on the Building Construction Rate Sheet.

*The Division of Labor Standards received less than 1,000 reportable hours for this occupational title.

Public works contracting minimum wage is established for this occupational title using data provided by Missouri Economic Research and Information Center.

ANNUAL WAGE ORDER NO. 27

3/31/20

^{**}The Prevailing Hourly Rate includes any applicable fringe benefit amounts for each occupational title.

OVERTIME and HOLIDAYS

OVERTIME

For all work performed on a Sunday or a holiday, not less than twice (2x) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work.

For all overtime work performed, not less than one and one-half (1½) the prevailing hourly rate of wages for work of a similar character in the locality in which the work is performed or the public works contracting minimum wage, whichever is applicable, shall be paid to all workers employed by or on behalf of any public body engaged in the construction of public works, exclusive of maintenance work or contractual obligation. For purposes of this subdivision, "overtime work" shall include work that exceeds ten hours in one day and work in excess of forty hours in one calendar week; and

A thirty-minute lunch period on each calendar day shall be allowed for each worker on a public works project, provided that such time shall not be considered as time worked.

HOLIDAYS

January First;
The last Monday in May;
July Fourth;
The first Monday in September;
November Eleventh;
The fourth Thursday in November; and December Twenty-Fifth;

If any holiday falls on a Sunday, the following Monday shall be considered a holiday.



MISSOURI DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS

PREVAILING WAGE PROJECT NOTIFICATION – CONTRACTOR INFORMATION

П	New		Updat
	T + 40 11	لستا	ATA BARRIER

10. Email Address 11. Contract Award Date	1. Date of Notification		-1 144		2. Annual V	/age Order	Number In	cluded in Bi	d Specifics	 Itions
4. Estimated Project Cost of Completion (total contruction controcts to be awarded) 5. Estact Location of Project Councy 6. Official Name of Public Endy or Agency 7. Name of Contact Person 9. Address 10. Email Address 11. Contract Award Date 12. Estimated Date of Project Completion 13. Will There Be Any Federal Funds Used in this Contract? 14. Contractor Information Notification General Contractor: Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work List all Sub-contractors: 1. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Mane Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project	200 700	4 480				er.				
S. Exact Location of Project County 6. Official Name of Public Body or Agency 7. Name of Contact Person 9. Address. 10. Email Address 11. Contract Award Date 12. Estimated Date of Project Completion 13. Will There Be Any Federal Funds Used in this Contract? 14. Contractor Information Notification General Centractor: Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address City State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City Phone Number Email Address State ZIP Phone Number Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City Phone Number Email Address State ZIP Phone Number Email Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address State ZIP Phone Number Email Address City State ZIP Phone Number ZIP Phone Pumber ZIP	1	n 60 T	20° - 10° -		. 49 %. 				19.0	1
6. Officiel Name of Contact Person 7. Name of Contact Person 9. Address 10. Email Address 11. Contract Award Date 112. Estimated Date of Project Completion 113. Will There Be Any Federal Funds Used in this Contract? 114. Contractor Information Notification General Contractor: 125. Name 126. Address 127. State 128. Address 129. Address 129. State 120.	4. Estimated Project Cost of	Completion (tota	l construction contro	cts to be and	arded)	\$		rah Ba		
7. Name of Coatact Person 9. Address Website 10. Email Address Website 11. Contract Award Date 12. Estimated Date of Project Completion 13. Will There Be Any Federal Funds Used in this Contract? Yes No No No No No No No N	5. Exact Location of Project	County	in max in a fin	14.E	City		1.45		NO.	<u> </u>
9. Address 10. Email Address 11. Contract Award Date 12. Estimated Date of Project Completion 13. Will There Be Any Federal Funds Used in this Contract? Yes No 4. Contractor Information Notification General Contractor: Name Address City State ZID Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsuren Needed by Project Scope of Work List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State ZID Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsuren Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZID Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsuren Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZID Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsuren Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZID Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsuren Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZID Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsuren Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZID	6. Official Name of Public I	Sody or Agency								
9. Address 10. Bunsil Address 11. Contract Award Date 12. Estimated Date of Project Completion 13. Will There Be Any Federal Funds Used in this Contract? 14. Contractor Information Notification General Contractor: Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 4. Remail Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 5. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 5. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 5. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 5. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project	7. Name of Contact Person		1 TO-1	TT 35	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	185	P Disama hi	namber Au el		- 3-1
10. Email Address Website 11. Contract Award Date 12. Estimated Date of Project Completion Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Yes No Yes Ye	7 2 6 7 2 1 L			2.2		N i	SAS	errines (11.15-)	iyur afrik CC	MAC
11. Contract Award Date 12. Estimated Date of Project Completion 13. Will There Be Any Federal Funds Used in this Contract? Yes No	9. Address		\$1.00 PM				ş	19.00	167	16333
A. Coutractor Information Notification General Contractor: Name	10. Email Address		ac ili		Website	THE SECTION	S		at.	
A. Coutractor Information Notification General Contractor: Name	11 Forest Arrest Data	110 Post - 4 5 P			i lekt		9.4		- 20	
4. Contractor Information Notification General Contractor: Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project	11. Contract Award Dage	12, Esmared Di	ne of Project Compli	etion				ıds Used in	this Contra	ict?
Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address City State ZIP	4. Contractor Information N	olification			- American					
City State ZIP Phone Number Emsil Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Emsil Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Emsil Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Emsil Address City State ZIP Phone Number Emsil Address City State ZIP Phone Number Emsil Address City State ZIP Phone Number Emsil Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Emsil Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Emsil Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project	General Contractor:	Маше		-18	T 1997				1000	817-777-5 8-17-77-5 8-18-77-7
Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scops of Work List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 5. State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Address		Ğ#.	1,000					5
Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		City			. ∳ St	ate .	rokski St	ZIP		
Scope of Work List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Phone Number		Emsi	l Address	. 51.7	7			
List all Subcontractors: 1. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Type of Craftsm	n Needed by Project			4.4				1,425
City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Scope of Work	1 1 1 1 1		210221 9 1818 9 182					- S. J.
City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project	List all Subcombactors: 1.	. Name	47 1882 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		, 2 , 2		. 400) . 400)	*) 30% 50%	12 / Jr	×-
Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Address	13.5 12.5 12.5			A L			1980	
Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Mumber Bmail Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Bmail Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		City		(i) (ii) (ii) (iii) (iii	St	rte .		ZIP		as:
Scope of Work 2. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Bmail Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Phone Number		Emai	l Address	1,% 			3. ² - 3.2	
Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Type of Craftsma	m Needed by Project	AV.		ii.	90 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 -	1.55 Hr. 1		
Address City State ZIP Phone Number Bmail Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Scope of Work		· · ·					79	
City State ZIP Phone Number Bmail Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project	2.	Макіе (\ - 5 \				75 <u>7</u> 1.
Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Address		g et		43	Z.			
Phone Number Bmail Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		City			Sh	ute		710		
Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project Scope of Work 3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Phone Number		Emai						
3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Type of Craftsme	n Meeded by Project				-30.00		7.1	- 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1
3. Name Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project		Scope of Work		1 2 2 2				A S		
Address City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project	2	Manna	1 2007		13.7°					
City State ZIP Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project	.d.s.									
Phone Number Email Address Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project			·	·	j		No.		1 687 18 3	1. 1
Type of Craftsmen Needed by Project					, 13. s	ы с 		er e		<u>. 1984 - 1</u> 1987 - 1
					1.00	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		1	- () - ()
		Scope of Work			<u></u>				<u> </u>	

PW-2 (05-16) AI

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

(Subcommictors continued)

4.	Name						Province	
	Address							
	City			State	#1 / 1 / 1 / 1 / 1 / 1 / 1 / 1 / 1 / 1 /	ZU	,	
	Phone Number		Email Address			ja je		14.4
	Type of Craftsuse	n Needed by Project	100 K.A.					·-
	Scope of Work							
5.	Name	明 218 まま。 2018年 - 128		.,	1 摄影.	4.80	- 400	
	Address							4
	City			State		ZU		erro de servicio de paramejo e de una se
	Phone Number		Email Address	پسسه س	printered agreement and the second			
	Type of Craftsme	n Needed by Project	\$ \$.			s signa e e	i ii	
	Scope of Work							i i
æ	Name							
1.7.	ونود الساد ا	en park Billion				255-15 255-15 255-15		ر و در روز کی در
	City	Manufacture try 17. 17. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19. 19		State		- (S)	. — ن <u>است</u> نم	1 % E-11.25
	Phone Number	department of the second of th	Email Address	am Tarkemia		ZII		
		n Needed by Project	KMAII AGGIESS		4600 a 1			- 1224872 E- - 184574
	Scope of Work	n mereren al Linieri		ing ing St. wildedrij	-3.7			
				Maranasan sa Maranasan sa				
7.	Name							
	Address		5 e((PART STATE OF		- 100		
	City			State		ZU)	energy of the second
	Phone Number	900	Email Address	·				,
		n Needed by Project	(\$0.00 to		اروان مرابع: مرابع: <u>مرابع</u> مرابع: مرابع: المرابع:		- 1931 - 193 5 - 19	Control of the second
	Scope of Work			***************************************	11.149		:	13.6°
1	Name	al od		a da ka				
	Address					18	are the second s	
	City		47 A.	State		ZII		
	Phone Number		Email Address		N. O.			
	Type of Craftsme	n Needed by Project		Samuel Color				
	Scope of Work					- 1984£		
9,	Name				-	TATE	. J. 778 t.	
	Address			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		K.		7 - 12 - 13 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14 - 14
	City	- 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1		State		ZII)	
	Phone Number	- Jak	Email Address	1.1			e japane te en seus en se En la companya en seus en se	
	Type of Craftsme	n Needed by Project		14.25			:	
	Scope of Work		1		***************************************	2 5 d d d d d d d d d d d d d d d d d d	The second second	
	-	***************************************				····		

The state of Missouri requires workers on public works projects be paid the prevailing wage. Public bodies have duties as required under Section 290.210 - 290.340, RSMo.

Mail, Fax, or Email completed form to: DIVISION OF LABOR STANDARDS

Attn: Prevailing Wage Section

P.O. Box 449, Jefferson City, MO 65102-0449

Phone: 573-751-3403 Fax: 573-751-3721

Email: prevailingwage@labor.mo.gov Website: www.labor.mo.gov/DLS

SUBMIT

Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial Relations is an equal opportunity employer/program. IDD/TTY: 800-735-2966 Relay Missouri: 711

PW-2-2 (05-16) AI



MISSOURI DEPARTMENT OF LABOR AND INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS AFFIDAVIT COMPLIANCE WITH THE PREVAILING WAGE LAW

I,, upon being duly swom upon my eath state that: (1) I a
(Name) of ; (2) all requireme
(Title) (Name of Company)
§§ 290.210 to 290.340, RSMo, pertaining to the payment of wages to workers employed on public works pr
have been fully satisfied with regard to this company's work on
(Name of Project) (3) I have reviewed and am familiar with the prevailing wage rules 8 CSR 30-3.010 to 8 CSR 30-3.060; (4)
upon my knowledge of these rules, including the occupational titles set out in 8 CSR 30-3.060, I have complete
and accurate records clearly indicating (a) the names, occupations, and crafts of every worker employed b
company in connection with this project together with an accurate record of the number of hours worked by
worker and the actual wages paid for each class or type of work performed, (b) the payroll deductions that have
made for each worker, and (c) the amounts paid to provide fringe benefits, if any, for each worker; (5) the amounts paid to provide fringe benefits, if any, were improved by a first order to be a first order.
paid to provide fringe benefits, if any, were irrevocably made to a fund, plan, or program on behalf of the wo
(6) these payroll records are kept and have been provided for inspection to the authorized representative
contracting public body and will be available, as often as may be necessary, to such body and the Mi
Department of Labor and Industrial Relations; (7) such records shall not be destroyed or removed from the sta
one year following the completion of this company's work on this project, and (8) there has been no exception
full and complete compliance with the provisions and requirements of General Wage Order Noissued I
Missouri Division of Labor Standards and applicable to this MoDOT project located in
County, Missouri, and completed on the day of, 20
The matters stated herein are true to the best of my information, knowledge, and belief. I acknowledge
the falsification of any information set out above may subject me to criminal prosecution pursuant to §§290
570.090, 575.040, 575.050, or 575.060, RSMo.
Signature
Enhanched and reason to me this day of
Subscribed and sworn to me this day of,
My commission expires
Notary Public
Receipt by Authorized Public Representative

Missouri Dayartment of Labor and Industrial Relations is an equal opportunity employer/program.

PW-4-MODOT (03-16) AI

SALES TAX EXEMPTION

Jackson County, Missouri is an exempt entity under Section 144.062, RSMo, and the purchase of tangible personal property and materials to be incorporated into or consumed in the construction of this project, can be made on a tax-exempt basis as provided in that statute. Jackson County will issue an exemption certificate to the contractor along with the contract. Sales tax paid due to the contractor's or any subcontractor's failure to take advantage of the county's tax exempt status will not be included in the contractor's invoice to the Owner.

Page 42 is the current exemption from the State of Missouri, issued to Jackson County and is included for information only.

Page 43 is the "Missouri Project Exception Certificate" (Form 5060) that will be issued to the contractor and subcontractors working on the same project after the contract has been awarded.

State of Missouri

EXEMPTION FROM MISSOURI SALES AND USE TAX ON PURCHASES

ISSUED TO:

MISSOURI TAX I.D. NUMBER: 13643347

COUNTY OF JACKSON 415 E 12TH ST RM G-1 KANSAS CITY, MO 64106-2706

> EFFECTIVE DATE: 07/11/2002 EXPIRATION DATE: Non-Expiring

YOUR APPLICATION FOR SALES/USE TAX EXEMPT STATUS HAS BEEN APPROVED PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 144.303.1, RSMo. THIS LETTER IS ISSUED AS DOCUMENTATION OF YOUR EXEMPT STATUS.

PURCHASES BY YOUR AGENCY ARE NOT SUBJECT TO SALES OR USE TAX IF WITHIN THE CONDUCT OF YOUR AGENCY'S EXEMPT FUNCTIONS & ACTIVITIES. WHEN PURCHASING WITH THIS EXEMPTION, FURNISH ALL SELLERS OR VENDORS A COPY OF THIS LETTER. THIS EXEMPTION MAY NOT BE USED BY INDIVIDUALS MAKING PERSONAL PURCHASES.

A CONTRACTOR MAY PURCHASE AND PAY FOR CONSTRUCTION MATERIALS EXEMPT FROM SALES TAX WHEN FURFILLING A CONTRACT WITH YOUR AGENCY ONLY IF YOU AGENCY ISSUES A PROJECT EXEMPTION CERTIFICATE AND THE CONTRACTOR MAKES PURCHASES IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 144.062, RSMo.

SALES BY YOUR AGENCY ARE SUBJECT TO ALL APPLICABLE STATE AND LOCAL SALES TAXES. IF YOU ENGAGE IN THE BUSINESS OF SELLING TANGIBLE PERSONAL PROPERTY OR TAXABLE SERVICES AT RETAIL, YOU MUST OBTAIN A MISSOURI RETAIL SALES LICENSE AND COLLECT AND REMIT SALES TAX.

A CONTRACTOR MAY PURCHASE AND PAY FOR CONSTRUCTION MATERIALS EXEMPT FROM SALES TAX WHEN FULFILLING A CONTRACT WITH YOUR GOVERNMENTAL AGENCY ONLY IF YOUR GOVERNMENTAL AGENCY ISSUES A PROJECT EXEMPTION CERTIFICATE AND THE CONTRACTOR MAKES PURCHASES IN COMPLIANCE WITH THE PROVISION OF SECTION 144.062, RSMO.

THIS IS A CONTINUING EXEMPTION SUBJECT TO LEGISLATIVE CHANGES AND REVIEW BY THE DIRECTOR OF REVENUE. IF IT IS DETERMINED THAT YOUR AGENCY CEASES TO QUALIFY AS AN EXEMPT ENTITY, THIS EXEMPTION WILL CEASE TO BE VALID. THIS EXEMPTION IS NOT ASSIGNABLE OR TRANSFERRABLE. IT IS AN EXEMPTION FROM SALES AND USE TAXES ONLY AND IS NOT AN EXEMPTION FROM REAL OR PERSONAL PROPERTY TAX.

ANY ALTERATION TO THIS EXEMPTION LETTER RENDERS IT INVALID.

IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS REGARDING THE USE OF THIS LETTER, PLEASE CONTACT THE SALES/USE TAX SECTION, MISSOURI DEPARTMENT OF REVENUE, P.O. BOX 3300, EFFERSON CITY, MO 65105-0840, PHONE 573-751-2836.

Reset Form

Print Form



	This form is	to be completed and given to :	your contractor.
	Name of Exempt Entity Issuing the Continu	118	Missouri Tax Exemption Number
	Jackson County, Missourl		11 31 6 4 3 3 3 14 17
	Address	Cily	Stage ZIP Code
	415 East 12th Street, Room G-1		Kansas City WO 64106
	E-mail Address		
	eljohnson@jacksongow.org		
Ē	Project Number	Project Begin Date (MM/DD/YYYY)	Estimated Project End Date (MW/DD/YYYY)
E UK	3238	0 5 / 0 1 / 2 0 2 1	1 2 3 1 1 /2 0 2 1
Exempl Entity and Praject advantation	Description of Project The Work includes the placement of scrut County Project No. 3249 (PW 02-2621)	seál, fog seal, and crack saal on vai	fous roadways within the County
igi ma	Project Location		Certificate Expiration Date (AMARAYYYYY)
ius	Various locations within the County.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1 29 3 1 1 2 0 2 1
	Letter to each contractor or subcontractor responsibility of the exempt antity to ensur- certificate if any of the information change:	ir who will be purchasing tangible p is the validity of the information on the s.	embity's Missouri Sales and Use Tax Exemption ersonel property for use in this project, It is the re-certificate. The exempt entity must issue a new
	Signature of Authorized Exempt Entity	Printed Name of Authorized I Ric Johnson, PE / Construction	
Confractor	The Missouri exempt entity named above incorporated or consumed in the constructionalities of particles of particles of particles of particles of particles of particles of Perchasing Contractor	tion project identified herein and no	thout sales tax, of tangible personal property to be other, pursuant to <u>Section 144.062, R6Mo</u> . Under stament is true, complete, and correct. Date (MM/DD/YYYY)
Ç,	Address on these there exists sent the contract of the contra	Gity	Siste ZIP Code
(C) (M)	Contractors - Present this to your supplies position it extending the certificate to y Name of Purchasing Subcontractor	r in order to purchase the necessary your autocontractor. The contractor m	materials tax exempt. Complete the Subcontractor ust sign the form in the space provided below.
il re			
Subsortractor	Address	City	State ZIP Code
άs	Signature of Contractor	Constructor's Printed Name	Daw (MMOD/YYYY)
	T'		The same of the sa

Form \$600 (Flore and ON-2015)

Texation Division P.O Box 358

Phone: (573) 751-2896 Fax: (573) 522-1271

Jellerson City, MO 65105-0358

E-mail: salosiskexemplions@dor.mo.gov

Visit http://doc.mo.gov/businessisales/sales-usc-exemptions.php for additional information,



COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

CONTRACT FORMS

CONTRACT AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT, is made and entered into by and between, Jackson County, Missouri, Party of the First Part and hereinafter called the County, and
VANCE BROTHERS, INC.
a MISSOURI Party of the Second Part and hereinafter called the Contractor, WITNESSETH
<u>THAT WHEREAS</u> , in accordance with law, the County has caused contract documents to be prepared and an Advertisement calling for bids to be published for and in connection with Jackson County Project: 2021 Road Program – Preservation Surface Treatment, County Project #3249, and
WHEREAS, the Contractor, in response to the Advertisement, has submitted to the County, in the manner and at the time specified, a sealed proposal in accordance with the terms of the Advertisement, and
WHEREAS, the County, in the manner prescribed by law, has opened, examined, and canvassed the Proposal submitted, and has determined the aforesaid Contractor to be the lowest and best bidder for the work and has duly awarded to the said Contractor, a contract therefor, for the sum or sums named in the Contractor's Proposal, a copy thereof being attached to and made a part of this contract.
NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the compensation to be paid to the Contractor and of the mutual agreements herein contained, the parties to these presents have agreed and hereby agree, the County for itself and its successors, and the Contractor for itself, himself, or themselves, and its, his, or their successors and assigns, and its, his, or their executors and administrators, as follows:
ARTICLE I. That the Contractor shall: (a) furnish all tools, equipment, supplies, superintendence, transportation, and other construction accessories, services, and facilities; (b) furnish all materials, supplies, and equipment specified and required to be incorporated in and form a permanent part of the completed work; (c) provide and perform all necessary labor; and (d) in a good, substantial, and workmanlike manner and in accordance with the requirements, stipulations, provisions, and conditions of the contract documents as defined in the attached General Conditions, Special Conditions, and Technical Specifications, said documents forming the contract and being as fully a part thereof as if repeated verbatim herein, perform, execute, construct and complete all work included in and covered by the County's official award of this contract to the said Contractor, such award being based on the acceptance of the County of the Contractor's Proposal.
ARTICLE II. That the County shall pay to the Contractor for the performance of the work embraced in this contract, and the Contractor will accept as full compensation therefore, the sum (subject to adjustment as provided by the contract) of
Three Hundred Fifty Eight Thousand, Seven Hundred Thirty Seven Dollars and 00 Cents
(\$ <u>358,737.00</u>) for all work covered by and included in the contract award and designated in the foregoing Article I; payment thereof to be made in cash or its equivalent, in the manner provided in the General Conditions.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

ARTICLE III. That the Contractor shall start work within ten (10) days following the date stipulated in a written order from the County to proceed with the work to be performed hereunder, and that the Contractor shall complete the work within the number of days, after the authorized starting date, stipulated in the attached Proposal.

ARTICLE IV. That the Contractor expressly warrants that he has employed no third person to solicit or obtain this contract in his behalf, or to cause or produce the same to be obtained upon compensation in any way contingent, in whole or in part, upon such procurement; and that he has not paid, or promised or agreed to pay, to any third person, in consideration of such procurement, or in compensation for services in connection therewith any brokerage, commission, or percentage upon the amount receivable by him here-under; and that he has not, in estimating the contract price demanded by him, included any sum by reason of any such brokerage, commission, or percentage, and that all monies payable to him hereunder are free from obligation of any other person for services rendered, or supposed to have been rendered, in the procurement of this contract. He further agrees that any breach of this warranty shall constitute adequate cause for the annulment of this contract by the County and that the County may retain to its own use from any sums due or to become due hereunder an amount equal to any brokerage, commission, or percentage so paid, or agreed to be paid.

The County agrees to pay the Contractor in the manner and in the amount provided in the said specifications and proposal.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

CONTRACT AGREEMENT (continued)

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Jackson County, Mis	
and the said Party of the Second Part (Contract	to be executed in its behalf by its duly authorized agent,
and the said raity of the Second rait (Contrac	not) has hereunto set its hand and seal.
Recommended by:	
+0	. 0
Brian D. Gaddie, P.E.	
Director of Public Works	Dato
Luf Atter.	
Frank White, Jr.	Date
County Executive	Date
Approved to form this day of	, 2021.
	CONCOL
0 0 1-0	
Byan O. Courses	
County Counselor	
	VANCE BROTH RANGE (SCORPORATE STATES)
	MISSOURI
Klan to	VANCE BROTHERS INC (816) 923-4325
Attest: Clerk of the Legislature	
()	O A Bohart A Ar
	Robert A. Vance Sr. Vice President
Contractor NO DATE	
Seal (if applicat PLEASE	nd Party (Contractor)
, ELIOE	
	111-110
	Arthur Sewell NEO Asst. Secretary
	Arthur Sewell
	ASGO Asst. Secretary

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

BOND NO: 674215662

PERFORMANCE BOND



Project Number _	3249
Project Title 2021	Road Program Preservation Surface Treatments

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: That	
VANCE BROTHERS, INC.	, as PRINCIPAL (CONTRACTOR), and
in the state of Missoutt, hereby bind themiselves (, (SURETY), licensed to do business as such and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, Missouri, a constitutionally home rule chartered , in the penal sum
of Three Hundred Fifty Eight Thousand, Seven Hu	ndred Thirty Seven Dollars and 00 Cents
(\$ <u>358,737.00</u>) for the payment whereof CON executors, administrators, successors and assigns	TRACTOR and SURETY bind themselves, their heirs, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
WHEREAS,	•
CONTRACTOR has entered a Contract with COUN 2021 Road Program	JTY
	Contract, including any present or future amendment hereinafter referred to as the Contract.

NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION is such that, if CONTRACTOR shall promptly and faithfully perform said Contract including all duly authorized changes thereto, according to all the terms thereof, including those under which CONTRACTOR agrees to pay legally required wage rates including the prevailing hourly rate of wages in the locality, as determined by the Department of Labor and Industrial Relations or by final judicial determination, for each craft or type of workman required to execute the Contract and, further, shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless COUNTY from all damages, including but not limited to liquidated damages, loss and expense occasioned by any failure whatsoever of said CONTRACTOR and SURETY to fully comply with and carry out each and every requirement of the Contract, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force and effect.

WAIVER. That SURETY, for value received, hereby expressly agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed thereunder, shall in any way affect the obligations of this Bond; and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, or alteration or addition to the terms of the Contract or the Work to be performed thereunder.

PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATM	MENTS COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the above	e parties have executed this instrument the day of
, 2021.	
	CONTRACTOR
	Name, address and facsimile number of Contractor
.NO DATE	Vance Brothers, Inc.
NO DATE PLEASE	5201 Brighton Avenue P O Box 300107
	Kansas City, MO 64130-0107
L . MANOE EDOTHEDO INO	ph: 816-923-4325 fax 816-923-6472
VANCE BROTHERS INC CORPORATE SEAL MISSOURI	I hereby certify that I have authority to execute this document or behalf of Contractor.
VANCE BROTHERS INC (816) 923-4325	By: Robert A. Vance Title: Sr. Vice President
(Attach corporate seal if applicable)	Ji. Vico i residerii.
,	SURETY
	Name, address and facsimile number of Surety:
	Liberty Mutual Insurance Company
	Renaissance Boulevard, Ste. 400,
	King of Prussia, PA 19406-2755
	Phone No. 610-832-8240
A.M. Best rating of A- or better; (3) S of Authority as Acceptable Reinsuring by the Financial Management Servi	rity to execute this document on behalf of Surety; (2) Surety has argurety is named in the current list of "Companies Holding Certificatesing Companies: as published in Circular 570 (most current revision) ce, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury; and (4 is in the State of Missouri and in the jurisdiction in which the Project By:
	Title: Linda L. Nutt, Attorney-in-Fact
	Date: May 28, 2021

(Attach seal and Power of Attorney)

This Power of Attorney limits the acts of those named herein, and they have no authority to bind the Company except in the manner and to the extent herein stated. Not valid for mortgage, note, loan, letter of credit, bank deposit, currency rate, interest rate or residual value guarantees. To confirm the validity of this Power of Attorney call 610-832-8240 between 9:00 am and 4:30 pm EST on any business day.



Liberty Mutual Insurance Company The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company West American Insurance Company

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOWN ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS: That The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of New Hampshire, that Liberty Mutual Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Massachusetts, and West American Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Indiana (herein collectively called the "Companies"), pursuant to and by authority herein set forth, does hereby name, constitute and appoint, Linda L. Nutt execute and acknowledge the following surety bond:
Principal Name: Vance Brothers, Inc.
Obligee Name: <u>Jackson County, issouri</u>
Surety Bend Number: 674215662 Bond Amount: See Bond Form
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Power of Attorney has been subscribed by an authorized officer or official of the Companies and the corporate seals of the Companies have been affixed thereto this 12th day of December, 2018. The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company Liberty Mutual Insurance Company West American Insurance Company West American Insurance Company David M. Carey, Assistant Secretary
STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA ss COUNTY OF MONTGOMERY
On this 12th day of December, 2018, before me personally appeared David M. Carey, who acknowledged himself to be the Assistant Secretary of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Company, and West American insurance Company, and that he, as such, being authorized so to do, execute the foregoing instrument for the purposes therein contained by signing on behalf of the corporations by himself as a duly authorized officer.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto subscribed my name and affixed my notarial seal at King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, on the day and year first above written. COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA Notarial Seal Teresa Pastella, Notary Public Upper Merion Twp., Montgomery County My Commission Expires March 28, 2021 Member, Pennsylvania Association of Notaries This Power of Altomey is made and executed pursuant to and by authority of the following By-laws and Authorizations of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company which resolutions are now in full force and effect reading as follows:
ARTICLE IV - OFFICERS - Section 12. Power of Altorney. Any officer or other official of the Corporation authorized for that purpose in writing by the Chairman or the President, and subject to such limitation as the Chairman or the President may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Corporation to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact, subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Corporation by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Corporation. When so executed, such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the President and attested to by the Secretary. Any power or authority granted to any representative or attorney-in-fact under the provisions of this article may be revoked at any time by the Board, the Chairman, the President or by the officer or officers granting such power or authority.
ARTICLE XIII – Execution of Contracts – SECTION 5. Surety Bonds and Undertakings. Any officer of the Company authorized for that purpose in writing by the chalman or the president, and subject to such limitations as the chalman or the president may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Company to make, execute, respective powers of attorneys, shall have full power to bind the Company by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Company. When so executed such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the president and attested by the secretary.
Cortificate of Designation - The President of the Company, acting pursuant to the Bylaws of the Company, authorizes David M. Carey, Assistant Secretary to appoint such attorneys-in- fact as may be necessary to act on behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations.
Authorization - By unanimous consent of the Company's Board of Directors, the Company consents that facsimile or mechanically reproduced signature of any assistant secretary of the Company, wherever appearing upon a certified copy of any power of attorney issued by the Company in connection with surety bonds, shall be valid and binding upon the Company with the same force and effect as though manually affixed.
I, Renee C. Llewellyn, the undersigned, Assistant Secretary, of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company do hereby certify that this power of attorney executed by said Companies is in full force and effect and has not been revoked.
IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seats of said Companies this day of
1912 S 1919 S 1991 By: Reflee C. Lie reliyor Assistant Secretary

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021



Judgment rendered.

MAINTENANCE BOND

BOND NO: 674215662

	Project Number: 3249
* WISSOUR *	Project Title: 2021 Road Program Preservation Surface Treatments
KNOW ALL MEN B	Y THESE PRESENTS, that we,
Vance Brothers	, Inc.
	Legal Name of Contracting Firm
of	Kansas City, Missouri
hereinafter referred t	o as "Contractor," and
Liberty Mutual Ins	urance Company
and authorized to tra	red under the laws of the State of <u>Massachusetts</u> nsact business in the State of Missouri, as "Surety," are held and firmly bound unto son, Missouri, hereinafter referred to as "Owner," in the penal sum of
TOF THE PAYMENT OF WE	Eight Thousand Seven Hundred Thirty Seven Dollars 00 Cents (\$ 358,737.00) nich sum, well and truly to be made to the Owner, we bind ourselves and our heirs, ators, successors, and assigns, jointly and severally, by these presents.
upon receiving writter workmanship, shall d	day of, the Contractor contract with the Owner for the conditions of this obligation are such that if, during d of one (1) year from the date of acceptance of the contracted work, the Principal n notice of a need for repairs which are directly attributable to defective materials or iligently take the necessary steps to correct sald defects within seven (7) days from the this obligation shall be null and void; otherwise it shall remain in full force
As part of this obliga shall be included cost	tion secured hereby and in addition to the face amount specified therefore, there s and reasonable expenses and fees, including reasonable attorney's fees, incurred

The Surety hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of this agreement or to the work to be performed there under or the specifications accompanying the same shall in anywise affect its obligations on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the agreement or to the work or to the specifications.

by the Owner in successfully enforcing such obligation, all to be taxed as costs and included in any

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

VANCE BROTHERS INC (816) 923-4325

CORPORATE SEAL

W. Kinda L.

(Accompany this bond with attorney-in-fact's authority from the Surety Company certified to include the date of the bond.)

This Power of Attorney limits the acts of those named herein, and they have no authority to bind the Company except in the manner and to the extent herein stated. Not valid for mortgage, note, loan, letter of credit, bank deposit, currency rate, interest rate or residual value guarantees. To confirm the validity of this Power of Attorney call 610-832-8240 between 9:00 am and 4:30 pm EST on any business day.



Liberty Mutual Insurance Company The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company West American Insurance Company

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOWN ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS: That The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of New Hampshire, that Liberty Mutual insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Massachusetts, and West American Insurance Company is a corporation duly organized under the laws of the State of Inclina (herein collectively called the "Companies"), pursuant to and by authority herein set forth, does hereby name, constitute and appoint, Linda L. Nutt of the city of Kansas City, state of MO its true and lawful attorney-in-fact, with full power and authority hereby conferred to sign execute and acknowledge the following surety bond:
Principal Name: Vence Brothers, Inc.
Obligee Name: Jackson County, issouri
Surety Bond Number: 674215662 Bond Amount: See Bond Form
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Power of Attorney has been subscribed by an authorized officer or official of the Companies and the corporate seals of the Companies have been affixed thereto this 12th day of December, 2018. The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company Liberty Mutual Insurance Company West American Insurance Company West American Insurance Company David M. Carey, Assistant Secretary
STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA ss COUNTY OF MONTGOMERY
On this 12th day of December, 2018, before me personally appeared David M. Carey, who acknowledged himself to be the Assistant Secretary of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Company, and West American Insurance Company, and that he, as such, being authorized so to do, execute the foregoing instrument for the purposes therein contained by signing on behalf of the corporations by himself as a duly authorized officer.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have hereunto subscribed my name and affixed my notarial seal at King of Prussla, Pennsylvania, on the day and year first above written. COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA Notariat Seal Teresa Pastella, Notary Public Upper Merion Twp., Montgomery County My Commission Expires March 28, 2021 Member, Pennsylvania Association of Notariae This Power of Attorney's made and executed pursuant to and by authority of the following By-laws and Authorizations of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company which resolutions are now in full force and effect reading as follows:
ARTICLE IV - OFFICERS - Section 12. Power of Attorney. Any officer or other official of the Corporation authorized for that purpose in writing by the Chairman or the President, and subject to such limitation as the Chairman or the President may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Corporation to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact, subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Corporation by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Corporation. When so executed, such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the President and attested to by the Secretary. Any power or authority granted to any representative or attorney-in-fact under the provisions of this article may be revoked at any time by the Board, the Chairman, the President or by the officer or officers granting such power or authority.
ARTICLE XIII - Execution of Contracts - SECTION 5. Surety Bonds and Undertakings. Any officer of the Company authorized for that purpose in writing by the chairman or the president, and subject to such limitations as the chairman or the president may prescribe, shall appoint such attorneys-in-fact, as may be necessary to act in behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations. Such attorneys-in-fact subject to the limitations set forth in their respective powers of attorney, shall have full power to bind the Company by their signature and execution of any such instruments and to attach thereto the seal of the Company. When so executed such instruments shall be as binding as if signed by the president and attested by the secretary.
Certificate of Designation — The President of the Company, acting pursuant to the Bylaws of the Company, authorizes David M. Carey, Assistant Secretary to appoint such attorneys-infact as may be necessary to act on behalf of the Company to make, execute, seal, acknowledge and deliver as surety any and all undertakings, bonds, recognizances and other surety obligations.
Authorization – By unanimous consent of the Company's Board of Directors, the Company consents that facsimile or mechanically reproduced signature of any assistant secretary of the Company, wherever appearing upon a certified copy of any power of attorney issued by the Company in connection with surety bonds, shall be valid and binding upon the Company with the same force and effect as though manually affixed.
I, Renee C. Llewellyn, the undersigned, Assistant Secretary, of Liberty Mutual Insurance Company, The Ohio Casualty Insurance Company, and West American Insurance Company do hereby certify that this power of attorney executed by said Companies is in full force and effect and has not been revoked.
IN TESTIMONY WHEREOF, I have hereunto set my hand and affixed the seals of said Companies this day of
By: Reflee C. Lie ellyn-Assistant Secretary

REVENUE CERTIFICATE

R-20678

I hereby certify that there is a balance otherwise unencumbered to the credit of the appropriation to which this contract is chargeable, and a cash balance otherwise unencumbered in the treasury from which payment is to be made, each sufficient to meet the obligation of \$_358,737.00\$, which is hereby authorized.

Manager, Division of Finance

ACCOUNT NUMBER(S) TO BE CHARGED:

Department	Account N	
506	Account Number	Amount
	004-1506-58040	\$358,736

FMS CONTRACT NUMBER ASSIGNED TO THIS CONTRACT: PC 150621003 000

NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS

Under the laws of the State of Missouri, any changes made in this contract must be made in writing, approved of record by the County Legislature, Certified by the Manager, Division of Finance, and all made a matter of record before the County is liable therefore.

Manager, Division of Finance Jackson County, Missouri

REVENUE CERTIFICATE

	Manager.	Division of Finance
	3.4,	
OUNT NUMBER(S) TO B		- West of Findings
UNT NUMBER(S) TO B		·

NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS

Under the laws of the State of Missouri, any changes made in this contract must be made in writing, approved of record by the County Legislature, Certified by the Manager, Division of Finance, and all made a matter of record before the County is liable therefore.

Manager, Division of Finance Jackson County, Missouri

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY.

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

GENERAL CONDITIONS

GENERAL CONDITIONS

GC-1 SCOPE

The contract stipulations which follow are general in scope and may refer to conditions which will not be encountered in the performance of the work included in this contract, and which are not applicable thereto. Any requirement, provision, or other stipulation of these general conditions which pertains to a nonexistent condition, and is not applicable to the work to be performed hereunder, shall have no meaning in the contract.

GC-2 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

It is understood and agreed that the advertisement, instruction to bidders, proposal, bond form(s), contract agreement, special conditions, general conditions, specifications, plans, addenda thereto, and duly authorized change orders, together with any and all supplementary drawings furnished by the Engineer-Architect as and when required to make clear, and to define in greater detail, the intent of the contract plans and specifications, other drawings, specifications, and engineering data furnished by the Contractor (when and as approved by the Owner or Engineer-Architect), and instructions furnished by the manufacturers of equipment for the installation thereof are each and all included in this contract, and the work shall be done in full compliance and accord therewith.

GC-3 DEFINITIONS

Any word, phrase, or other expression defined in this paragraph GC-3 and used in these contract documents shall have the meaning herein given:

- a. "Contract" or "contract documents" shall include all of the documents and drawings enumerated above in paragraph GC-2.
- b. "Owner" shall mean the corporation (municipal or otherwise), board, district, or other political subdivision, company, or firm, who is named and designated as the "Party of the First Part" in the contract agreement hereto attached and for whom the work covered by this contract is to be performed, acting through its duly authorized officers or agents."
- c. "Contractor" shall mean the corporation, company, partnership, firm, or individual, named and designated in the contract agreement as the "Party of the Second Part" and who has entered into this contract for the performance of the work covered thereby, and its, his, or their duly authorized agents and other legal representatives.
- d. "Engineer-Architect" or "A-E" shall mean the Director of the Jackson County Public Works Department, or his authorized agent.
- e. "Inspector" shall mean the engineering, architectural or technical inspector or inspectors duly authorized by the Owner or Engineer-Architect, limited in each case to the particular duties entrusted to him or them.
- f. "Date of Contract" or words equivalent thereto shall mean the date written in the first paragraph of the contract agreement.
- g. "Day" or "days" unless herein otherwise expressly defined shall mean a calendar day or days of 24hours each.
- h. "The work" shall mean the work to be done and the equipment, supplies, and materials to be furnished under this contract, unless some other meaning is I indicated by the context.
- i. "Plans" or "the plans" or "the contract plans" shall mean and include all:
 - (1) Drawings caused by the Owner to be prepared as a basis for proposals.
 - (2) All drawings submitted by the successful bidder with his proposal and by the Contractor to the Owner, when and as approved by the Engineer-Architect and

- (3) All drawings submitted by the Owner or Engineer-Architect to the Contractor during the progress of the work as provided for herein.
- j. Whenever in these contract documents the words "as ordered," "as directed," "as required," "as permitted," "as allowed," or words or phrases of like import are used, it shall be understood that the order, direction, requirement, permission or allowance of the Owner and Engineer-Architect is intended.
- k. Similarly, the words "approved," "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "properly," "satisfactory," or words of like effect and import, unless otherwise particularly specified herein, shall mean approved, reasonable, suitable, acceptable, proper, or satisfactory in the judgment of the Owner and Engineer-Architect.

Whenever any statement is made in the contract documents concerning the expression "it is understood and agreed," or an expression of like import, such expression means the mutual understanding agreement of the parties executing the contract agreement of which these general conditions are a part.

GC-4 VERBAL STATEMENTS NOT BINDING

It is understood and agreed that the written terms and provisions of this agreement shall supersede all prior verbal statements of any and every official and/or other representative of the Owner, and such statements shall not be effective or be construed as entering into, or forming a part of, or altering in any way whatsoever, the written agreement.

GC-5 TITLES AND SUBHEADINGS

The titles or subheadings used in this contract and on the contract plans and drawings and in the specifications, are understood to be for convenience of reference only, and shall not be taken or considered as being a part thereof, or as having any bearing on the interpretation thereof.

GC-6 COPIES OF CONTRACT

Five (5) copies of the Contractor's proposal as submitted, bond form(s), a statutory bond where required, and the contract agreement shall be prepared. Five of these copies, each containing the bond (or bonds) properly executed and the contract agreement signed by the Contractor, shall be submitted to and signed by the Owner; two of the copies so signed shall be delivered to the Contractor—one for his surety company and one to the Engineer-Architect. Two copies shall remain with the Owner.

GC-7 SCOPE, NATURE, AND INTENT OF SPECIFICATIONS AND PLANS

The said specifications and plans are intended to supplement, but not necessarily duplicate each other, and together constitute one complete set of specifications and plans, so that any work exhibited in the one and not in the other, shall be executed just as if it had been set forth in both, in order that the work shall be completed according to the complete design or designs as decided and determined by the Engineer-Architect. Should anything be omitted from the specifications and plans which is necessary to clear understanding of the work, or should it appear various instructions are in conflict, then the Contractor shall secure written instructions from the Engineer-Architect before proceeding with the construction affected by such omissions or discrepancies. It is understood and agreed that the work shall be performed and completed according to the true spirit, meaning, and intent of the contract, specifications and plans. The Contractor's responsibility for construction covered by conflicting requirements, not provided for by addendum prior to the time of opening bids for the work represented thereby, shall not extend beyond the construction in conformity with the cheaper of the said conflicting requirements. Any increase in cost of work required to be done in excess of the cheaper of the conflicting requirements will be paid for as extra work as provided for herein.

GC-13 SAMPLES

The Contractor shall furnish for approval, with such promptness as to cause no delay in his own work or in that of any other Contractor, all samples as directed by the Engineer-Architect. The Engineer-Architect shall check and approve such samples, with reasonable promptness, only for conformance with the design concept of the project and for compliance with the information given in the contract documents. The work shall be in accordance with approved samples.

GC-14 CONTRACTOR TO FURNISH STAKES AND HELP

When the documents or specifications require that the Engineer-Architect perform staking, the Contractor shall furnish without charge, competent men from his force and such tools, stakes, and other materials as the Engineer-Architect may require for the proper staking out of the work, and in making measurements and surveys, and in establishing temporary or permanent reference marks in connection with said work the Contractor shall perform all work necessary to locate all construction on the site for building projects. A registered land surveyor employed by the Contractor shall locate the building corners.

GC-15 LINES AND GRADES

All work done under this contract shall be done to the lines, grades, and elevations shown on the plans. The Contractor shall keep the Engineer-Architect informed, a reasonable time in advance, of the times and places at which he wishes to do work, in order that lines and grades may be furnished and necessary measurements for record and payment may be made with the minimum of inconvenience to the Engineer-Architect and of delay to the Contractor. This paragraph applies to projects for which the Engineer-Architect is to make staking surveys and payment is on a unit price basis.

GC-16 WORK DONE WITHOUT LINES OR GRADES

Any work done without being properly located and established by base lines, offset stakes, benchmarks, or other basic reference points located, established, or checked by the Engineer-Architect, may be ordered removed and replaced at the Contractor's cost and expense.

GC-17 PRESERVATION OF MONUMENTS AND STAKES

The Contractor shall carefully preserve all monuments, bench marks, reference points, and stakes, and in case of willful or careless destruction of the same will be charged with the resulting expense of replacement. The Contractor shall have no claim for damages or extension of time due to such destruction. In case of any permanent monuments, bench marks, section corner and quarter-section corner monuments which must be removed or disturbed during construction, the Contractor shall carefully protect and preserve the same until he has properly referenced for relocation and replacement. The Contractor shall furnish at his own expenses a duly qualified and licensed (Missouri) land surveyor to reference and reestablish, after completion of construction, with permanent markers as is normally used in these locations. The Contractor shall also furnish a certificate sealed by the land surveyor with a statement that the monument recovered was reset in the same location prior to final acceptance of the project by the Owner.

GC-18 LEGAL ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR

Both the business address of the Contractor given in the bid or proposal upon which this contract is founded, and the Contractor's office in the vicinity of the work, are hereby designated as the places to which all notices, letters, and other communications to the Contractor may be mailed or delivered. The delivering at either of the above named addresses, or depositing in any mail box regularly maintained by the post office of any notice, letter, or other communication to the Contractor, shall be deemed sufficient service thereof upon the Contractor, and the date of said service shall be the date of such delivery or mailing. Such addresses may be changed at any time by an instrument in writing, executed by the Contractor and presented and delivered to the Engineer-Architect and to the Owner. Nothing herein contained shall be deemed to preclude or render inoperative the service of any notice, letter, or communication upon the Contractor personally.

GC-19 CONTRACTOR'S OFFICE AT SITE OF WORK

During the performance of this contract, the Contractor shall maintain a suitable office at or near the site of the work which shall be the headquarters of a representative authorized to receive drawings, instructions, or other communications or articles from the Owner or the Owner's agents; and any such communications given to the said representative, or delivered at the Contractor's office at the site of the work in his absence, shall be deemed to have been given to the Contractor.

GC-20 RESPONSIBILITY OF CONTRACTOR

The Contractor shall furnish all transportation, tools, equipment, machinery, and plant, and all suitable appliances, requisite for the execution of this contract and shall be solely answerable for the same and for the safe, proper, and lawful construction, maintenance, and use thereof. He shall cover and protect his work from damage, and all injury to the same (before the completion and acceptance of this contract) shall be made good by him. The Contractor shall be solely answerable for all damage to the Owner or the property of the Owner, to other contractors or other employees of the Owner, to the neighboring premises, or to any private or personal property, due to improper, illegal, or negligent conduct of himself or his subcontractors, employees, or agents in and about said work, or in the execution of the work covered by this contract, or any extra work undertaken as herein provided, or to any defect in, or the improper use of, any scaffolding, shoring, apparatus, ways, works, machinery, or plant.

GC-21 PATENTS

It is mutually agreed by and between the parties to this contract that all royalties and fees for and in connection with patents or patent infringement claims for materials, articles, apparatus, devices or equipment (as distinguished from processes) used in or furnished for the work, shall be included in the contract amount and the Contractor shall satisfy all demands that may be made at any time for such, and he shall be liable for any damage or claims for patent infringements. The Contractor shall at his own cost and expense defend any and all suits or proceeding that may be instituted at any time against the Owner for infringement or alleged infringement of any such patents involved in the work, and, in case of an award of damages, the said Contractor shall pay such award. Final payment to the Contractor by the Owner will not be made while any such suit or claim remains unsettled. The Contractor, however, shall not be liable for the defense of any suit or other proceedings, nor for the payment of any damages or other costs in connection therewith, for the infringement or alleged infringement of any patented process required by the owner in the design of the work to be done under this contract or by the contract specifications therefor.

GC-22 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR

The right of general inspection of the Owner shall not make the Contractor an agent of the Owner, and the liability of the Contractor for all damages to persons, firms and corporations, arising from the Contractor's execution of the work, shall not be lessened because of such general supervision, but as to all such persons, firms, and corporations, and the damages, if any, to them or their property, the Contractor herein is an independent Contractor in respect to the work.

GC-23 RELATIONS WITH OTHER CONTRACTORS

The Contractor shall cooperate with all other contractors who may be performing work in behalf of the Owner, and workmen who may be employed by the Owner, on any work in the vicinity of the work to be done under this contract, and he shall so conduct his operations as to interfere to the least possible extent with the work of such contractors or workmen. He shall promptly make good, at his own expense, any injury or damage that may be sustained by other contractors or employees of the owner at his hands. Any difference or conflict which may arise between the Contractor and other contractors or between the Contractor and the workmen of the Owner, in regard to their work shall be adjusted and determined by the Engineer-Architect. If the work of the Contractor is delayed because of any acts or omissions of any other contractor or contractors, the Contractor shall have no claim against the Owner on that account other than for an extension of time. When two or more contracts are being executed at one time in such a manner that work on one contract may interfere with that of another, the Engineer-Architect shall decide which contractor shall cease work and which shall continue, or whether the work on both contracts shall progress at the same time, and in what manner. When the territory of one contract is the necessary or convenient means of access for the transportation or movement of men, materials, or appliances required for the execution of another contract, such privileges of access or any other reasonable privilege may be granted by the Engineer-Architect to the contractor so desiring, to the extent and amount, in the manner, and at the time, which may be reasonably necessary.

GC-24 DEFENSE OF SUITS

In case any action at law or suit in equity is brought against the Owner or any of its officers or agents for or on account of the failure, omission, or neglect of the contractor to do and perform any of the covenants, acts, matters, or things by this contract undertaken to be done or performed, or for any injury or damage caused by the negligence or alleged negligence, of the Contractor or his subcontractors, or his or their employees or agents, the Contractor shall indemnify and save harmless the Owner, and officers and agents of the Owner, of and from all losses, costs, damages, expenses, judgments, or decrees whatever arising out of such actions or suits as may be brought as aforesaid.

GC-25 METHODS OF OPERATION

The Contractor shall give to the Engineer-Architect full information in advance as to his plans for carrying on any part of the work. If at any time before the beginning or during the progress of the work, any part of the Contractor's plant or equipment or any of his methods of executing the work, appear to the Engineer-Architect to be unsafe, inefficient, or inadequate to ensure the required quality, or rate of progress, of the work, he may order the Contractor to increase or improve his facilities or methods, and the Contractor shall promptly comply with such orders, but neither compliance with such orders nor failure of the Engineer-Architect to issue such orders shall relieve the Contractor from his obligations to secure the degree of safety, the quality of work, and the rate of progress required by this contract. The Contractor alone shall be responsible for the safety, adequacy, and efficiency of his plant, equipment, and methods. The approval by the Engineer-Architect of any plan or method of work proposed by the Contractor shall not relieve the Contractor of any responsibility therefor, and such approval shall not be considered as an assumption by the Owner, or any officer, agent, or employee thereof, of any risk or liability, and the Contractor shall have no claim under this contract on account of the failure or inefficiency of any plan or method so approved. Such approval shall be considered, and shall mean that the Engineer-Architect has no objection to the Contractor's use or adoption, at his risk and responsibility, of the plan or method so proposed by the Contractor.

GC-26 SUGGESTION TO CONTRACTOR ADOPTED AT HIS OWN RISK

Any plan or method of work suggested by the Engineer-Architect, or other representative of the Owner, to the Contractor, but not specified or required, if adopted or followed by the Contractor in whole or in part, shall be used at the risk and responsibility of the Contractor, and the Engineer-Architect and the Owner will assume no responsibility therefor.

GC-27 AUTHORITY AND DUTY OF THE ENGINEER-ARCHITECT

It is mutually agreed by and between the parties to this contract, that the Engineer-Architect shall inspect all work included herein. In order to prevent delays and disputes and to discourage litigation, it is further agreed by and between the parties to this contract that the Engineer-Architect shall in all cases determine the amounts and quantities of the several kinds of work which are to be paid for under this contract; that he shall determine all questions in relation to said work and the construction thereof; that he shall in all cases decide every question which may arise relative to the execution of this contract on the part of said contractor; that his decisions and findings shall be the conditions precedent to the right, of the parties hereto, to any action on the contract, and to any rights of the Contractor to receive any money under this contract provided, however, that should the Engineer-Architect render any decision or give any directions which, in the opinion of the Contractor, is not in accordance with the meaning and intent of this contract, the Contractor may file with the Engineer-Architect within thirty (30) days, his written objection to the decision or direction so rendered. It is the intent of this agreement that there shall be no delay in the execution of the work, and the decision or directions of the Engineer-Architect as rendered shall be promptly carried out.

GC-28 INSPECTION

It is agreed by the Contractor that the Owner shall be and is hereby authorized to appoint or employ (either directly or through the Engineer-Architect) such architects, engineers, and inspectors as the Owner may deem proper, to inspect the materials furnished and the work performed under this contract, and to see that the said materials are furnished, and the said work performed, in accordance with the plans and specifications therefore. The Contractor shall furnish all reasonable aid and assistance required by the Engineer-Architect, or by the inspectors, for the proper inspection and examination of the work and all parts thereof. The Contractor shall regard and obey the directions and instructions of the Engineer-Architect, or any inspector so appointed, when the same are consistent with the obligations of this contract and the specifications therefore, provided, however, that should the Contractor object to any order given by any subordinate architect, engineer, or inspector, the contractor may make written appeal to the Engineer-Architect for his decision. Architects, engineers, inspectors and other properly authorized representatives of the Owner or Engineer-Architect shall be free at all times to perform their duties, and intimidation or attempted intimidation of any one of them by the Contractor or by any of his employees shall be sufficient reason, if the Owner so decides, to annul the contract. Such inspection shall not relieve the Contractor from any obligation to perform said work strictly in accordance with the plans and specifications or any modifications thereof as herein provided, and work not so constructed shall be removed and made good by the Contractor at his own expense, and free of all expenses to the Owner, whenever so ordered by the Engineer-Architect, without reference to any previous over sight or error in The Engineer-Architect does not assume any responsibility for work or action of the inspection. Contractor.

If work on any project is subject to the approval of the Federal Highway Administration, representatives of the Missouri Highways and Transportation Commission and the Federal Highway Administration shall have access to the project for the purpose of inspecting and reviewing work being performed by any contractor or subcontractor on the project. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain books, account, ledgers, invoices, drafts, documents, pages, and other business records pertaining to the performance of this project and shall require that such materials be available at the contractors field or permanent business offices at all reasonable times during the performance of the contract and for three years from date of final FHWA voucher acceptance under the contract, for inspection by authorized representatives of the Commission and/or the Federal Highway Administration.

GC-29 NO WAIVER OF RIGHTS

Neither the inspection by the Owner or any of the owner's officials, employees, or agents, nor any order by the owner for payment of money, nor any payment for, or acceptance of, the whole or any part of the work by the Owner or Engineer-Architect, nor any extension of time, nor any possession taken by the

Owner or its employees, shall operate as a waiver of any provision of this contract, or of any power herein reserved to the Owner, or any right to damages herein provided, or shall any waiver of any breach in this contract be held to be a waiver of any other or subsequent breach.

GC-30 SUPERINTENDENCE OF WORK

The Contractor shall provide and maintain, continually on the site of the work during its progress, adequate and competent superintendent of all operations for and in connection with the work being performed under this contract, either personal or by a duly authorized superintendent or other representative. The superintendent or other representative of the Contractor on the work, and who has charge thereof, shall be fully authorized to act for the Contractor and to receive whatever orders as may be given for the proper prosecution of the work, or notices in connection therewith.

GC-31 ORDERS TO CONTRACTOR'S AGENT

Whenever the Contractor is not present on any part of work where it may be desired to give directions, orders may be given by the Engineer-Architect or his representative, to, and shall be received and obeyed by, the superintendent or foreman who may have charge of the particular part of the work in reference to which such orders are given.

GC-32 PROTECTION OF PROPERTY AND PUBLIC LIABILITY

The Contractor shall assume full responsibility for the protection of all public and private property, structures, sewers, and utilities, both above and below ground, along, beneath, above, across, or near the site or sites of the work being performed under this contract, or which are in any manner affected by the prosecution of the work or the transportation of men or materials in connection therewith. Barriers shall he kept placed at all times to protect persons other than those engaged on or about the work from accident, and the Contractor will be held responsible for all accidents to persons or property through any negligence of himself or his employees. The Contractor shall indemnify, defend, and save harmless the Owner against all damages to such property, structures, and utilities, together with all claims for damages for personal injury, including accidental death, arising out of his operations in connection with this contract. All property so damaged shall be repaired or replaced to a condition equal to its condition immediately prior to the time of damage, and to the satisfaction of the owner thereof. The Contractor shall give reasonable notice to the owner or owners of public or private property and utilities when such property is liable to injury or damage through the performance of the work, and shall make all necessary arrangements with such owner or owners relative to the removal and replacement or protection of such property or utilities. All permits and licenses required in the prosecution of any and all parts of the work shall be obtained and paid for by the Contractor. The Contractor shall satisfactorily shore, support, and protect any and all structures, and all pipes, sewers, drains, conduits, and other facilities, and shall be responsible for any damage resulting thereto. The Contractor shall not be entitled to any damages or extra pay on account of any postponement, interference, or delay caused by any such structures and facilities being on the line of the work, whether they are shown on the plans or not.

GC-33 INSURANCE

The Contractor shall procure and maintain in affect throughout this duration of the contract insurance coverage not less than the types and amounts specified in this section. If the nature of the goods and/or services provided by the contractor is such that they may be excluded from the coverage listed below, an addendum shall be made to the contract requesting the coverage and limits required.

All subcontractors are required to carry the same coverage and limits as the prime contractor. All required Liability policies are to be written on an "occurrence" basis unless an agreement, in writing, has been made with Jackson County.

COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY

Commercial General Liability Insurance with limits of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence and \$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate (both General and Products-Completed Operations). Aggregate shall be on a per project basis where more than one project is to be performed by the contractor under this contract. Policy shall include Severability of Interests coverage applying to Additional Insureds and also include Contractual Liability with no limitation endorsements. Policy shall include \$100,000 limit each occurrence for Damage to Rented Premise, \$1,000,000 limit each occurrence for Personal & Advertising injury liability, \$5,000 Medical Expense (any one person), and Employee Benefits Liability coverage with a \$1,000,000 limit.

COMMERCIAL AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY

Commercial Automobile Liability Insurance with a limit not less than \$1,000,000 Combined Single Limit for Bodily Injury and Property Damage Limit (each accident), covering owned, hired, borrowed, and non-owned vehicles. Coverage shall be provided on a "any auto" basis and be on a Commercial Business Auto form, or acceptable equivalent, and will protect against claims arising out of the operation of motor vehicles in connection with this contract.

WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS LIABILITY COVERAGE

Contractor shall provide coverage for Workers Compensation and Employers Liability for all claims by employees of the contractor or by anyone for whose acts it may be liable under the statutes of the State of Missouri with limits of:

Workers Compensation

Statutory

Employers Liability

\$500,000 each accident

\$500,000 Disease - each employee

\$500,000 Disease - Policy Limit

EXCESS/UMBRELLA LIABILITY COVERAGE

Contractor shall provide Excess/Umbrella liability on a n occurrence basis, with \$10,000 Retention, to provide coverage limits over all liability coverage listed above, at a limit not less than \$1,000,000 each occurrence and \$1,000,000 Aggregate.

ADDITIONAL INSURED & CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE

The Commercial General and Automobile Liability Insurance specified above shall provide Jackson County Missouri and its agencies, officials, officers and employees, while acting within the scope of their authority, will be named as additional insureds for the services performed under this contract.

A Certificate of Insurance shall be filed with the County's Director of Purchasing for review and approval before commencement of work. The Certificate shall contain a provision that the policies may not be cancelled by the insurance carrier without 30 days written notice of cancellation, 10 days for non-payment of premium, to Jackson County. In the case of multi-year, renewable, or extended term on the contract, Contractor must supply the Director with current Certificate(s) on any coverage mentioned above within thirty (30) days prior to the expiration date of coverage. The Director of Purchasing may request copies of the Contractor's insurance policies for verification of coverage.

QUALIFICATIONS INSURANCE CARRIERS

All insurance coverage must be written by companies that have an A.M. Best's rating of "B+ V" or better or Lloyds of London, and are licensed and approved by the State to do business in Missouri.

FAILURE TO MAINTAIN INSURANCE COVERAGE

Regardless of any approval by Jackson County, it is the responsibility of the contractor to maintain the required insurance coverage in force at all times; its failure to do so will not relieve the contractor of any contractual obligation of responsibility. In the event of the Contractor's failure to maintain the required insurance, Jackson County may order work to stop immediately and, upon 10 days written notice and an opportunity to cure, may pursue its remedies for breach of this contract as provided for herein and by law.

GC-34 MODIFICATIONS AND ALTERATIONS

In executing the contract agreement, the Contractor agrees that the Owner shall have the right to make such modifications, changes, and alterations, as the Owner may see fit, in the line, grade, form, arrangements, dimensions, extent, or plan, of the work agreed to be done or any part thereof, or in the materials to be used therein, either before or after the beginning of construction thereof, without affecting the validity of the contract and the performance, payment, and maintenance bond contained therein. Where any modification, change, or alteration increases the quantity of work to be performed and is within the scope of a fair interpretation thereof, such increase shall be paid for according to the quantity of the work actually done, either at unit prices included in the contract, or, in the absence of such unit prices, as extra work. Modifications and alterations, which reduce the quantity of work to be done, shall not constitute a claim for damages or for anticipated profits on work involved in such reduction. The Engineer-Architect shall determine, on an equitable basis, the amount of:

- a. Credit due the Owner for contract work not performed, as a result of modifications or alterations authorized hereunder, where the value of the omitted work is not fixed by unit prices in the contract.
- b. Allowance to the Contractor for any actual loss incurred in connection with the purchase, delivery, and subsequent disposal of materials and equipment required for use on the work as originally planned but which could not be used in any part of the work as actually built.
- c. Any other adjustment of the contract amount where the method to be used in making such adjustment is not clearly defined in the contract documents. All orders for modifications, changes, or alterations in the work as herein provided shall be in writing, either by the Engineer-Architect under the authority of the Owner or by the Owner directly.

GC-35 EXTRA WORK

The term "extra work" as used in this contract, shall be understood to mean and to include all work that may be required by the Engineer-Architect or Owner to be performed by the Contractor to accomplish any change or alterations in, or addition to, the work shown by the contract plans, or required or reasonably implied by the specifications, which is not covered by the proposal and not otherwise provided under "Modifications and Alterations" herein. It is agreed that the Contractor shall perform all extra work under the direction of the Engineer-Architect, when and as so ordered in writing by the Engineer-Architect or Owner. When such extra work is ordered, it shall be paid for either by a lump sum or by unit prices mutually agreed upon by the Owner and Contractor in writing, or if such agreement cannot be made, on a force account basis, to be compensated in the following manner:

(1) Labor. For all labor and foreman in direct charge of the specific operations, the Contractor shall receive the rate of wage (or scale) agreed upon in writing before beginning work for each and every hour that said labor and foreman are actually engaged in such work. The Contractor shall receive the actual costs paid to, or in behalf of, workmen by reason of subsistence and travel allowances, health and welfare benefits, pension fund benefits or other benefits, when such amounts are required by collective bargaining agreement or other employment contract generally applicable to the classes of labor employed on the work.

An amount equal to 20 percent of the sum of the above items will also be paid the Contractor.

- Bond Insurance and Tax. For property damage, liability, and workmen's compensation insurance premiums, unemployment insurance contributions and social security taxes on the force account work, the Contractor shall receive the actual cost, to which cost six percent will be added. The Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence of the rates paid for such bond, insurance, and tax.
- (3) Materials. For materials accepted by the Engineer-Architect and used, the Contractor shall receive the actual cost of such materials delivered on the work, including transportation charges paid by him (exclusive of machinery rentals as hereinafter set forth), to which cost 15 percent will be added.
- (4) Equipment. For any machinery or special equipment (other than small tools) including fuel and lubricants, plus transportation costs, the use of which has been authorized by the Engineer-Architect, the Contractor shall receive the rental rates agreed upon in writing before such work is begun for the actual time that such equipment is in operation on the work, to which rental sum 15 percent will be added.
- (5) Miscellaneous. No additional allowance will be made for general superintendent, the use of small tools, or other costs for which no specific allowance is herein provided.
- (6) Compensation. The Contractor's representative and the Engineer-Architect shall compare records of the cost of work done as ordered on a force account basis.
- (7) Statements. No payment will be made for work performed on a force account basis until the Contractor has furnished the Engineer-Architect with duplicate itemized statements of the cost of such force account work detailed as follows:
 - (a) Name, classification, date, daily hours, total hours rate, and extension for each laborer and foreman.
 - (b) Designation, dates, daily hours, total hours, rental rate, and extension for each unit of machinery and equipment.
 - (c) Quantities of materials, prices, and extensions.
 - (d) Transportation of materials.
 - (e) Cost of property damage, liability and workmen's compensation insurance premiums, unemployment insurance contributions, and social security tax.
 - (f) Statements shall be accompanied and supported by received invoices for all materials used and transportation charges. However, if materials used on the force account work are not specifically purchased for such work but are taken from the Contractor's stock, then in lieu of the invoices the Contractor shall furnish an affidavit certifying that such materials were taken from his stock, that the quantity claimed was actually used, and that the price and transportation claimed represent the actual cost to the Contractor.

The Contractor shall not begin any work for which price payments under classifications are not provided in the contract without first bringing the matter to the attention of the Engineer-Architect and no bills or charges for "Extra Work" will be allowed except for that ordered in writing before its execution.

GC-36 PROVISION FOR EMERGENCIES

Whenever, in the opinion of the Engineer-Architect, the Contractor has not taken sufficient precaution for the safety of the public or the protection of the work to be constructed under this contract, or of adjacent structures or property which may be injured by processes of construction on account of such neglect, and whenever, in the opinion of the Engineer-Architect, an emergency shall arise and immediate action shall be considered necessary in order to protect public or private, personal or property interests, then the Engineer-Architect, with or without notice to the Contractor, may provide suitable protection to the said interests by causing such work to be done and material to be furnished and placed as the Engineer-Architect may consider necessary and adequate. The cost and expense of such work and materials so furnished shall be borne by the Contractor, and, if the same shall not be paid on presentation of the bills therefore, such costs shall be deducted from any amounts due (or to become due) the Contractor. The performance of such emergency work under the direction of the Engineer-Architect shall in no way relieve the Contractor of responsibility for damages which may occur during or after such precaution has been duly taken by the Engineer-Architect.

GC-37 ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING OF CONTRACT

Except for the furnishing and transportation of materials, the Contractor shall not sublet, sell, transfer, assign, or otherwise dispose of any portion of his contract to any individual firm or corporation without written consent of the Owner. This consent of the Owner, will not be given unless, and until, the Contractor has submitted satisfactory evidence that the proposed subcontractor is qualified to execute the work and has an Affirmative Action Plan acceptable to the County, together with a complete copy of the subcontract if so requested by the Engineer. The subcontract shall bind the subcontractor to comply with all requirements of this contract, for example, wage rates, equal employment opportunity regulations, submittal of payrolls, etc. Assignment of the entire contract may be made only upon written consent of the Owner. The Contractor's own forces and equipment shall perform not less than 50 percent of the contract work.

No assigning, transferring or subletting, even though consented to, shall relieve the Contractor of his liabilities under his contract.

The Contractor shall give his personal attention of any portion of his contract, which has been sublet, and he shall be responsible for its proper construction.

The prime Contractor, as a condition of this contract, is responsible for assuring submission of proof or documentation regarding Affirmative Action compliance by his subcontractors and for the subsequent Affirmative Action performance by such subcontractors.

GC-38 RIGHT OF OWNER TO TERMINATE CONTRACT

If the work to be done under this contract shall be abandoned by the Contractor; or if this contract shall be assigned by him otherwise than as herein provided; or if the Contractor should be adjudged a bankrupt, or if a general assignment of his assets be made for the benefit of his creditors, or if a receiver should be appointed for the Contractor or any of his property; or if at any time the Engineer-Architect shall certify in writing to the Owner that the performance of the work under this contract is being unnecessarily delayed, or that the Contractor is willfully violating any of the conditions or covenants of this contract or the specifications therefore, or that he is executing the same in bad faith or otherwise not in accordance with the terms of said contract, or if the work be not substantially completed within the time to which such completion date may be extended; then the Owner may serve written notice upon the Contractor and his surety of said Owner's intention to terminate this contract, and, unless within five (5) days after the serving of such notice upon the Contractor, a satisfactory arrangement be made for the

continuance thereof, this contract shall cease and terminate. In the event of such termination, the Owner shall immediately serve notice thereof upon the surety and the Contractor, and the surety shall have the right to take over and complete the work, provided, however, that if the surety does not commence performance thereof within thirty (30) days from the date of said notice of termination, the Owner may take over the work and prosecute same to completion, by contract or otherwise, for the account of the Contractor. The Contractor and his surety shall be liable to the Owner for any and all excess cost sustained by the Owner by reason of such prosecution and completion including compensation for additional architectural, engineering, managerial and administrative expense; and in such event the Owner may take possession of, and utilize in completing the work, all such materials, equipment, tools, and plant as may be on the site of the work and necessary therefore.

GC-39 SUSPENSION OF WORK ON NOTICE

The Contractor shall delay or suspend the progress of the work or any part thereof, whenever he shall be so required by verbal order of the Owner or Engineer-Architect at the moment it is issued. Said verbal order will be confirmed by written order at the request of the Contractor which shall note the time the verbal order was issued. The Contractor shall delay or suspend the progress for such periods of time as required to comply with directions issued by Owner or Engineer-Architect, provided that, in the event such delay or suspension of the progress of the work, or any part thereof, the time for completion of the work so suspended or delayed by such suspensions shall be extended for a period equivalent to the time lost; however, such order of the Owner or Engineer-Architect shall not otherwise modify or invalidate any of the provisions of this contract. In the event that the work shall be stopped by order of the Owner or Engineer-Architect, any expense which, in the opinion and judgment of the Engineer-Architect, is caused thereby shall be paid by the Owner to the Contractor.

GC-40 LOSSES FROM NATURAL CAUSES

All loss or damage arising out of the nature of the work to be done, or from the action of the elements, or from floods or overflows, or from ground water, or from unusual obstructions or difficulties, or any other natural or existing circumstance either known or unforeseen, which may be encountered in the prosecution of the said work shall be sustained and borne by the Contractor at his own cost and expense.

GC-41 LAWS AND ORDINANCES

The Contractor shall keep himself fully informed of all existing and current regulations of the Owner and County, State and National laws which in any way limit or control the actions or operations of those engaged upon the work or affecting the materials supplied to or by them. He shall at all times observe and comply with all ordinances, laws, and regulations, and shall protect and indemnify the Owner and the Owner's officers and agents against any claims or liability arising from or based on any violation of the same.

GC-42 SANITARY REGULATIONS

In general, the operations of the Contractor shall be in full conformity with all of the rules and regulations of boards and bodies having jurisdiction with respect to sanitation. The Contractor shall supply safe and sufficient drinking water to all of his employees. The Contractor shall obey and enforce all sanitary regulations and orders, and shall take precautions against infectious diseases and the spread of same.

GC-43 CHARACTER OF WORKMEN

The Contractor shall employ only workmen, who are competent to perform the work assigned to them and (in the case of skilled labor), who are adequately trained and experienced in their respective trades and who do satisfactory work. In all cases, local labor shall be given preference when available. Whenever the Engineer-Architect shall notify the Contractor that any man on the work is, in his opinion, incompetent, unfaithful, or disorderly, or who uses threatening or abusive language when on the work to any person representing the Owner, such man shall be immediately discharged from the work and shall not be reemploy thereon except with the consent of the Engineer-Architect.

GC-44 SATURDAY, SUNDAY, HOLIDAY, AND NIGHT WORK

No work shall be done between the hours of 6:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m., nor on Saturdays, Sundays, or legal holidays, without the written approval or permission of the Engineer-Architect in each case, except such work as may be necessary for proper care, maintenance, and protection of work already done or equipment, or in the case of an emergency. The Contractor may establish night work as a regular procedure, with the written permission of the Engineer-Architect. The Engineer-Architect, however, may revoke such permission, at any time if the Contractor fails to maintain at night, adequate equipment for the proper prosecution and control of the work, and all operations performed thereunder.

GC-45 UNFAVORABLE CONSTRUCTION CONDITIONS

During unfavorable weather, wet ground, or other unsuitable construction condition, the Contractor shall confine his operations to work, which will not be affected adversely thereby. No portion of the work shall be constructed under conditions, which would affect adversely the quality of efficiency thereof unless, by special means or precautions approved by the Engineer-Architect, the Contractor shall be able to perform the work in a proper and satisfactory manner.

GC-46 BEGINNING, PROGRESS, AND TIME OF COMPLETION OF WORK

The Contractor shall, within ten (10) days after being instructed to do so in a written notice from the Owner, commence the work to be done under this contract; and the rate of progress shall be such that the work shall have been completed in accordance with the terms of the contract on or before the termination of the construction period named in the proposal, subject to any extension or extensions of such time made as hereinafter provided. The Contractor may be required to furnish the Engineer-Architect with a tentative schedule setting forth in detail the procedure he proposes to follow, and giving the dates on which he expects to start and to complete separate portions of the work. If at any time, in the opinion of the Engineer-Architect, proper progress is not being maintained, such changes shall be made in the schedule of operations as the Engineer-Architect shall direct or approve.

GC-47 HINDRANCES AND DELAYS

In executing the contract agreement, the Contractor expressly covenants and agrees that, in undertaking to complete the work within the time therein fixed, he has taken into consideration and made allowances for all hindrances and delays incident to such work, whether growing out of delays in securing materials or workmen or otherwise. The Contractor shall make no charge for hindrances or delays from any cause during the progress of the work, or any portion thereof, embraced in this contract, except as provided in the paragraph on "Suspension of Work on Notice" of these GENERAL CONDITIONS.

GC-48 EXTENSION OF TIME

Should the Contractor be delayed in the final completion of the work by any act or neglect of the Owner or Engineer-Architect, or of any employee of either, or by any other contractor employed by the Owner, or by strikes, fire, or other cause or causes outside of and beyond the control of the Contractor and which could have been neither anticipated nor avoided, then an extension of time sufficient to compensate for the delay shall be granted by the Owner provided, however, that the Contractor shall give the Owner, and the Engineer-Architect, within ten (10) consecutive days from the start of such delay, notice in writing of the cause of delay in each case. Extensions of time will not be granted for delays caused by unfavorable weather, unsuitable ground conditions, inadequate construction force, or the failure of the Contractor to place orders for equipment or materials a sufficient time in advance to ensure delivery when needed.

GC-49 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

It is mutually understood and agreed by and between the parties to this contract, in signing the agreement thereof, that time is of the essence of this contract, and that in the event that the said Contractor shall fail in the performance of the work specified and required to be performed within the period of time stipulated

therefor in the contract agreement binding said parties, after due allowance for any extension or extensions of time which may be granted under the provisions of the preceding paragraph, the said Contractor shall pay unto the said Owner, as stipulated liquidated damages and not as a penalty, the sum indicated in the Special Conditions for each and every calendar day that the Contractor shall be in default. In case of joint responsibility for any delay in the final completion of the work covered by this contract, where two or more separate contracts are in force at the same time and cover work on the same project and at the same site, the total amount of liquidated damages assessed against all contractors under such contracts, for any one (1) day of delay in the final completion of the work, will not be greater than the amount listed in SPECIAL PROVISIONS, and the amount assessed against any one Contractor for one (1) day of delay will be based upon the individual responsibility of such Contractor for the aforesaid delay as determined by, and in judgment of the Owner. The Owner shall have the right to deduct said liquidated damages from any moneys in its hands, otherwise due, or to become due, to said Contractor, or to sue for and recover compensation for damage for nonperformance of this contract at the time stipulated herein and provided for.

GC-50 TESTS OF MATERIALS OFFERED BY CONTRACTOR

All specified and required tests for approval of source of materials shall be made at the expense of the Contractor by a properly equipped laboratory of established reputation, whose work and testing facilities shall be approved by the Owner. Approval of materials based on acceptable tests will apply only while such materials as furnished equal or exceed the tested samples or test specimens in quality and minimum requirements. Any change in origin, method of preparation, or manufacture of such materials will require new tests and approval thereof. Reports of all tests shall be furnished to the Owner in as many certified counterparts as may be required by the said owner.

GC-51 TESTING OF COMPLETED WORK

Before final acceptance, all parts of the work shall be tested and each part shall be in good condition and working order and shall be placed in such condition and order, at the expense of the Contractor. All tests of completed work required under this contract shall be made under the direction of the Engineer-Architect by and at the expense of the Contractor, whom shall repair at his own expense all damage resulting from the testing.

GC-52 REMOVAL OF CONDEMNED MATERIALS AND STRUCTURES

The Contractor shall remove from the site of the work, without delay, all rejected and condemned materials or structures of any kind brought to or incorporated in the work, and upon his failure to do so, or to make satisfactory progress in so doing, within forty-eight (48) hours after the serving of a written notice from the Engineer-Architect ordering such removal, the condemned material or structures may be removed by the owner and the cost of such removal be taken out of the money that may be due or may become due the Contractor on account of or by virtue of this contract. No such rejected or condemned material shall again be offered for use by the Contractor under this or any other contract under this project.

GC-53 PLACING WORK IN SERVICE

If desired by the Owner, portions of the work may be placed in service when completed and the Contractor shall give proper access to the work for this purpose, but such use and operation shall not constitute an acceptance of the work, and the Contractor shall be liable for defects due to faulty construction until the entire work under this contract is finally accepted and for a year thereafter as stipulated in paragraph GC-55.

GC-54 DISPOSAL OF TRASH AND DEBRIS

The Contractor shall not allow the site of the work to become littered with trash and waste materials but shall maintain the same in a neat and orderly condition throughout the construction period. The Engineer-Architect shall have the right to determine what is or is not waste material or rubbish and manner and place of disposal. On or before the completion of the work the Contractor shall (without charge) carefully

clean out all pits, pipes, chambers, or conduits, and shall tear down and remove all temporary structures built by him and shall remove all rubbish of every kind from the tracts or grounds which he has occupied and shall leave them in a first class condition.

GC-55 DEFECTIVE WORKMANSHIP AND MATERIALS

During a period of one (1) year from and after the date the final acceptance by the Owner of the work embraced by this contract, the Contractor shall make all needed repairs arising out of defective workmanship or materials, or both, which, in the judgment of the Owner, shall become necessary during such period. If within ten (10) days after the mailing of a notice in writing to the Contractor, or his agent, the said Contractor shall neglect to make, or undertake with due diligence to make, the aforesaid repairs, the Owner is hereby authorized to make such repairs at the Contractor's expense providing, however, that in case of an emergency where, in the judgment of the Owner, delay would cause serious loss or damage, repairs may be made without notice being sent to the Contractor, and the Contractor shall pay the cost thereof.

GC-56 EQUIPMENT GUARANTY

All mechanical and electrical equipment and devices, and every part thereof, which are furnished by the Contractor under the terms of this contract shall be guaranteed by the Contractor and his surety against defective workmanship, faulty design, mechanical and physical defects, leakage, breakage, and other damage or failure, under normal operation of the equipment and devices under specified conditions, for a period of one (1) year, unless specified in the Specifications for a longer period from and after the date of acceptance thereof by the Owner, and each item of equipment or part thereof thus proving to be defective within the specified period of the guaranty shall be replaced (without cost to the Owner) by the manufacturer of the defective item of equipment, by the Contractor, or by his surety under the terms of the performance, payment and maintenance bond. This equipment guaranty shall also apply to, and shall include, any and all replacements of defective equipment or parts made thereunder, and the period of the guaranty of each such replacement shall be from and after the date of installation thereof.

GC-57 CLAIMS FOR LABOR AND MATERIALS

The Contractor shall indemnify and save harmless the Owner from all claims for labor and materials furnished under this contract, or any alterations or modifications thereof, and shall furnish the owner with satisfactory evidence, when called for by it, and that all persons, firms, or corporations, who have done work or furnished materials under this contract, for which the Owner may become liable under the laws of the State, have been fully paid or satisfactorily secured, and in case such evidence is not furnished, an amount necessary or sufficient, within the discretion of the Owner, to meet the claims of the persons, firms and corporations, aforesaid, in addition to any other moneys that are to be retained, as herein specified, from the money due the Contractor under this contract, shall be retained until the liabilities aforesaid shall be fully discharged or satisfactorily secured.

GC-58 PERFORMANCE, PAYMENT, AND MAINTENANCE BOND

The performance, payment, and maintenance bond shall be executed by the Contractor with a surety company which: (1) meets the minimum standard for an insurance carrier which currently is in effect for all coverages purchased by Jackson County; and (2) is on the most current United States Treasury list as a surety whose bonds are acceptable to the United States Government.

- a. For the faithful performance and completion of the work in strict accordance with the terms of the contract, and each and every covenant, condition, and part thereof, according to the true intent and meaning of contract documents and herein defined;
- b. For payment of all just claims for labor performed and material furnished; and
- c. For the repair, or replacement where required, or the cost thereof, of all work performed under the terms of the contract, where such repair or replacement is required because of defective

workmanship or materials, or both, and for the replacement of defective equipment or parts thereof, within a period of one (1) year after the date of acceptance as herein provided. The Owner agrees to mail a notice to the Contractor, calling his attention to any failure to comply with the requirements of the bond, not less than ten (10) days before notifying his surety of such failure.

GC-59 ESTIMATED QUANTITIES

(Where total bid is the sum of unit price extensions.) The Contractor agrees that the quantities of work as stated in his proposal and bid, or indicated on the plans, are accurate for the construction shown, and that during the progress of the work the Owner may find it advisable, and it shall have the right, to omit portions of the work and to increase or decrease the quantities, and that the Owner reserves the right to add to or take from any items as may be deemed necessary or desirable. Under no circumstances or conditions will the Contractor be paid anything on account of anticipated profits upon the work or any portion thereof covered by this contract, which has not actually entered into the construction of said improvements.

GC-60 MONTHLY ESTIMATES AND PAYMENTS

- a. Unit Price Contracts: On or about the first day of each month, the Engineer-Architect will make an approximate estimate of the value of the work done and unused materials delivered for, and stored on, the site of the work during the previous calendar month. The Contractor shall furnish to the Engineer-Architect such detailed information as requested to aid him as a guide in the preparation of monthly estimates.
- b. Lump Sum Contracts: On or about the first day of each month the Contractor shall submit to the Engineer - Architect an itemized application for payment, supported to the extent required by the Engineer-Architect by receipts or other vouchers, showing payments for materials and labor, payments to subcontractors and such other evidence of the Contractor's right to payment as the Engineer-Architect may direct. If payments are made on valuation of work done, the Contractor shall, before the first application, submit to the Engineer-Architect a schedule of values of the various parts of the work, including quantities, aggregating the total sum of the contract, divided so as to facilitate payments to subcontractors in accordance with such forms as the Engineer-Architect and the Contractor may agree upon, and, if required, supported by such evidence as to its correctness as the Engineer-Architect may direct. This schedule, when approved by the Engineer-Architect shall be used as a basis for Certificates for Payment, unless it is found to be in error. In applying for payments, the Contractor shall submit a statement based upon this schedule. If payments are made on account of materials not incorporated in the work but delivered and suitably stored at the site, or at some other location agreed upon in writing, such payments shall be conditioned upon submission by the Contractor of bills of sale or such other procedure as will establish the Owner's title to such material or otherwise adequately protect the Owner's interest including applicable insurance.
- c. Certification for Payments: On or about the 10th day of the month the Engineer-Architect shall submit payment estimates or certificates of payment to the Owner. After the Owner shall have approved each such estimate, the Owner shall pay to the Contractor ninety-five (95) percent of the amount of such estimated sum within thirty (30) days after receipt of payment certificate. If the Owner shall at any time fail to make the Contractor a monthly estimate at the time herein specified, such failure shall not be held to vitiate or void this contract.

GC-61 LIENS

Neither the final payment nor any part of the retained percentage shall become due until the Contractor shall deliver to the Owner a complete release of all liens arising out of the Contract, or receipts in full in lieu thereof and, if required in either case, an affidavit that so far as he has knowledge or information the releases and receipts include all the labor and material for which a lien could be filed, but the Contractor may, if any subcontractor refuses to furnish a release or receipt in full, furnish a bond satisfactory to the

Owner, to indemnify him against any lien. If any lien remains unsatisfied after all payments are made, the Contractor shall refund to the Owner all moneys that the latter may be compelled to pay in discharging such a lien, including all costs and a reasonable attorney's fee.

GC-62 COMPLETION AND ACCEPTANCE OF WORK

The Contractor shall make final corrections promptly as instructed and/or listed in writing by the Engineer-Architect. Upon completion of the work the Engineer-Architect shall satisfy himself, by examination and test, that the work has been finally and fully completed in accordance with the Plans, Specifications, and contract and report such completion to the Owner.

GC-63 FINAL ESTIMATE AND PAYMENT

After official approval and acceptance of the work by the Owner, the Engineer-Architect shall be authorized to prepare a final estimate of the work done under this contract and the value thereof. Such final estimate shall be submitted to the Owner within ten (10) days after its preparation has been authorized as aforesaid, and the Owner shall within thirty (30) days after said final estimate is made and certified, pay the entire sum found to be due hereunder, after deducting all amounts to be kept and retained under any provision of this contract. All prior estimates and payments shall be subject to correction in the final estimate and payment, but in the absence of error or manifest mistake, it is agreed that all estimates, when approved by the Owner, shall be conclusive evidence of the work done and materials furnished.

GC-64 RELEASE OF LIABILITY

The acceptance by the Contractor of the last payment shall operate as, and shall be, a release to the Owner and every officer and agent thereof, from all claims and liability to the Contractor for anything done or furnished for, or relating to the work, or for any act or neglect of the Owner or any person relating to or affecting the work, and following such acceptance, no persons, firm, or corporation, other than the signer of this contract as Contractor, will have any interest hereunder, and no claim shall be made or be valid, and neither the Owner nor any employee or agent thereof shall be liable or be held to pay any money, except as herein provided.

GC-65 CLAIMS FOR ADJUSTMENT AND DISPUTES

If for any reason the Contractor deems that additional compensation is due him for work or materials not clearly provided for in the contract, plans, or specifications, or previously authorized as extra work, he shall notify the Engineer in writing of his intention to claim such additional compensation before he begins the work on which he bases the claim. If such notification is not given or the Engineer is not afforded proper opportunity by the Contractor for keeping strict account of actual cost as required, then the Contractor hereby agrees to waive any claim for such additional compensation.

Such notice by the Contractor and the fact that the Engineer has kept account of the cost of the work shall not in any way be construed as proving or substantiating the validity of the claim.

When the work, on which the claim for additional compensation is based, is work that has been completed, the Contractor shall, within fifteen (15) calendar days after completion of the work in question, submit his written claim to the Engineer who will present it to the Owner for consideration. Claims submitted at times other than those herein specified will not be considered. Each notice of claim shall contain an itemized statement showing completely and fully the items and amounts forming the basis of the claim.

Nothing in this subsection shall be construed as a waiver of the Contractor's right to dispute final payment based on differences in measurements or computations.

GC-66 SAFETY TRAINING REQUIREMENT FOR ALL ON-SITE EMPLOYEES

The contractor to whom the contract is awarded and any subcontractor under such contractor shall require all on-site employees to complete a ten-hour Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) construction safety program for their on-site employees which includes a course in construction safety and health approved by OSHA or a similar program approved by the department which is at least as stringent as an approved OSHA program. All employees are required to complete the program within sixty days of beginning work on such construction project. The contractor shall provide certification of compliance with this condition following the award of the contract and before work commences on the project.

GC-67 HOMELAND SECURITY AFFIDAVIT

As a condition for the award of any contract or grant in excess of five thousand dollars by the County to a business entity, the business entity shall, by sworn affidavit and provision of documentation, affirm its enrollment and participation in a federal work authorization program with respect to the employees working in connection with the contracted services. Every such business entity shall also sign an affidavit affirming that it does not knowingly employ any person who is an unauthorized alien in connection with the contracted services. Any entity contracting with the County shall only be required to provide the affidavits required in this subsection to the County on an annual basis.

END OF SECTION

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

SPECIAL CONDITIONS

These Special Conditions constitute modifications, deletions and additions to the General Conditions (GC). Where any part of the General Conditions is so modified by these Special Conditions the unaltered provision shall remain in effect.

SC-1 SCOPE OF WORK (GC-1)

The work provided for in these specifications shall consist of furnishing all labor, materials, equipment, and other services necessary to construct the 2021 Road Program – Preservation Surface Treatment as described herein. Said work shall include but not be limited to milling, asphalt overlay, on-site traffic control, full depth pavement patching (as directed by County), and all incidental and related work as shown on the Contract Documents and as described herein.

SC-6 COPIES OF CONTRACT (GC-6)

Six (6) copies of the contract documents will be prepared by the County. All copies will be submitted to the Contractor and the Contractor shall execute the Contract Agreements, insert executed copies of the required Performance Bonds, Certificate of Liability Insurances, Power of Attorney, and submit all copies to the County. THE DATE OF THE CONTRACT AGREEMENT AND BOND FORMS SHALL BE LEFT BLANK FOR FILLING IN BY THE COUNTY. The County will execute all copies, insert the date of contract on the Performance Bonds and Power of Attorney, retain four (4) copies, and forward two (2) copies to the Contractor, one of which should be forwarded to the surety company.

SC-7 SCOPE, NATURE AND INTENT OF SPECIFICATIONS AND PLANS (GC-7)

- A. All work on this project shall conform to the project drawings and to the Contract Documents.
- B. The work shall also conform to referenced standard drawings and to other drawings or information thereto as may be furnished by the County prior to the opening of the proposals or during construction.
- C. All work shall be in accordance with these Standard Specifications as specified in TS-1 except where a conflict occurs. Should any conflict arise in the Contract Documents, Standard Specifications or Plans the following order of precedence shall be used:
 - Plans or Appendix sheets
 - 2. Technical Specifications
 - 3. Special Conditions
 - 4. General Conditions

SC-9 CONTRACTOR TO CHECK PLANS AND SCHEDULE (GC-9)

- A. The Contractor shall submit a proposed progress schedule for all work in the Contract. Scheduling shall provide for the least practical inconvenience to the traveling public and to the residents along the project.
- B. The construction schedule shall be in a form approved by the County and shall include at least the following information for each significant work item:
 - 1. Beginning date.
 - 2. Scheduled percentage of completion at the end of each calendar month.
 - 3. Ending date.

The schedule shall also show the scheduled percentage complete for the entire contract at monthly intervals.

C. The County will review the proposed progress schedule and may require the Contractor to revise it if, in

the County's judgment, changes are required to accurately reflect the scheduled progress of the work or provide for completion of the project within the contract time. The revised schedule shall be submitted to the County for their approval within fourteen (14) days of notification to the Contractor that a revised schedule is required.

- D. The Contractor will be required to revise his original approved progress schedules any time actual progress of the Work on the Contract lags the schedule progress by fifteen percent or more. A revised schedule shall be submitted to the County for their approval within fourteen (14) days of written notification to the Contractor that a revised schedule is required.
- E. The County may withhold monthly Progress Payments otherwise due the Contractor in the event that progress falls fifteen (15) percent behind the approved progress schedule for two consecutive months, and may continue to withhold payments until the Contractor has submitted an acceptable revised schedule and shown a good faith effort to implement same. The County's decision either to withhold or not withhold progress payment shall not waive or release any right the County has to withhold any subsequent progress payments, nor does it relieve the Contractor of his responsibility to complete the project within the contract time.

SC-12 OWNERSHIP OF DRAWINGS (GC-12)

General Conditions GC-12 is modified as follows:

All drawings, specifications, calculations, electronic files and copies developed by the Contractor and/or their subcontractors for components of the project are the property of the County. They are not to be used on work unrelated to this project, and, with exception of the Contractor's signed contract sets, are to be returned to the County on request, upon completion of the work.

SC-19 CONTRACTOR'S OFFICE AT SITE OF WORK (GC-19)

General Conditions GC-19 is modified by adding the following:

- A. The Contractor is not required to have a field office at the project site and no conditions have been made by the County for the field office, shops, or storage areas to be used by the Contractor. However, if desired, the Contractor may, on his own initiative, provide for any or all of the above items. The Contractor may store a limited amount of material and equipment inside of the building in a specified location with the permission of the County, if applicable.
- B. No direct payment will be made for the Contractor's office, shops or storage areas.
- C. Common-Use Field Office: Of sufficient size to accommodate needs of County, Engineer and construction personnel office activities and to accommodate Project meetings. Keep office clean and orderly.
- Storage and Fabrication Sheds: None allowed on site. Use interior space as approved by the County only as necessary.

SC-20 RESPONSIBILITY OF CONTRACTOR (GC-20)

General Conditions GC-20 is modified by adding the following:

Modify GC-20, Responsibility of Contractor, by adding the following:

A. The Contractor shall take the necessary precautions to keep loose aggregate, mud and debris from being deposited onto open lanes of the existing, or offsite, paving during construction operations. Should aggregate mud and debris become deposited upon such open lanes of existing paving, the Contractor shall promptly remove it at no additional cost to the County.

- B. Before the work will be accepted by the County, the Contractor shall be required to remove all aggregate and debris resulting from his operation, which also includes cleaning of streets, ditches, creeks, and driveways of earth, sod or other objectionable material and shall dispose of such debris off the project. This cleanup shall be limited to the project limits.
- C. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to coordinate all removal and construction activities with Utility Owners.
- D. The Contractor at his sole cost and expense will provide any water required along the project route in connection with the work to be performed.
- E. All power for lighting, operation of the Contractor's equipment, or for any other use by the Contractor, shall be provided by the Contractor at his sole cost and expenses.
- F. Temporary Traffic Control:
 - 1. Flagging and traffic control signing shall be in accordance with the contract documents and the MUTCD. It shall be the contractor's responsibility to check the traffic control devices each evening to make sure they are in place before leaving the jobsite.
 - 2. As a **SUBSIDIARY** obligation of the contract, the Contractor shall sign all road closures and establish such detours as needed and as approved by the County.
 - 3. Additionally the Contractor shall install proper signage to warn motorists of loose gravel and oil.
 - 4. All personnel utilized in traffic control shall be fluent in English. Fluency shall be as determined by the County in the Contractor's field personnel not meeting this requirement shall not be utilized in the work.
 - 5. Additionally drivers operating vehicles or equipment on public roads shall possess valid driver's licenses issued in the United States. The driver's license must be appropriate to the vehicle they are operating.

SC-25 METHODS OF OPERATION (GC-25)

General Conditions GC-25 is modified by adding the following:

In accordance with generally accepted construction practices, the Contractor shall assume sole and complete responsibility for job site conditions during the course of construction of the project, including safety of all persons and property.

SC-27 AUTHORITY AND DUTY OF THE ENGINEER-ARCHITECT (GC-27)

The progression of the project will be observed by the County personnel and will provide the inspection.

SC-28 INSPECTION (GC-28)

- A. This project will be observed by the County personnel.
- B. Contractor shall notify his subcontractors, County and all Contractors and subcontractors under the County, when he is ready for them to install their portions of their work and see that they comply within a reasonable amount of time. Neither enclose nor cover any piping, wiring, ducts, equipment or other items until proper tests, observations and/or inspections have been made by the County and/or proper authorities.
- C. Contractor or subcontractor may not put in place any work which will prevent observation and approval of previous work without first notifying the County, and/or proper authorities.

SC-29 NO WAIVER OF RIGHT (GC-29)

Neither the inspection or evaluations by the County or any of the County's officials, employees, or agents, nor any order by the County for payment of money, nor any payment for, or acceptance of, the whole or any part of the work by the County or Engineer-Architect, nor any extension of time, nor any possession

2021 ROAD PROGRAM PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENTS

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

taken by the County or its employees, shall operate as a waiver of any provision of this contract, or of any power herein reserved to the County, or any right to damages herein provided, or shall any waiver of any breach in this contract be held to be a waiver of any other or subsequent breach.

SC-32 PROTECTION OF PROPERTY AND PUBLIC LIABILITY (GC-32)

General Condition GC-32 is modified by adding the following:

A. The Contractor shall confine all work, equipment and personnel within the limits of the existing project rights-of-way and construction limits noted. The Contractor shall make no claim for additional payment for confining his operations within these areas.

SC-34 MODIFICATIONS AND ALTERATIONS (GC-34)

General Conditions GC-34 is modified by adding the following:

The Contractor may submit to the Engineer, in writing, proposals for modifying the plans, specifications or other requirements of this contract for the sole purpose of reducing the total cost of construction. The cost reduction proposal shall not impair, in any manner, the essential functions or characteristics of the project, including but not limited to service life, economy of operation, and ease of maintenance, desired appearance, or design and safety standards.

Cost reduction proposals shall contain the following information:

- A description of both the existing contract requirements for performing the work and the proposed changes.
- 2. An itemization of the contract requirements that must be changed if the proposal is adopted.
- A detailed estimate of the cost of performing the work under the existing contract and under the proposed change.
- 4. A statement of the time within which the Engineer must make a decision thereon.
- 5. The contract items of work affected by the proposed changes, including any quantity variation attributable thereto.

This Special Condition shall not be construed to require the Engineer to consider any cost reduction proposal which may be submitted hereunder; proposed change in basic design of a bridge or of a pavement type will not be considered as an acceptable cost reduction proposal; the County will not be liable to the Contractor for failure to accept or act upon any cost reduction proposal submitted pursuant to this section nor for any delays to the work attributable to any such proposal. If a cost reduction proposal is similar to a change in the plans or specifications for the project under consideration by the County at the time said proposal is submitted, the Engineer will not accept such proposal and the County reserves the right to make such changes without compensation to the Contractor under the provisions of this article.

The Contractor shall continue to perform the work in accordance with the requirements of the contract until an executed change order incorporating the cost reduction proposal has been issued. If an executed change order has not been issued by the date upon which the Contractor's cost reduction proposal specified that a decision thereon should be made, or such other date as the Contractor may subsequently have specified in writing, such cost reduction proposal shall be deemed rejected.

The County shall be the sole judge of the acceptability of a cost reduction proposal and of the estimated net savings in construction costs from the adoption of all or any part of such proposal. In determining the estimated net savings, the right is reserved to disregard the contract bid prices if, in the judgment of the Engineer, such prices do not represent a fair measure of the value of work to be performed or to be deleted.

2021 ROAD PROGRAM PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENTS

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

The County reserves the right where he deems such action appropriate to require the Contractor to share in the County's cost of investigating a cost reduction proposal submitted by the Contractor as a condition of considering such proposal. Where such a condition is imposed, the Contractor shall indicate his acceptance thereof in writing, and such acceptance shall constitute full authority for the County to deduct amounts payable to the County from any moneys due or that may become due to the Contractor under the contract.

If the Contractor's cost reduction proposal is accepted in whole or in part, such acceptance will be by a contract change order, which shall specifically state that it is executed pursuant to this special condition. Such change order shall incorporate the changes in the plans and specifications which are necessary to permit the cost reduction proposal or such part of it as has been accepted to be put into effect, and shall include any conditions upon which the County's approval thereof is based if the approval of the County is conditional. The change order shall also set forth the estimated net savings in the cost of performing the work attributable to the cost reduction proposal effectuated by the change order and shall further provide the Contractor be paid fifty (50) percent of said estimated net savings amount.

Acceptance of the cost reduction proposal and performance of the work there under shall not extend the time of completion of the contract unless specifically provided for in the contract change order authorizing the use of the cost reduction proposal.

The amount specified to be paid to the Contractor in the change order which effectuates a cost reduction proposal shall constitute full compensation to the Contractor for the cost reduction proposal and the performance of the work thereof pursuant to the said change orders.

The County expressly reserves the right to adopt a cost reduction proposal for general use on contracts administered by the County when it determines that said proposal is suitable for application to other contracts. When an accepted cost reduction proposal is adopted for general use, only the Contractor who first submitted such proposal will be eligible for compensation pursuant to this section, and, in that case, only as to those contracts awarded to him prior to submission of the accepted cost reduction proposal. Cost reduction proposals identical or similar to previously submitted proposals will be eligible for consideration and compensation under the provisions of this article if the identical or similar previously submitted proposals were not adopted for general application to other contracts administered by the County. Subject to the provisions contained herein, the County shall have the right to use all or any part of any submitted cost reduction proposal without obligation or compensation of any kind to the Contractor. This article of the specifications shall apply only to contracts awarded to the lowest bidder pursuant to competitive bidding.

The engineer reserves the right to make, in writing, at any time during the work, such changes in quantities and such alterations in the work as are necessary to satisfactorily complete the project. Such changes in quantities and alterations shall not invalidate the contract nor release the surety, and the contractor agrees to perform the work as altered.

If the alterations or changes in quantities significantly change the character of the work under the contract, whether or not changed by any such different quantities or alterations, an adjustment, excluding loss of anticipated profits, will be made to the contract. The basis for the adjustment shall be agreed upon prior to the performance of the work. If a basis cannot be agreed upon, then an adjustment will be made either for or against the contract in such an amount as the engineer may determine to be fair and equitable.

If the alterations or changes in quantities do not significantly change the character of the work to be performed under the contract, the altered work will be paid for as provided elsewhere in the contract.

The term "significant change" shall be construed to apply only to the following circumstances:

- a. When the character of the work as altered differs materially in kind or nature from that involved or included in the original proposed construction or
- b. When a major item of work, as defined elsewhere in the contract is increased in excess of 125 percent or decreased below 75 percent of the original contract quantity. Any allowance for an increase in quantity shall apply only to the portion of the work in excess of 125 percent of original contract item quantity, or in case of decrease below 75 percent, to the actual amount of work performed.
- c. The Contractor's attention is called to the Bid Form (Page 9) which allows the County to adjust the quantities upward or downward based upon the available funding. This may be in excess of the percentages noted above.

SC-35 EXTRA WORK (GC-35)

General Conditions GC-35 is modified as follows for numbers 2, 3 and 4 of GC-35 as follows:

- A. An amount equal to 20% percent will be added to the bond, insurance and taxes and not the 6% noted in the General Condition.
- B. An amount equal to 20% percent will be added to the materials and not the 15% noted in the General Condition.
- C. An amount equal to 20% percent will be added to all rental costs and not the 15% noted in the General Condition.

SC-37 ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLETTING OF CONTRACT (GC-37)

Add to GC-37 the following requirement.

- A. "No Second-Tier subcontracting will be permitted. It shall be the responsibility of the Contractor to ensure that his/her subcontractors do not in turn subcontract any portion of the work."
- B. Assigning, transferring or subletting, even though consented to, shall not relieve the Contractor of his liabilities under his contract. The Contractor shall give his personal attention to any and all portions of the contract which has been sublet and he shall be responsible for its proper construction.
- C. The prime Contractor, as a condition of this contract, is responsible for assuring submission of proof or documentation regarding Affirmative Action compliance by his subcontractors and for the subsequent Affirmative Action performance by such subcontractors.

SC-39 SUSPENSION OF WORK ON NOTICE (GC-39)

General Conditions GC-39 is modified by adding the following:

If the performance of all or any portion of the work is suspended or delayed by the Engineer in writing for an unreasonable length of time (not originally anticipated, customary, or inherent to the construction industry) and the contractor believes that additional compensation and/or contract time is due as a result of such suspension or delay, the contractor shall submit to Engineer, in writing, a request for adjustment within seven (7) calendar days of receipt of the notice to resume work. The request shall set forth the reasons and support for such adjustment.

Upon receipt, the engineer will evaluate the contractor's request. If the engineer agrees that the cost and/or time required for the performance of the contract has increased as a result of such suspension and

the suspension was caused by conditions beyond the control of and not the fault of the contractor, its suppliers, or subcontractors at any approved tier, and not caused by weather, the engineer will make an adjustment (excluding profit) and notify the contractor of his/her determination whether or not an adjustment of the contract is warranted.

No contract adjustment will be allowed unless the contractor has submitted the request for adjustment within the time prescribed.

No contract adjustment will be allowed under this clause to the extent that performance would have been suspended or delayed by any other cause, or for which an adjustment is provided for or excluded under any other term or condition of this contract. No contract adjustment will be made for utility delays.

SC-41 LAWS AND ORDINANCES (GC-41)

The following is added to GC-41:

No burning will be allowed.

SC-43 CHARACTER OF WORKMEN (GC-43)

Add the following to GC-43:

Workman who may have occasion to speak with the general public must be able to communicate in clear English.

SC-45 UNFAVORABLE CONSTRUCTION CONDITIONS (GC-45)

Modify GC-45, Unfavorable construction conditions, by adding the following:

Contractor shall take precautions by watering or other means to ensure that excessive dust or lime does not become airborne during construction.

SC-46 BEGINNING, PROGRESS, AND TIME OF COMPLETION OF WORK (GC-46)

A. The time for completion of the work is an essential part of the Contract. It shall begin on the date stated in the Notice to Proceed, and shall be the number of working days as stated in the Proposal and in accordance with MoDOT Standard Specification Section 108, except as follows: "No working days will be counted from December 15 to March 15, both days inclusive unless work may proceed on a continuous basis beyond December 15 or may start or restart on a continuous basis before March 15. Working days will not be counted within this time frame after continuous work stops or before continuous work begins. Saturdays, Sundays, national holidays and holidays established by the laws of the state will not be counted as working days any time during the year."

Contractor's attention is directed to conditions of GC-44 and GC-46. Holidays: Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays established by the laws of the County will not be counted as working days.

2021 List of Jackson County, Missouri Holidays

New Year's Day

Friday, January 1st

Martin Luther King, Jr Day

Monday, January 18th

Presidents' Day

Monday, February 15th

Truman's Birthday

Friday, May 7th

Memorial Day

Monday, May 31st

Independence Day

Monday, July 5th

Labor Day

Monday, September 6th

2021 ROAD PROGRAM PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENTS

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

Veterans' Day	Thursday, November 11th
Thanksgiving Day	Thursday, November 25th
Thanksgiving Friday	Friday, November 26 th
Christmas Day	Friday, December 24th

- B. The Contractor will need to coordinate with the County and/or their designated representative on the after-work week hours and weekend schedules. The standard work week hours that the Contractor can work are from 7:30 A.M. to 6:00 P.M.
- C. Weekend work schedule(s) shall be coordinated and approved with the County prior to any construction.
- D. The Contractor shall take, at no additional cost to the County, whatever means are necessary including, but not necessarily limited to, working nights and weekends and double shifts, and providing temporary weather enclosures and temporary heat/ventilation during inclement weather to assure substantial completion of all work during the Contract Time.
- E. Prior to starting work, a pre-construction conference will be held to discuss the project, its scheduling, and its coordination with the work of others. It is expected that this conference will be attended by representatives of the County, the Engineer, the Contractor and his subcontractors, and the will attend this conference, and the striping contractor that is to accomplish the permanent striping, if applicable, as well as representatives of any other affected agencies which the County may wish to invite.
- F. Substantial Completion shall be the stage in the progress of the Work where the Work is sufficiently complete in accordance with the Contract Documents so that the County can occupy or utilize the Work for its intended user.

SC-49 LIQUIDATED DAMAGES (GC-49)

In accordance with GC-49, Liquidated Damages (also referred to as "Schedule of Deductions"), the Contractor will be assessed liquidated damages for each calendar day of delay in completion of work. See the following schedule:

Contrac	et Amount	Calendar Day Assessment
\$ 25,001	\$ 50,000	\$ 475
\$ 50,001	\$ 100,000	\$ 500
\$ 100,001	\$ 500,000	\$ 700
\$ 500,001	\$ 1,000,000	\$ 950
\$ 1,000,001	\$ 2,000,000	\$ 1,100

SC-50 TEST OF MATERIALS OFFERED BY CONTRACTOR (GC-50)

- A. Modify GC-50, Tests of Materials offered by Contractor, by adding the following:
- B. Testing and quality control shall be in accordance with the technical specifications. All testing shall be provided and paid for by the County except as outlined in the technical specifications.
- C. Submission of all Compliance Submittals shall be scheduled to permit review, fabrication, and delivery in time to cause no delay in the Work of Contractor or his subcontractors or any other contractors as described herein. Contractor shall allow fifteen (15) days in Engineer's office for reviewing original

submittals and fifteen (15) days in Engineer's office for reviewing re-submittals. However, Engineer will make every effort to promptly review such submittals and transmit comments to Contractor.

- D. The Prime Contractor shall submit compliance submittals of materials furnished by subcontractors, manufacturers, and suppliers.
- E. Submit certificates for the any aggregate materials used.
- F. Submit mix designs for each asphalt material used.

SC-54 DISPOSAL OF TRASH AND DEBRIS (GC-54)

The following is added to GC-54:

- A. Before the work will be accepted by the County, the Contractor shall be required to remove all aggregate and debris resulting from his operation, which also includes cleaning streets, ditches creeks, and driveways of earth, sod or other objectionable material and shall dispose of such debris off the project. This cleanup shall be limited to the project limits.
- B. Final Cleanup shall be at no additional cost to the County.

SC-58 PAYMENT, PERMORMANCE AND MAINTENANCE BOND (GC-58)

Delete the first paragraph of GC-58 and replace it with the following:

PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BOND: The performance and payment bond shall be executed by the Contractor with a surety company which: (1) meets the minimum standard for an insurance carrier which currently is in effect for all coverage's purchased by Jackson County; and (2) is on the most current United States Treasury list as a surety whose bonds are acceptable to the United States Government.

MAINTENANCE BOND: The Contractor's attention is called to paragraph "c" of GC-58, which requires a one-year (1-year) maintenance bond. Contractor shall submit a Maintenance Bond to Jackson County Public Works (JCPW) upon the Final Acceptance by the County. The Final Acceptance Letter from JCPW Engineering staff member will be certified mailed to the Contractor. The Final Completion Date stated on the Final Acceptance Letter will be the start date of the Maintenance Bond. The Contractor is required to use this date on the Maintenance Bond.

SC-59 ESTIMATED QUANTITIES (GC-59)

Add the following to bottom of GC-59:

It is the intent of the contract documents that the total bid, as submitted, shall cover all work required by the contract documents. All costs in connection with the work, including furnishing of all materials, equipment, supplies and appurtenances; providing all necessary labor to fully complete the work shall be included in the unit and lump sum prices named in the proposal. No item of work that is required by the contract documents for the proper and successful completion of the contract will be paid for outside of, or in addition to, the prices submitted in the proposal. All such work not specifically set forth in the proposal as a pay item shall be considered a **SUBSIDIARY** obligation of the Contractor and all costs in connection therewith shall be included in the prices named in the proposal. On the plans, or in the specifications, certain quantities may be given which do not appear in the proposal. These quantities are given for the convenience of the contractor only and are considered **SUBSIDIARY** for payment purposes as given above.

SC-60 MONTHLY ESTIMATES AND PAYMENTS (GC-60)

Modify GC-60, Monthly Estimates and Payments, by adding the following:

A. The method of measurement and basis of payment for each item as listed in the Proposal will be as stipulated in the sections of the Technical Specifications and on the Plans and in this article.

- B. There shall be no measurement or separate payment for any item of work which is not specifically identified and listed in the Proposal and all costs pertaining thereto shall be included in the contract unit prices for related items which are listed in the proposal.
- C. Pay limits given in the Specifications and Plans are maximum. Where actual quantities are less than as computed by said pay limits, the Contractor will be paid only for the actual quantities.
- D. All work completed under the Contract will be measured according to United States Imperial system. The method of measurement and computations to be used in determination of quantities of material furnished and of work performed under the Contract will be those methods generally recognized as conforming to good engineering practices.
- E. All materials, which are measured or proportioned by weight, shall be weighed on platform scales furnished by the Contractor, or on public scales at the Contractor's expense. The scales shall comply with all state laws governing the use of scales and shall be tested and sealed by an authorized public official, at the expense of the Contractor, as often as the Engineer may deem it necessary to ensure their accuracy. The Contractor shall furnish the Engineer a waybill for each truckload, signed by the weigh master and truck driver.
- F. The Contractor shall maintain a running balance of weights of materials versus areas covered, furnishing this data to the Engineer, in order that corrections for overrun or under run may be made when desired.
- G. The County will not pay for, or be responsible for, unused materials, which may have been ordered by the Contractor in accordance with the quantities listed in the proposal.
- H. The Contractor shall make an approximate estimate of the value of the work done and unused materials delivered for, and stored on, the site of the work during the previous calendar month. The Contractor shall furnish to the Engineer such detailed information as requested to aid him as a guide in the review of the payment application.
- 1. The Contractor shall submit payment estimates or certificates of payment to the County.

SC-63 FINAL ESTIMATE AND PAYMENT (GC-63)

General Conditions GC-63 is modified by adding the following:

Contractor shall notify the Engineer when he has completed all work in accordance with the Specifications. Any items found to be incomplete or improperly constructed shall be listed, and the Contractor shall take prompt action to correct such items. Upon completion of all such work, a final inspection will be scheduled to include the Contractor's representative, the County's representative, and the Engineer. Should the Contractor fail to complete the items listed (thereby causing final inspection to be repeated), the cost of engineering or any other costs incurred by the County, due to such repeated inspections, shall be at the expense of the Contractor and will be deducted from the final contract amount.

SC-65 CLAIMS FOR ADJUSTMENT AND DISPUTES (GC-65)

General Conditions GC-65 is modified by adding the following:

Each Contractor must form their own opinion of the character and condition of materials to be encountered from an inspection of the site and from other such investigations as they may desire to undertake.

The Contractor is solely responsible for determination of existing conditions. All claims for adjustments in contract price or quantity of removals shall be denied.

END OF SECTION

2021 ROAD PROGRAM
PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENTS

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY.

TECHNICAL SPECIFICATIONS

2021 ROAD PROGRAM PRESERVATION SURFACE TREATMENTS

COUNTY PROJECT 3249 COUNTY BID NO. PW 02-2021

TS-1 GENERAL

The latest editions of the following specifications are incorporated into the Contract Documents by reference:

- Missouri Standard Specifications for Highway Construction, 2020 Third Edition January 2021, Missouri Highways and Transportation Commission.
- American Public Works Association (APWA) Kansas City Metropolitan Chapter Standard Specifications, Sections 2000 through 2900.
- Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD) current edition.

Technical Specifications for the work shall consist of the above referenced specifications with such revisions, amendments, and supplements as are contained herein. The work shall be constructed in accordance with these technical specifications and any attached plans or drawings. Any omission found in these Technical Specifications, and/or the appropriate Standard Specification, shall govern the plans where applicable sections in the Standard Specifications are found.

TS-2 MOBILIZATION

A. Description: This item shall consist of the preparatory work and operations, including, but not limited to, those necessary for the movement of personnel, equipment, supplies and incidentals to the project site, for the establishment of construction offices and other facilities necessary for work on the project, including contract bonds and insurance, and for all other work and operations that must be performed or costs incurred prior to beginning work on the various items on the project site.

B. Basis of Payment: No direct payment will be made for Mobilization and shall be **SUBSIDIARY** to the other unit price bid items.

TS-3 DIFFERING SITE CONDITIONS

- A. Prior to the beginning or during the progress of the work, if subsurface or latent physical conditions are encountered at the site differing materially from those indicated in the contract or if unknown physical conditions of an unusual nature, differing materially from those ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in the work provided for in the contract, are encountered at the site, the party discovering such conditions shall promptly notify the other party in writing of the specific differing conditions before they are disturbed and the affected work is performed.
- B. Upon written notification the County will investigate the conditions and if they determine that the conditions of the pavement materially differ and cause an increase or decrease in the cost or time required for the performance of any work under the contract, an adjustment will be made and the contract modified in writing accordingly. The County will notify the Contractor of their determination whether an adjustment of the contract is warranted.
- C. No contract adjustment, which results in a benefit to the Contractor, will be allowed unless the Contractor has provided the required written notice.

TS-4 TRAFFIC CONTROL AND CONSTRUCTION SIGNING

- A. The project shall be constructed open to through traffic. All advance-warning signs will be installed and maintained by the Contractor. Vehicular access to the driveways exiting onto the road shall be maintained and facilitated to the best of the Contractor's ability.
- B. Traffic control and traffic control signs and devices shall conform to the Manual of Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD), latest edition, and to the requirements of Sections 612, 616, and 1041 of the Missouri Department of Transportation Standard Specifications except as herein modified.

Modify Section 616.3.1 to read as follows:

The Contractor shall furnish, install, maintain, clean and relocate all signs, drums, cones, barricades, delineators, object markers, flashing arrow panels, channeling devices, lights and other traffic control devices shown on the plans, or as directed by the County. All traffic control devices shall meet the requirements of the Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD), 2009 Edition. The Contractor shall replace any unacceptable device as soon as possible but not to exceed 24 hours after the Contractor had been notified.

The Contractor shall pay for all labor, equipment and materials to maintain traffic at the worksite. Said traffic control shall be in accordance with Chapter 6C, Temporary Traffic Control Elements (MUTCD 2009 Edition) and may include pilot vehicles and flagmen, radios, signage, etc. Temporary Markings are required and shall be in accordance with Section 6F.78 of the 2009 Edition of the MUTCD. The Contractor shall coordinate all paving operations with the County so that the placement of the permanent pavement markings, which will be provided by the County or its agent, can be placed in a timely fashion. Placement of the temporary pavement markings shall be considered **SUBSIDIARY** to the unit price bid for the Asphaltic Concrete Overlay.

The Contractor shall submit a Traffic Control Plan for approval prior to the issuance of the Notice to Proceed. The plan shall show and explain in detail the Contractor's intent as to handling and maintaining traffic through the construction zones.

C. Replace Section 616.4, Basis of Payment, with the following:

The surface preservation treatments of the work, signs and other traffic control devices specified in the traffic control plan or authorized by the County will be **SUBSIDIARY** to the other unit bid prices. No separate measurement or payment will be made.

TS-5 RESIDENT AND BUSINESS NOTIFICATION

The Contractor is responsible for posting door hangers (See Appendix A) notifying residents (a minimum of 24 hours in advance) of upcoming construction. In the event that vehicles have not been moved after being notified, the Contractor shall be responsible for checking nearby residents to move the vehicle. If the vehicle remains an obstruction to construction activities, the County shall be responsible for contacting the Sheriffs' Department to alert them to the situation. The County will also arrange for towing service of the vehicle. Cars not moved will be towed to a nearby street out of the way of construction work. Resident and business notifications are **SUBSIDIARY** to other bid items.

TS-6 ROAD PREPARATION

Jackson County Public Works Road & Bridge Division will provide all the road preparation such as base repair and patching prior to the surface treatment application. It is the County's goal to have all this work completed by late spring. However extreme acts of weather may cause some delay in project schedule.

TS-7 SCRUB SEAL

This work shall consist of producing and placing a polymer modified asphalt (scrub seal) emulsion intended for use as a surface rejuvenation treatment and to fill and seal cracks.

A. Materials:

1. Aggregate: Haydite shall be 1/8" x 0.

2. Emulsion: Scrub seal emulsion shall be CRS-2P.

Scrub Seal Emulsion (CR	(S-2P)		
	Min.	Max.	Test Method
Saybolt Furol Viscosity, SFS @ 122º F	150	400	AASHTO T 72
Storage Stability Test, 24 hr., %		1	AASHTO T 59
Demulsibility, 35 ml of 0.02N, CACl ₂ , %	70	H=	AASHTO T 59
Sieve Test, percent		0.3	AASHTO T 59
Residue by Distillation @ 401 ± 10° F, %	65		AASHTO T 59
Oil Distillate by Volume, percent		0.5	AASHTO T 59
Test on Residue from Distillation	Min.	Max.	Test Method
Penetration @ 77° F, 5 sec, 100 g	90	150	
Viscosity, 140° F, poise		100	AASHTO T 49
Solubility in trichloroethylene, %	1,300		AASHTO T 202
Coldbinty in tricritoroethylerie, %	97		AASHTO T 44

B. Equipment.

- 1. Aggregate Spreader: The aggregate spreader shall be self-propelled and capable of evenly spreading aggregate.
- 2. Pneumatic Tire Roller: The pneumatic tire roller shall be in accordance with MoDOT Section 401.
- 3. Brooms: Brooms shall be mechanical and shall be capable of adequately scrubbing the mixture into the cracks and surface.

C. Construction.

- 1. Surface Preparation. The surface shall be thoroughly cleaned of all vegetation, loose material, dirt, mud and other objectionable material immediately prior to application of the scrub seal emulsion.
- 2. Application. The scrub seal emulsion shall be uniformly applied with a pressure distributor at the rate of 0.20 gallons per square yard or as designated by the County.
- 3. Method of Placement.
 - a. After proper surface preparation, a distributor truck shall place the scrub seal emulsion at the prescribed rate. The distributor truck shall pull the broom assembly to sweep and spread the emulsion uniformly on the surface and into the cracks of the pavement.
 - b. Fine aggregate shall be placed immediately after the application of the emulsion and prior to the emulsion breaking. Immediately following the aggregate spreader, a second broom assembly shall be pulled to combine the aggregate with the emulsion.
 - c. The pneumatic tire roller shall immediately follow the second broom and shall make a minimum of two passes.
 - d. All excess fine aggregate shall be removed from the roadway, paved shoulders and paved side roads within 24 hours of application.
- 5. Weather Limitations. The scrub seal emulsion shall not be placed on any wet surface or when the ambient temperature or the temperature of the pavement on which the mixture is to be placed is below 60° F.
- 6. Damaged or Marred Areas. Any traffic damaged or marred areas shall be repaired by the Contractor at the Contractor's expense.
- D. Measurement: Scrub seal area will not be measured for payment but will be considered a plan quantity. Lengths and widths provided in Appendix B will control the project scope completed by the Contractor. The following exceptions will be made on a measured quantity basis:
 - 1. Authorized alterations or corrections to the plans provide additional work outside the original construction limits of the contract and will materially affect the final payment quantity.
 - 2. Appreciable errors within the original limits of construction, if the Contractor provides written notification, and measurements of the error to the County prior to commencing the work.

E. Payment: Scrub seal will be paid for at the bid unit price.

TS-8 FOG SEAL

This work shall consist of furnishing diluted asphalt emulsion and preparing and sealing surfaces by means of a bituminous distributor.

- A. Material. Asphalt emulsion shall be a "quick set" type of emulsion. Trackless tack is not allowed. The use of CQS-1F emulsion is acceptable.
- B. Equipment. The distributor shall be designed, equipped, maintained and operated such that liquid asphalt at even heat may be applied uniformly on variable widths of surface up to 15 feet at readily determined and controlled rates from 0.02 to 1.00 gallon per square yard, with uniform pressure, and with an allowable variation from any specified rate not to exceed 0.02 gallon per square yard. The distributor equipment shall include a tachometer, pressure gauges, a calibrated tank and a thermometer for measuring temperatures of tank contents. Distributors shall be equipped with a power unit for the pump, and with full circulation spray bars adjustable both laterally and vertically.
- C. Construction Requirements.
 - Asphalt emulsion shall be applied only during weather conditions under which satisfactory
 application and curing can be obtained. Asphalt emulsion shall not be placed on a damp or wet
 surface except as approved by the County. The surface shall be free of objectionable material
 prior to sealing.
 - 2. If required, the asphalt emulsion shall be diluted with potable water prior to application. The dilution rate shall be as the manufacturer's recommendation for use. The Contractor shall provide documentation to the County that the specified coating system has been properly diluted.
 - 3. The diluted asphalt emulsion shall be uniformly applied at the rate of 0.20 gallon per square yard surface. Application widths shall be such that the entire surface is covered in one application.
 - Care shall be taken such that asphalt emulsion is applied only to designated areas. Sand dams
 or other approved means may be necessary to prevent emulsion from being applied outside of
 designated areas.
 - 5. After application of the sealant, the roadway surface shall be tack-free and capable of being open to traffic within four (4) hours without tracking.
- D. Measurement: Fog seal area will not be measured for payment but will be considered a plan quantity. Lengths and widths provided in Appendix B will control the project scope completed by the Contractor. The following exceptions will be made on a measured quantity basis:
 - 1. Authorized alterations or corrections to the plans provide additional work outside the original construction limits of the contract and will materially affect the final payment quantity.
 - 2. Appreciable errors within the original limits of construction, if the Contractor provides written notification, and measurements of the error to the County prior to commencing the work.
- E. Payment: Fog seal will be paid for at the bid unit price.

TS-9 CRACK SEALING

This work shall consist of preparing and sealing all working pavement cracks or as directed by the County.

A. Material.

- 1. The sealant shall be a single-component material in accordance with Type II sealant requirements in ASTM D 6690.
- 2. The sealant shall be capable of being reheated to pouring temperatures at least once after the initial heating, while retaining the sealant's physical characteristics.

3. Penetration at 77° F, 50 grams, 5 seconds, shall be no less than 50 or greater than 90.

4. When tested at 77° F, the resilience recovery shall be a minimum of 50 percent.

- 5. The sealant shall meet all physical requirements after prolonged heating for six hours with constant mixing in a laboratory melter at the recommended field pouring temperature, complete cool down, and reheating to the recommended pouring temperature.
- B. Construction Requirements.
 - 1. Sealant shall not be placed when the pavement is wet, or when the ambient or pavement temperature falls below 40°F. The Contractor shall furnish to the County the manufacturer's recommendations for mixing and application, including temperature restrictions, and shall prepare and apply the crack sealant in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations.

2. The sealant shall be applied directly on the crack. The crack shall be slightly overfilled and excess material squeegeed with a V or U-shaped squeegee, level to the adjoining surface pavement forming a wipe zone 3 to 4 inches wide.

- 3. The Contractor shall apply a light coating of sand or other blotting material to the surface of the newly placed sealant if traffic results in tracking of the crack sealing material.
- C. Measurement. Measurement of crack sealing will be made to the nearest pound of material used to seal cracks, complete in place, and accepted by the County.
- D. Payment: Crack seal will be paid for at the bid unit price.

TS-10 FORCE ACCOUNT

A. The Contractor shall perform other unforeseen work, for which there is no condition included in the contract, whenever it is deemed necessary or desirable to complete the work as designated by the County. Such work shall be performed in accordance with the Standard Specifications.

B. Payment for the work performed under this Technical Specification shall be made in accordance with the proposal unit prices where the requested work is covered by an item listed in the proposal. If the work is not represented by a unit price listed in the proposal, payment will be in accordance with the General Conditions and more specifically GC-35, "Extra Work".

END OF SECTION

APPENDIX

THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY.

DOOR HANGER NOTIFICATION

We apologize for any inconvenience this may cause. Your street is scheduled to surface improvements beginning tomorrow. <u>ALL CARS MUST BE OFF THE STREET</u>.

OF AL OO ATING	
SEAL COATING:	It is necessary to complete the improvement to the roadway to extend the pavement life by sealing the cracks.
TOMORROW:	Weather permitting, we will be blocking off your street at 7:00 A.M. for as long as it takes to perform the roadway surface sealing activities and allow ample curing time.
-	Cars not moved will be towed to a nearby street out of the way of construction work. Please turn off sprinklers during the daytime hours during construction. Water will damage the new pavement surface. When blockades are taken down later in the day, you may use the street.
IN CASE OF RAIN:	If construction is postponed by rain, the work will resume on the next day of dry weather without any additional notice. If unable to complete pavement sealing in one (1) day, the street will be open overnight but closed the next morning at 7 A.M.
QUESTIONS?	Call the Contractor at
	Thank you for your assistance.

THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY

		2021 Road Program - Preservation Surface Treatments South South	ryation Surfa	Treatr	nonte So	100				
Street Name	Beginning Description	Ending Description	Proposed Treatment Type	Length (Feet)	Length Number (Feet) of Lanes	Road Width	Ī	Intersection	Total Treatment	Treatment
Flood Smith Dd	110 04 11	1				וו בכנו	(36)	(ac)	Area (SF)	Area (SY)
Allers Jeel Du	US 24 HWy	Blue Mills Rd	Scrub Seal	9,982	2	21.0	209.622	11 801	221 423	24 603
Alley Jackson Rd	Alley Rd	North End	Scrub Seal	2,228	2	14.5	32.306	526	27 020	2,003
Alley Jackson Rd	MO 50 Hwy	Alley Rd	Scrub Seal	10.404	2	22.0	228 888 228 888	3.156	32,032	3,048
Perdue Rd	Allev Rd	Colbern Rd	loco di moo	7 7 7 7	, (25.0	240,000	3,130	432,044	25,783
		D. Hadio	octub Seat	1.3.4	7	19.0	214,966	11,205	226,171	25,130
									TOTAL =	79,163
		2021 Road Program - Bres	Surface Contract							
			ei vatioli suit	ace Hear	ments - FC	og Seal				
Street Name	Beginning Description	Ending Description	Proposed Treatment	Length		Road	Area	Intersection	Total	Total
			Туре	(Feet)	of Lanes	(Feet)	(SF)	(SF)	Area (SF)	I reatment Area (SY)
Union School Rd	Whitney Rd	Yocum Rd	Fog Seal	6.452	^	20.0	129 040		420.040	44.000
Yoccum Rd	Union School Rd	Blue Mills Rd	Fog Seal	4 021		2000	00,030	010	123,040	14,338
Stillhouse Rd	Church Rd	Outer Belf Rd	1000 EG .	11 000	7 0	+	00,420	ဂင္ဂန	81,270	9,030
		מונה הפון ואת	rog Seal	700,11	7	22.0	261,404	3,545	264,949	29,439
									TOTAL =	52,807

.

. 3

		2021 Road Program - Preservation Surface Treatments - Crack Seal	ervation Surfa	ice Treat	menfe - Cr	ack See				
-					2	ach Sec	_			
Street Name	Beginning Description	Ending Description	Proposed Treatment Type	Length (Feet)	Number of Lanes	Road Width (Feet)	Area Subtotal (SF)	Intersection Fillets (SF)	Total Treatment Area (SY)	Crack Seal Material (Lbs.)
Buckner-Tarsney Rd	Buckner City Limits	Sibley City Limits	Crack Seal	11 484	0	23.0	264 425	0/14	0.00	,
Argo Rd	Independence City Limits	Dillingham Rd	Crack Seal	18311	10	20.0	366 994	Y/N	29,348	4,109
16th St	Vincil Ave	Stark Ave	Crack Seal	3 073	10	2000	300,221	Y/N	40,691	2,697
17th Terr	Tilden Ave	Stark Ave	Crack Seal	777	10	2 0.0	10,010	A/N	6,146	860
18th St	Laurel Ave	Tilden Ave	Crack Seal	186	1 (2.4.0	10,001	N/A	2,056	288
19th St	Hazel Ave	Laurel Ave	Crack Seal	304	7 6	0.22	70,687	N/A	1,187	166
20th St	Ashland Ave/21st St	Hazel Ave	Crack Seal	697	2	20.0	13 030	Y /Z	268	122
21st St	Ashland Ave	Pvmt Change/Spring Ave	Crack Seal	444	2	200	8 870	VIV	1,048	717
21st St	Pvmt Change/Spring Ave		Crack Seal	845	2	3,00	30.413	X X	3 370	138
22nd St	Ashland Ave	Spring Ave	Crack Seal	317	1	10.0	3 168	() () () () () () () () () ()	975	4/3
Alice Ave	Dead End	Sedweek St	Crack Seal	1.399	- 6	16.0	22 387	¥/X	352	49
Alice Ave	Sedweek St	Vincil Ave	Crack Seal	628	10	2000	42 566	1/2/	7,48/	348
Ashland Ave	Dead End	Sedweek St	Crack Seal	3.443	10	70.0	12,300	A/N	1,396	195
Bryan Ave	Sedweek St	Vincil Ave	Crack Spal	270	1	2 5	20,001	W.A	6,120	857
Hayes Ave	18th St	Dead Fnd	Crack Soal	345	- -	0.4	7,793	N/A	866	121
Hazel Ave	20th St	19th St	Crack Soal	217	7 0	0.00	2,007	A/A	623	87
Laurel Ave	Dead Fnd	Sociation St	Crack Scal	245	7	20.02	18,902	N/A	2,100	294
Marsh Ave	Ashland Ave	To work	Clack Sear	75/1	7	70.0	34,637	N/A	3,849	539
McKinley Ave	Dead Fnd	16th Ct	Clack Seal	277	7	70.0	24,499	N/A	2,722	381
McKinley Ave	Dead End	10UI 3L	Crack Seal	979	-	12.0	7,540	N/A	838	117
Sedweek St	l armal Avo	1191 111/1	Crack Seal	111	2	18.0	1,996	N/A	222	31
Spring Ave	22nd Ct	Alice Ave	Crack Seal	1,056	2	24.0	25,344	N/A	2,816	394
Spring Ave	10 D1122	Z 181 S1	Crack year	354	-	14.0	4,953	N/A	550	77
Stark Ave	20til 3t	Dead End	Crack Seal	581		14.0	8,131	N/A	903	126
Stark Ave	Bhio Didgo Blad	Diue Riage Biva	Crack Seal	2,767	2	24.0	66,401	N/A	7,378	1,033
Stark Ave	Trimon Dd	I Turnan Ko	Crack Seal	099	2	24.0	15,840	N/A	1,760	246
Television Pl	23rd St/D/mt Change	Dide Ridge Blvd	Crack Seal	444	2	24.0	10,644	N/A	1,183	166
Titology Asso	Sold Gur VIIII Chiange	Dead End	Crack Seal	2,724	2	35.0	95,357	N/A	10,595	1.483
Vincil Ave	Dead Elid	1/th St	Crack Seal	639	2	18.0	11,500	N/A	1,278	179
- CALC. CALC	Alice Ave	ı ruman Kd	Crack Seal	1,447	2	17.0	24,594	N/A	2,733	383
16th St Tank	Dead End	Alice Ave	Crack Seal	512	2	16.0	8,195	N/A	911	127
N Jel 10 III O	whitney Rd	Cherokee St	Crack Seal	871	2	24.0	20,909	N/A	2,323	325
Anned No	Wajor Kd	Ryan Rd	Crack Seal	7,899	2	24.0	189,573	N/A	21,064	2.949
Mister Rd	East Park Kd		Crack Seal	11,183	2	- 1	246,027	N/A	27,336	3,827
Toylor Dd	Managar Ko	Grain Valley City Limits	Crack Seal	5,143	2	23.0	118,283	N/A	13,143	1,840
ומאוסו אח	Moreland School Kd	Ryan Rd	Crack Seal	5,232	2	_	104,650	A/N	11,628	1.628

ω
÷
Ē
g
∢

	202	2021 Road Program - Preservation Surface Treatments Con-1: 5.1.	ion Surface T	, composition							-
		B. 10001	יים כמו שכם	eaulleil	S - Crack	Seal (co	ont.)				_
Street Name	Reginning Description	: :		enath	Nimbor	Road	Area	Intersection	Total	Crack	
		Enaing Description	Treatment Type			Width (Feet)	Subtotal (SF)	Fillets (SF)	Treatment Area (SY)	Seal Material	
Milton Thompson Rd	angeford Dd	711	-4						•	(Lbs.)	_
Shady Brook I n	+3 4400	YWH / OW	Crack Seal	10,328	2	30.0	309,830	N/A	34 426	4 820	
Allow Inchase Bd	lo inee	Dead End	Crack Seal	781	7	24.0	18.755	N/A	2.084	2020	
Alley Jacksoll No	Gammon Kd	Lone Jack-Lee's Summit Rd	Crack Seal	2.529	0	36.0	01 048	VIV	1,00,1	727	
Country Summit Ct	Alley Jackson Rd	Dead End	Crack Sool	766	ıc	2 2	01,040	Y/N	10,716	1,416	
Hideaway Ln	Alley Jackson Rd	Dead End	Order Odd	200	7	30.U	790,12	A/N	3,062	429	
Sunfield Rd	Major Bd	מינים ביים	Clack Seal	1,423	7	22.0	26,949	N/A	2,994	419	
Danell I n		Dead End	Crack Seal	1,299	7	24.0	31,173	¥×	3 464	485	
יסיונים בוו	Wajor Ko	Dead End	Crack Seal	2,635	2	24.0	63 233	N/A	2007	3	
38th St	Tyer Rd	Dead End	Crack Spar	2 574	c	2 0	27,700	V.	1,020	384	
Easy St	Tver Rd		O TOTAL	2,07	7	Z4.U	61,713	N/A	6,857	096	
Lawnwood Ct	Howard Bd	Description of the second	Crack Seal	291	2	24.0	14,193	N/A	1,577	221	
Brown Rd	Por lack oo Joe and	הפמח ביווט	Crack Seal	829	2	25.0	20,724	N/A	2.303	322	
Graham Didae Dd	Tolic Sack-Lee's Sullillill No	Urinkwater Kd	Crack Seal	7,001	7	19.0	133.024	N/A	14 780	2.080	
Cianani Nuge Nu	Dead End	Old 40 Hwy	Crack Seal	1.383	0	22.0	30 /3/	VIV	000,4	2,003	
99th St	Howard Rd	Dead End	Crack Soal	2 5/3	10	2.4.0	90,434	A/A	3,382	473	
Howard Rd	Milton Thompson Rd	Colbern Rd	+	2 0 0	7	24.0	82,028	A/N	9,448	1,323	
Howard Rd	Colbern Rd		4	0,040	7	29.0	192,778	N/A	21,420	2,999	
	COLOCIA ING	Dead End	Crack Seal	2,445	2	26.0	63,561	N/A	7.062	989	

Note:
1. The rate of application used to develop the quantities was 0.14 Lbs. per square yard of roadway.

Appendix B

THIS SHEET LEFT BLANK INTENTIONALLY.